EFFECTS OF HUMAN RGS2 PROTEIN MUTATIONS IN CARDIOVASCULAR DISEASE

By

Hoa Thi Nhu Phan

A DISSERTATION

Submitted to Michigan State University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Pharmacology and Toxicology - Doctor of Philosophy

2018

ABSTRACT

EFFECTS OF HUMAN RGS2 PROTEIN MUTATIONS IN CARDIOVASCULAR DISEASE

By

Hoa Thi Nhu Phan

Heart disease and stroke have remained the major causes of death and disability in the United States and the world despite continuing efforts in cardiovascular research and drug development. Hypertension places individuals at a higher risk for such diseases. Multiple gene candidates and genetic variants have been identified via genome-wide approaches with the hope to better understand the pathophysiology of hypertension and to develop more individualized therapeutic strategies. Often, however, the significance of identified mutant alleles is unknown.

Among those are genetic variants identified in regulator of G protein signaling 2 (RGS2). RGS2 has been strongly implicated in cardiovascular regulation. RGS2 selectively attenuates $G\alpha_q$ mediated signaling through its canonical GTPase-activating protein (GAP) activity, thereby suppressing vasoconstrictor action. It has also been shown to inhibit $G\alpha_s$ -mediated signaling through direct actions on adenylate cyclase. Homozygous and heterozygous RGS2-deficient mice exhibit hypertension and are prone to heart failure. Some rare mutations in RGS2 identified in hypertensive human subjects result in either a low level of protein expression or functional deficiency. This evidence suggests that genetic changes affecting RGS2 protein expression or function may be novel risk factors contributing to the development of hypertension and exacerbation of heart failure.

Genome wide sequencing efforts have now identified over 100 missense mutations in the RGS2 coding sequence. These RGS2 mutations (in ~1.6% of individuals) represent 5 million

people in the US. Several mutations are found in a disease context, however, their functional significance and consequences on vascular function are generally unknown. In this thesis work, I experimentally elucidate the functional effects on GPCR-mediated signaling and consequences on vascular reactivity of these RGS2 mutants. Among 16 mutations tested, four mutations lead to loss-of-function proteins that fail to inhibit AT1R-mediated Ca²⁺ mobilization. These mutant proteins also showed deficits in attenuating angiotensin II-mediated vasoconstriction in mesenteric arteries. Furthermore, these mutant proteins differentially regulate acetylcholine-mediated relaxation in vascular smooth muscle cells through a pathway involving cGMP-PKG activation. I also provide evidence of an association between a loss-of-function mutation in RGS2 with high blood pressure and cardiovascular disease. This study provides a molecular and physiological understanding of different RGS2 alleles *in vitro* as the first step to identify key candidate alleles for further analysis in in vivo models and in human hypertension and heart failure.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Many people have contributed to the completion of this dissertation. First and foremost, I would like to express my deepest appreciation to my mentor, Dr. Richard Neubig. His sharp scientific mind challenged and inspired me to be a better scientist, while his patience and forward-thinking gave me strength and courage to overcome obstacles that I encountered during the course of my training.

I also had great pleasure of working with my lab members, past and present, and honorary lab members, in particular, Benita Sjogren, Jeffrey Leipprandt, Erika Lisabeth, Vincent Shaw, Sean Misek, Yajing Ji, Jade Feng, Kate Appleton, Cassie Larrivee, Behirda Karaj and Thomas Dexheimer. Working in the lab did not feel like working, because we shared stories about our projects, our lives, our points-of-view and together, those stories brought me laughter and joy.

I want to thank Dr. Anne Dorrance for her great support and advice as a Graduate Program Director and a member in my doctoral committee; Dr. Benita Sjogren, who worked along with me and guided me from my first experiment to my first article submission; Dr. William Jackson, whose scientific expertise and guidance was essential in my project; Dr. John Tesmer, for his valuable input, advice and discussions.

Special thanks to Vincent Shaw, Sean Misek (the Neubig lab), Ting-Chieh Yen (the Dorrance lab), the FinMetSeq consortium, and Dr. Xianyong Yin (the Boehnke lab). They contributed data and analysis that are presented in this dissertation.

I greatly appreciate the support and collaboration from the labs of Drs. Watts, Dorrance, Fink from MSU and Boehnke from UofM. Their expertise challenged and extended my scientific horizon. I'm also grateful to the MSU Pharm/Tox faculty and staff for providing such a warm,

iv

encouraging and collaborative environment which facilitated me to reach my goals during the training.

Thanks to my friends, in Vietnam and in the US, especially Duyên, Joette, Gerrit, Dũng, Nguyên, Tâm, Ý, Như, Gina and Abe, for listening, sharing, and supporting me through this adventure.

Thanks to Mom, Dad, and my sister. Their unconditional love, patience, and support kept the fire in me through the coldest and darkest days.

I've learnt a great deal from every person I encountered through this journey. Those lessons, stories, and experiences not only helped me realize my interest and passion in science but also enriched my views about the world and shaped me as an individual. For that, I'm forever grateful.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF TABLES	viii
LIST OF FIGURES	ix
KEY TO ABBREVIATIONS	xi
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION	1
Genetics of hypertension	2
Hypertension physiology	3
G protein coupled receptor signaling	4
GPCR signaling in blood pressure regulation	6
Regulators of G protein signaling (RGS)	. 10
RGS2 in hypertension and cardiovascular diseases	. 13
RGS2 regulation and targeting for therapeutics	. 15
Association between RGS2 polymorphisms and cardiovascular phenotypes in humans	. 16
Hypotheses	. 19
Specific aims.	. 19
KEFERENCES	. 22
CHAPTER 2: HUMAN MISSENSE MUTATIONS IN REGULATOR OF G PROTEIN SIGNALING 2 AFFECT PROTEIN FUNCTION THROUGH MULTIPLE MECHANISMS Abstract Introduction Materials and methods Results Discussion APPENDIX REFERENCES	. 36 . 37 . 38 . 42 . 48 . 55 . 59 . 68
CHAPTER 3: LOSS-OF-FUNCTION MUTATIONS IN HUMAN RGS2 DIFFERENTIALLY REGULATE PHARMACOLOGICAL REACTIVITY OF RESISTANCE VASCULATURE. Abstract. Introduction Experimental procedures Results Discussion. REFERENCES	Y . 75 . 76 . 78 . 80 . 85 . 95 . 99
CHAPTER 4: RGS2 MISSENSE MUTATION ENRICHED IN THE FINNISH POPULATIO IS ASSOCIATED WITH HIGH BLOOD PRESSURE AND CARDIOVASCULAR DISEAS)N E

Abstract	. 105
Introduction	. 106
Methods	. 108
Results	. 111
Discussion	. 115
APPENDIX	. 118
REFERENCES	. 123
CHAPTER 5: CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS	. 128
Computational, in vitro, in vivo, and human genetic analysis of human RGS2 variants	129
Opened questions	. 131
Role of RGS2 in cognitive function	. 134
Outstanding questions on RGS2 protein control of vascular function	. 137
REFERENCES	139
	27

LIST OF TABLES

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1-1. Regulation of arterial blood pressure by the neuroendocrine system, kidney and cardiovascular system
Figure 1-2. Endothelium-mediated vasorelaxation mechanisms
Figure 1-3. GPCRs regulate vasoconstriction and vasodilation in vascular smooth muscle cells. 8
Figure 1-4. Summary of RGS protein family members and their domain structure
Figure 1-5. Sequence alignment analysis
Figure 2-1. Impact of RGS2 mutations on AT1 receptor-mediated intracellular calcium release.
Figure 2-2. Protein expression of RGS2 WT and mutants
Figure 2-3. Effects of RGS2 missense mutations on RGS2-GFP localization
Figure 2-4. Impaired $G\alpha_q$ binding by the R188H mutant
Figure 3-1. Vascular reactivities of RGS2 ^{+/+} and RGS2 ^{-/-} arteries to the vasoconstrictors phenylephrine (PE) and angiotensin II (AngII) and the vasodilator acetylcholine (ACh) 86
Figure 3-2. Reversible permeabilization permits transfection of RGS2-GFP into RGS2 ^{-/-} mesenteric arteries
Figure 3-3. Loss of function mutants of RGS2 failed to suppress AngII-mediated vasoconstriction. 90
Figure 3-4. Differential effects of RGS2 missense mutations on acetylcholine-mediated vasorelaxation. 91
Figure 3-5. Effects of phosphorylation on RGS2 localization and function
Figure 3-6. Modelled structure of full-length RGS2 with lipid membrane
Figure 4-1. Associations between RGS2 SNP rs201233692 systolic blood pressure (A), diastolic blood pressure (B), pulse pressure (C) and BMI (D)
Figure 5-1. RGS2 deficiency and AngII treatment affect a behavioral phenotype
Figure 5-2. Representative images of cerebral blood flow in RGS2 ^{+/+} and RGS2 ^{-/-} mice are shown in A and B. C
Supplemental Figure 2–1. MBP-RGS2 protein purification

Supplemental Figure 2–2. Increasing amount of RGS2-V5 increases suppression of AT1R- mediated Ca ²⁺ mobilization
Supplemental Figure 2–3. Co-expression with RGS2 WT or mutants does not change HA-AT1R protein expression. CHO cells transiently transfected with HA-AT1R with or without RGS2-V5 constructs. 64
Supplemental Figure 2–4. Protein half-live of the Q2L and R188H
Supplemental Figure 2–5. Initial fluorescent intensity of RGS2 WT, R188H and Q196R in DSF analysis
Supplemental Figure 2–6. Effect of proteasomal inhibition on expression of R188H. CHO cells transiently transfected with RGS2-V5 constructs were treated with MG-132 to inhibit proteasomal degradation
Supplemental Figure 4–1. Systolic and diastolic blood pressure of the population studied were mapped

KEY TO ABBREVIATIONS

HEPES	2-[4-(2-hydroxyethyl)piperazin-1-yl]ethanesulfonic acid
MOPS	3-[N-morpholino] propane-sulfonic acid
DAPI	4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole
ACh	Acetylcholine
AC	Adenylyl cyclase
AF	Alexa Fluor
ACC	American college of cardiology
AHA	American heart association
ANOVA	Analysis of variance
ACE	Angiotensin converting enzyme
AngII	Angiotensin II
AT1R	Angiotensin II receptor type 1
ARB	Angiotensin receptor blocker
H295R	Angiotensin-II-responsive steroid-producing adrenocortical cell line
AVP	Arginine vasopressin
BCA	Bicinchoninic acid
BMI	Body mass index
CNS	Central nervous system
CTS	Cardiotonic steroid
CVD	Cardiovascular disease
PKG	cGMP-dependent protein kinase

СНО	Chinese hamster ovary					
CRISPR	Clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats					
CAD	Coronary artery disease					
cAMP	Cyclic adenosine monophosphate					
cGMP	Cyclic guanosine monophosphate					
COX	Cyclooxygenase					
dbGaP	Database of genotypes and phenotypes					
DAG	Diacyl glycerol					
DBP	Diastolic blood pressure					
DMSO	Dimethyl sulfoxide					
DTT	Dithiothreitol					
DMEM	Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium					
EDHF	Endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factors					
ENaC	Epithelial sodium channel					
EGTA	Ethylene glycol-bis(β-aminoethyl ether)-N,N,N',N'-tetraacetic acid					
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid					
eIF2B	Eukaryotic translation initiation factor 2B					
FBS	Fetal bovine serum					
GPR68	G protein coupled receptor 68					
GPCR	G protein coupled receptor					
gnomAD	Genome aggregation database					
GWAS	Genome wide association study					
GO	Grand opportunity					

GFP	Green fluorescent protein			
GAP	GTPase-activating protein			
GDP	Guanosine-5'-diphosphate			
GTP	Guanosine-5'-triphosphate			
HBSS	Hank's basal saline solution			
HEK	Human embryonic kidney			
HA	Human influenza hemagglutinin			
IP3	Inositol triphosphate			
IRB	Institutional review board			
LABA	Long-acting β (2)-adrenoceptor agonist			
LOF	Loss of function			
MBP	Maltose binding protein			
MA	Mesenteric artery			
METSIM	Metabolic syndrome in men (study in Finnish population)			
MAF	Minor allele frequency			
MAPK	Mitogen-activated protein kinase			
MDSC	Myeloid derived suppressor cell			
MI	Myocardial infarction			
TES	N-[Tris(hydroxymethyl)methyl]-2-aminoethanesulfonic acid			
NHLBI	National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute			
NO	Nitric oxide			
OGTT	Oral glucose tolerance test			
PE	Phenylephrine			

PI3K	Phosphoinositide 3-kinase
PLC	Phospholipase C
PM	Plasma membrane
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
PBS	Phosphate buffered saline
PGI2	Prostaglandin I2 (prostacyclin)
PDB	Protein data bank
RhoA	Rat sarcoma virus homolog family member A
RGS	Regulator of G protein signaling
RAS	Renin-angiotensin system
SR	Salt resistant
SS	Salt sensitive
STAT3	Signal transducer and activator of transcription 3
SNP	Single nucleotide polymorphism
SDS	Sodium dodecyl sulfate
SHR	Spontaneous hypertensive rat
SD	Standard deviation
SEM	Standard error of mean
SBP	Systolic blood pressure
T2D	Type 2 diabetes
US	United States
UTR	Untranslated region
TRPV6	Vanilloid transient receptor potential

- VUS Variant of uncertain significance
- VSM Vascular smooth muscle
- VSMC Vascular smooth muscle cell
- WHR Waist hip ratio
- WT Wild type

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

Genetics of hypertension

Hypertension is the leading cause of cardiovascular diseases such as coronary artery disease, left ventricular hypertrophy, cardiac arrhythmias, cerebral stroke and renal failure (Kjeldsen, 2018), which place patients at a higher risk of mortality and morbidity in the United State (US) and worldwide (Carey et al., 2018; Cifu and Davis, 2017). The prevalence of hypertension in the US is 45.6% according to the 2017 American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association guideline (Muntner et al., 2018). Furthermore, less than 50% of hypertensive adults in the US achieve appropriate control of blood pressure by taking antihypertensive medications (Muntner et al., 2018). This represents an enormous, persistent unmet medical need.

Arterial blood pressure is a quantitative trait. It is determined by multiple variants in many genes, as well as environmental factors and gene - environment interactions (Cowley, 2006). Human hypertension shows about 40-60% heritability (Nguyen et al., 2013). While rare Mendelian forms of hypertension have been characterized (Ehret and Caulfield, 2013b; Padmanabhan et al., 2017), defining the genetic structure of essential hypertension is challenging. Genetic analysis of hypertension has utilized a variety of approaches. Rat models such as the spontaneously hypertensive rat (SHR) and Dahl salt-sensitive/resistant (SS/SR) rats have contributed significantly to our understanding of hypertension (Lawler, 1987; Morrissey et al., 2011; Okamoto, 1964; Rapp, 2000; Sanders, 1992). The recent genome sequence of an SHR model (Atanur et al., 2010) provided a genomic catalog for molecular elucidation of hypertension physiology. While a large number of genomic quantitative trait loci have been defined for hypertension in rats (Rapp, 2000), only a few single-gene determinants of hypertension and related phenotypes have been deciphered (Atanur et al., 2010; Morrissey, 2011).

In humans, genome-wide association studies (GWAS) and meta-analysis published to date have identified over 300 variants associated with blood pressure traits. However, they only account for 6-8% of the heritability (Ehret, 2017). Furthermore, the inconsistency in finding loci linked to hypertension illustrates the heterogeneity of human hypertension (Lalouel, 2003; Samani, 2003). A large fraction of the susceptibility genes and variants in hypertension remains to be discovered (Zeller et al., 2011). Thus, analysis of genetic variants in hypertension alone is not strong enough to tackle this problem. Further investigation should take functions, biochemistry, molecular mechanisms of genetic variants in blood pressure regulation into consideration (Barlassina et al., 2002; Lalouel and Rohrwasser, 2001). Recent attention has turned to rare alleles including single nucleotide polymorphisms (missense, splice-site, regulatory) and insertion/deletions (indels) (Ehret and Caulfield, 2013a; Fu et al., 2013; Goldstein, 2009).

Hypertension physiology

The regulation of arterial pressure is dynamic and is orchestrated by determinants in different organs (Fig. 1-1). Arterial pressure is a function of cardiac output and peripheral resistance. The kidney determines cardiac output by regulating fluid and electrolyte balance. Peripheral resistance is governed by the structure and function of the vasculature. Both kidney and vascular function are influenced by neuroendocrine factors such as the sympathetic nervous system and hormones. A range of pressure sensors residing in the vasculature, neuroendocrine organs and kidney regulates these organs' functions, and determines arterial pressure output. Imbalance of one or more of these determinants will lead to essential hypertension.



Figure 1-1. Regulation of arterial blood pressure by the neuroendocrine system, kidney and cardiovascular system.

Complex interactions among the cardiovascular, renal and neuroendocrine systems determine net arterial blood pressure by affecting total peripheral resistance and cardiac output (arrows). Negative feedback by arterial pressure contributes to this regulation by signaling through pressure sensors in the vasculature, kidney and neuroendocrine organs. Integrated control functions of these systems are shown as dashed lines. Reproduced with permission (Cowley, 2006).

G protein coupled receptor signaling

G protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs) comprise a large and diverse family of proteins whose structures feature seven trans-membrane helices with an extracellular N-terminus and an intracellular C-terminus. The main function of these receptors is to transduce extracellular stimuli into intracellular signals.

GPCRs couple to and transduce signals through a G protein heterotrimeric complex composed of three subunits, G α , G β and G γ . There are at least 20 different types of human G α proteins, 5 types of G β proteins and 11 types of G γ proteins (Hermans, 2003; Wong, 2003). There are four classes of heterotrimeric G-proteins, classified based on the G α subtypes. They are Gq/11, Gi/o, Gs and G12/13. Activation of different class of G proteins results in different intracellular signaling cascades. G α s stimulates adenylyl cyclase (AC), resulting in an increase in cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) formation (Cabrera-Vera et al., 2003). Gai/o inhibits AC causing a decrease in cAMP. Gaq/11 stimulates phospholipase C (PLC) leading to the formation of inositol trisphosphate (IP3) and diacylglycerol (DAG). IP3 binds to IP3 receptors on the endoplasmic reticulum, causing a release of Ca²⁺ to the cytosol. cAMP, IP3, DAG, and Ca²⁺ are second messengers that bind to various proteins and mediate a wide array of functions (Newton et al., 2016). Ga12/13 activates the small G protein RhoA via Rho guanine nucleotide exchange factors (Cabrera-Vera et al., 2003). G $\beta\gamma$ regulates mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK), phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K), PLC- β , AC and several small GTP-binding proteins. It also activates G-protein gated K+ channel (Krapivinsky et al., 1998) and a number of ion channels in vascular smooth muscle cells. This G $\beta\gamma$ complex mediates signaling involved in proliferation, apoptosis and ion channel activation (Cabrera-Vera et al., 2003; Schwindinger and Robishaw, 2001).

Agonist binding to a GPCR induces a conformational change in the receptor that triggers the activation of its cognate heterotrimeric G proteins. Upon activation, GDP in the inactive GDP bound G α will be exchanged for GTP. The G α -GTP is active and will dissociate from the G $\beta\gamma$ subunit. Both G α -GTP and G $\beta\gamma$, in turn, transduce signals to intracellular effectors (Premont et al., 1995). GPCR signaling is terminated when the GTP moiety in the activated G α is hydrolyzed to GDP by the intrinsic GTPase activity of the G α subunit. G α , however, exhibits a slow rate of GTP hydrolysis *in vitro* (Siderovski and Willard, 2005). GTPase-activating proteins (GAPs) work to accelerate this hydrolysis and facilitate signal termination and reassembly of the trimeric G protein complex.

GPCR signaling in blood pressure regulation

Many genes in GPCR signaling pathways are candidates to study in essential hypertension due to their physiological functions in mediating vasoactive substance action and Na⁺ reabsorption in nephrons (Morla et al., 2016). Genetic variants in several GPCR/G protein signaling components such as GNB3, GNAI2, RGS2, GRK4 have been implicated in hypertension (Bagos et al., 2007; Feldman and Gros, 2006; International Consortium for Blood Pressure Genome-Wide Association et al., 2011; Menzaghi et al., 2006; Siffert et al., 1998; Yang et al., 2015). Angiotensin II receptor and β -adrenergic receptor blockers are effective antihypertensive therapies, which indicates the significant contribution of these receptors in regulating blood pressure.

GPCR signaling in the vasculature

Vascular smooth muscle (VSM) controls the diameter of arteries and modulates peripheral resistance. This plays a major role in blood pressure regulation. Contraction of VSM can dramatically increase blood pressure due to the strong inverse relationship between vascular diameter and resistance (resistance $\sim 1/r^4$). One of the hallmarks of essential hypertension is VSM hypercontractility. The compensatory mechanism of the heart to adapt to this pressure overload will, eventually, lead to left ventricular hypertrophy and reduced myocardial compliance (Soliman and Prineas, 2017).

The endothelium is the innermost layer of blood vessels. Upon activation by physiologic stimuli such as shear stress or pharmacologic stimuli such as acetylcholine, it produces and releases endothelium-derived relaxing factors such as NO, prostacyclin (PGI2) and endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factors or EDHFs (Bernatova, 2014; Ozkor and Quyyumi, 2011). These factors are able to relax VSMCs and lead to vasodilation (Fig. 1-2).



Figure 1-2. Endothelium-mediated vasorelaxation mechanisms.

Endothelial cells release NO, PGI2 and EDHF. These factors activate different targets in vascular smooth muscle cells in a paracrine manner, resulting in vascular relaxation (Ozkor and Quyyumi, 2011) *(reproduced with permission under the Creative Commons Attribution License)*.

Vasoconstrictors and vasodilators bind to and activate their cognate GPCRs expressed on both VSM and endothelial cells. Concerted regulation of these receptors is responsible for maintaining the balance between vasoconstriction and vasorelaxation (Fig. 1-3).



Figure 1-3. **GPCRs regulate vasoconstriction and vasodilation in vascular smooth muscle cells.** Vasoconstrictor agonists activate GPCRs that couple to G_q and $G_{12/13}$ to mediate VSMC contraction via increased intracellular Ca²⁺, protein kinase C, and Rho kinase. Vasodilator agonists activate receptors that couple to Gs which, in turn, activates adenylate cyclase. Increased cAMP level results in protein kinase A-mediated vasodilation. Vasodilator action on endothelial cells leads to release of nitric oxide which increases cGMP and leads to protein kinase G-dependent relaxation of VSMC (Brinks and Eckhart, 2010).

GPCR signaling in the nervous system that regulates blood pressure

The link between the brain renin-angiotensin system (RAS) and hypertension has been extensively investigated. First, RAS system activation within the supraoptic and paraventricular hypothalamic nuclei stimulates the production and release of arginine vasopressin (Bonjour and Malvin, 1970; Coleman et al., 2009; Itaya et al., 1986; Littlejohn et al., 2013; Phillips, 1978; Szczepanska-Sadowska et al., 1998). Second, hindbrain and brain-stem actions of the RAS alter baroreflex function and sympathetic output (Grobe et al., 2008; Head and Mayorov, 2001).

Vasopressin release and sympathetic nervous system activation result in the development of hypertension in experimental animal models (Littlejohn et al., 2013; Osborn et al., 2007).

GPCR signaling in the kidney

The kidney plays an important role in maintaining solute and fluid homeostasis and also a source of RAS. It has been recognized as the most important determinant of blood volume and pressure (Wadei and Textor, 2012). In the distal nephron, sodium transport is tightly regulated to fine-tune sodium balance. Regulatory factors include endocrine, neuroendocrine and paracrine factors that activate different receptors, most of which are GPCRs (Morla et al., 2016). Classical GPCRs have been known for many years to regulate sodium transport. Angiotensin II and vasopressin are well known to increase Na⁺ reabsorption. In contrast, bradykinin has an inhibitory effect upon the activation of receptors along the nephrons that eventually affects activities of solute transporters or sodium channels. More novel GPCRs have been recently discovered to regulate sodium reabsorption in the distal nephron (Morla et al., 2016). Examples are the protease-activated receptor 2, which is expressed ubiquitously in the nephron, and the 2-oxoglutarate receptor 1, expressed in pendrin-positive cells. These receptors favor sodium absorption. In contrast, activation of the sphingosin-1-phosphate receptors causes renal vasoconstriction and natriuresis. Together, this intricate signaling network contributes to a net effect on sodium and fluid retention that determines blood pressure.

Regulators of G protein signaling (RGS)

RGS proteins regulate the duration and amplitude of GPCR signaling by accelerating the intrinsic GTPase activity of $G\alpha$. The discovery of mammalian RGS proteins dated back to the midnineties (De Vries et al., 1995; Druey et al., 1996; Koelle and Horvitz, 1996). This class of proteins was similar to a yeast SST2 protein found in the early 1980s to modulate sensitivity to pheromones (Chan and Otte, 1982) by interacting with and regulating yeast $G\alpha$ proteins (Dohlman et al., 1995; Dohlman et al., 1996). There are 20 human RGS proteins discovered to date, classified to 4 subtypes based on their structural similarity (Fig. 1-4). Among these proteins, RGS2, a small RGS protein belonging to the R4 subfamily, demonstrates selectivity toward G α q (Heximer et al., 1997; Nance et al., 2013; Squires et al., 2018).

RGS protein	Sub-family	GAP for	Domains
RGS1	R4	Gi and Gq	A RGS -
RGS2	R4	$G_q >> G_i$	A RGS -
RGS3	R4	Gi and Gq	A RGS
RGS4	R4	Gi and Gq	A RGS -
RGS5	R4	Gi and Gq	A RGS -
RGS6	R7	Gi	- DEP - RGS -
RGS7	R7	Gi	DEP RGS
RGS8	R4	Gi and Gq	A RGS -
RGS9	R7	Gi	- DEP - W - RGS
RGS10	R12	Gi and Gq	RGS
RGS11	R7	Gi	- DEP - RGS -
RGS12	R12	Gi	PDZ PTB \\ RGS RID GL &
RGS13	R4	Gi and Gq	A RGS -
RGS14	R12	Gi	RIDE GL
RGS15 = RGS3	-	-	
RGS16 (RGSr)	R4	Gi and Gq	A RGS
RGS17 (RGSZ2)	RZ	$G_i >> G_q$	-C RGS -
RGS18	R4	Gi and Gq	A RGS -
RGS19 (GAIP)	RZ	$G_i >> G_q$	-AC RGS
RGS20 (RGSZ1)	RZ	Gi	C RGS
RGS21	R4		- RGS -



Figure 1-4. Summary of RGS protein family members and their domain structure. The RGS domain (blue) is shared among RGS protein and plays as GAP for $G\alpha$ (Riddle et al.,

2005) (reproduced with permission).

RGS2 in hypertension and cardiovascular diseases

As a selective inhibitor of G α q signaling (Heximer et al., 1997), RGS2 suppresses signaling elicited by several vasoconstrictor agonists in vascular smooth muscle cells (VMSCs) including noradrenaline (Hague et al., 2005), angiotensin II (Li et al., 2005; Romero et al., 2006a), vasopressin (Zuber et al., 2007), and endothelin (Zhang et al., 2006). RGS2 has been tightly linked to the regulation of cardiovascular function. RGS2^{-/-} mice are hypertensive and prone to heart failure due to prolonged G α q signaling (Heximer et al., 2003b; Oliveira-Dos-Santos et al., 2000). The expression level of RGS2 is tightly linked to blood pressure control since even heterozygous knockout mice (RGS2^{+/-}) are hypertensive (Heximer et al., 2003b). A clinical study found that low protein levels of RGS2 in peripheral blood mononuclear cells was associated with non-responsiveness to anti-hypertensive treatment (Semplicini et al., 2010a).

RGS2 is also important in cardiac hypertrophy. RGS2 acting on G α q-mediated signaling is a key component in suppressing cardiac hypertrophy (Zhang et al., 2006). RGS2^{-/-} mice develop worsened heart failure in aortic banding models and adaptation mechanisms to cardiac stress are mediated by RGS2 suppressing G α q-mediated signals in the heart (Takimoto et al., 2009).

The mechanism by which mice lacking RGS2 protein develop hypertension is not completely clear. Gurley et al (Gurley et al., 2010) performed kidney transplantation between RGS2^{+/+} and RGS2^{-/-} mice and showed that RGS2 deficiency in the kidney and its vasculature alone is sufficient to make the animals hypertensive. Conversely, transplantation of kidney from wildtype mice to global RGS2 knockout mice was able to rescue the hypertensive phenotype. RGS2 deficiency impaired kidney function and increased sodium retention by increasing renal vascular resistance and translocation of ENaC to the luminal wall (Osei-Owusu et al., 2015). In an

adrenal cell line, angiotensin II was found to upregulate RGS2 and RGS2 limited AngII-mediated aldosterone production (Romero et al., 2006a). However, systemic concentrations of aldosterone are not different between RGS2 wild type and knock out mice, potentially due to compensatory mechanisms under basal conditions (Tang et al., 2003b). Nevertheless, the kidney and its vasculature seem to play a major role in promoting hypertension in RGS2-deficient mice.

In VSMCs, RGS2 deficiency enhances contraction of different arterial beds stimulated by G α q-mediated vasoconstrictors such as AngII, endothelin 1 or phenylephrine (Hercule et al., 2007; Osei-Owusu et al., 2012). RGS2 is also an effector of the NO/cGMP-dependent protein kinase I α pathway (Sun et al., 2005b). RGS2 is phosphorylated by PKG1 α which resulted in further inhibition of vasoconstrictor action, thus promoting smooth muscle relaxation.

RGS2 is also expressed in the endothelial cell layer of the vasculature. Acetylcholineinduced vasorelaxation is markedly impaired in global or endothelium-specific RGS2^{-/-} mesenteric arteries as a result of impaired ACh-evoked EDHF- and NO-mediated relaxation (Osei-Owusu et al., 2012). Blocking Gi/o signaling with pertussis toxin can rescue the EDHF-mediated relaxation (Osei-Owusu et al., 2012), indicating a different mode of function of RGS2 in the endothelium in contrast to serving as a G α q GAP as in vascular smooth muscle cells.

RGS2 may also interact with a number of other proteins beside Gaq. The amino terminal domain of RGS2 is thought to contribute to the inhibitory effect of RGS2 on a number of GPCRs such as α 1-adrenergic (Hague et al., 2005), cholecystokinin 2 (Langer et al., 2009) or M1 muscarinic receptor (Bernstein et al., 2004) through a protein – protein interaction. RGS2 may also interact with Gas, several adenylyl cyclase subtypes (Roy et al., 2006; Salim et al., 2003), the eukaryotic initiation factor eIF2B (Chidiac et al., 2014), the transcription factor STAT3 (Lee et al.,

2012), tubulin (Heo et al., 2006; Jiang et al., 2016), and TRPV6 channels (Schoeber et al., 2006). Although most studies used an overexpression approach, they highlight RGS2 as a versatile, dynamic protein that coordinates a wide range of intracellular signaling mechanisms.

RGS2 regulation and targeting for therapeutics

RGS2 expression is regulated by multiple mechanisms in the cardiovascular system (Tsang and Xiao, 2010). In the heart, it was suggested that myostatin stimulates RGS2 expression, thus preventing cardiac hypertrophy and heart failure (Biesemann et al., 2014). RGS2 mRNA is upregulated by Ang II in H295R cells through a calcium-dependent pathway (Romero et al., 2006a). RGS2 upregulation suppresses AngII-mediated aldosterone secretion which plays a key role in blood pressure regulation (Romero et al., 2006b). Low RGS2 protein expression in peripheral blood mononuclear cells also predicts less response to antihypertensive treatment (Semplicini et al., 2010b).

RGS2 downregulation has been observed in cancer. Epigenetic repression of RGS2 expression promotes bladder and pancreatic cancer progression (Wolff et al., 2012a; Ying et al., 2015). RGS2 mRNA expression is lower in breast cancer tissue than in normal tissues. In this case, it was suggested that RGS2 overexpression exerts an inhibitory effect on breast cancer cell growth (Lyu et al., 2015). RGS2 is specifically downregulated in androgen-independent prostate cancer cells in which RGS2 could function as a growth suppressor (Cao et al., 2006; Wolff et al., 2012b). Decreased RGS2 expression may contribute to chronic inflammation leading to metaplasia and eventually carcinogenicity in the skin keratinocytes (Udensi et al., 2011). RGS2 inhibits cell signaling in ovarian cancer (Hurst et al., 2009) and RGS2 mRNA is down-regulated in colorectal cancer (Jiang et al., 2010b). Low RGS2 mRNA expression also correlates with poor prognosis in

late stage colorectal cancer patients (Jiang et al., 2010a). Surprisingly, RGS2 mRNA expression was found to increase in myeloid derived suppressor cells isolated from tumors and regulates proangiogenic function of these cells in the tumor microenvironment. (Boelte et al., 2011).

RGS2 upregulation is also beneficial in asthma. In primary human airway smooth muscle cells, a combination of glucocorticoid and long-acting β (2)-adrenoceptor agonist (LABA) synergistically induce the expression of RGS2. This enhanced expression reduced intracellular free calcium flux elicited by histamine, methacholine, leukotrienes, and other spasmogens (Holden et al., 2011). Increased inflammatory cytokines and promoter polymorphisms that suppress RGS2 expression were found in patients with asthma or mice with airway inflammation (Jiang et al., 2014). Upregulation of RGS2 by digoxin or pirfenidone, respectively, was beneficial in heart failure (Sjögren et al., 2012) or pulmonary fibrosis treatment (Xie et al., 2016). Therefore, enhancing RGS2 protein levels could be beneficial in asthma or cancers.

Association between RGS2 polymorphisms and cardiovascular phenotypes in humans

There have been a number of polymorphisms found in the RGS2 gene at various allele frequencies and in different populations (gnomad.broadinstitute.org/gene/ENSG00000116741). Among them, common variants such as the intronic in/del variants (1891 to 1892 TC and 2138 to 2139 AA) and the 3'UTR polymorphism C1114G are associated with hypertension. Most SNPs in the coding region of RGS2 have very low allele frequencies. Although some of them were presented more in hypertensive subjects compared to normal subjects (Table 1-1), their implication in disease development is unknown. Prior evidence about the association of RGS2 polymorphisms with cardiovascular phenotypes such as hypertension, metabolic syndrome, carotid atherosclerosis and preeclampsia is summarized in Table 1-1.

Gene region	Polymorphism	Allele	Study design	Population	Phenotype
		frequency			
Promoter	-391 C->G	GG: 54.1%	In vitro, ex vivo functional studies,	White European	Higher protein/mRNA expression,
			epidemiological study (Freson et al., 2007)		Metabolic syndrome in men
		GG: 31.6%	Case control, treatment with antihypertensive	Chinese	Less responsive to treatment
		GC: 49%	drugs (He et al., 2015)		
	-638 A->G	>40%	(Deja et al., 2014)	Poland	No association with HT and non-
	rs2746071				dipping phenomenon in patients
					with T1DM
		>20%	(Kamide et al., 2011; Li et al., 2010; Yang et	Japanese, Chinese	No association with HT
			al., 2005a; Zhang et al., 2013; Zhao et al., 2008)		
		>10%	Case control (Kamide et al., 2011)	Japanese	Carotid atherosclerosis
Exon	Q2L, M5V, R44H	Rare	Case control, in vitro (Bodenstein et al., 2007b;	Japanese	Found predominantly in HT
			Gu et al., 2008a; Yang et al., 2005a)		population
	Q50K		Case control (Riddle et al., 2006)	African American	2 HT, 1 NT
Intron	1891-1892TC	>10%	Case control (Kamide et al., 2011)	Japanese	Carotid atherosclerosis
	in/del	>25%	(Hahntow et al., 2009; Kamide et al., 2011; Li	Japanese,	Association with HT
	-rs34717272		et al., 2010; Riddle et al., 2006; Yang et al.,	Chinese, Xinjiang	
			2005a; Zhang et al., 2013; Zhao et al., 2008)	Kazak,	
				Surinamese, AA	
	2138-2139AA	>25%	Case control (Riddle et al., 2006)	AA	Association with HT
	in/del				
	1026 T->A	>10%	Case control (Kamide et al., 2011)	Japanese	Carotid atherosclerosis
			Case control (Yang et al., 2005a)	Japanese	НТ

Table 1-1. RGS2 variants associated with cardiovascular phenotypes.

Table 1 1. (Cont'd)

3' UTR	C1114G-rs4606	Common	Case control, in vitro study (Semplicini et al., Italian		mRNA destabilization, HT
			2006a)		
			Prospective study (Sartori et al., 2008)	Italian	Overweight or obesity in HT
					patients
			Case control (Lelonek et al., 2009a; Lelonek et Polish		No association with tilting or
			al., 2009b)		enhanced risk of severe clinical
					manifestation of syncope
			(Lelonek et al., 2009c)	Caucasian	Reduced number of episodes of
					syncope
			Population-based study (Kvehaugen et al.,	Norwegian	Preeclampsia, recurrent
			2014; Kvehaugen et al., 2013)		preeclampsia, HT, development of
					HT after delivery
Near RGS2	rs3767489		Longitudinal observational study (Watanabe et	Ohasama town	Development of HT
gene			al., 2010)	(Japan)	

S

Hypotheses

Compared to RGS4 and RGS5, which are two closely related RGS proteins in the R4 subfamily, RGS2 has a longer amino terminus (Fig 1-5 A). This may explain a more complex protein interaction network between RGS2 and other proteins (previously discussed). RGS2 protein sequence is highly conserved across species (Fig. 1-5 B), which indicates that changes in its sequence may alter its function. In my studies, I focus on a set of 16 RGS2 human mutations found in the gnomAD database. These mutations were selected because they were found in at least two individuals in the Exome Variant Server, NHLBI Exome Sequencing Project (ESP), Seattle, WA or had high frequency in the gnomAD database. The mutated residues are indicated by arrows in the alignment of RGS2 and RGS4 and RGS5 (Figure 1-5 A) or among RGS2 sequences from different species (Figure 1-5 B).

I hypothesized that human mutations in RGS2 protein alter expression or function of the protein and therefore may affect pharmacological reactivity of resistance arteries to vasoconstrictors and/or vasodilators. These effects may contribute to the development of hypertension.

Specific aims

- Aim 1: Assess whether mutations in human RGS2 protein alter its expression, localization, and function.
 - a) Examine the effects of 16 human RGS2 mutations on RGS2 protein levels and stability in mammalian cells.
 - b) Assess the subcellular localization of RGS2 mutants.
 - 19

c) Study the ability of RGS2 mutants to inhibit $G\alpha_q$ -mediated Ca^{2+} mobilization.

- Aim 2: Assess whether change-of-function mutations identified *in vitro* affect contraction and relaxation of isolated mouse mesenteric arteries.
- Aim 3: Analyze whether there is an association of rare RGS2 mutations with cardiovascular phenotypes in human subjects.

		1	111	I		1						
		↓ ↓	. ↓↓↓			↓			↓ ,	, · ·		7
٨	RGS2 1	LMÓ	SAMFLAVOHD	RPMDE	SAGS	GIKSEE	KREKMK	RTLL	DWRT	SYFIC		CKP
А	RGS4 1	L	M	CKGLA		PASC		RSAK	DMKH	RLGFLL	OKSDS	EHNSS
	RGS5 1	L	M	CKGLA	1	PHSC		LERAK	EIKII	LGILL	OKPDS	CDLVI
			_		Ξ				<u> </u>			-
					+				+		+	
	RGS2 59	Э – К	TGRESSOOAF	IKPSPE	IO L	WSEAFD	ETASK	YGLAA	FRAFI	KSEFC	ENTER	WLACE
	RGS4 39)	HNKKDKVVIC	RVSO	Vĸĸ	WAESLE	NISHE	CGLAA	FKAFI	KSEVS	EENIDE	WISCE
	RGS5 39) PY	NEKPEKPAKT	ORTSLI	LO	WRDSLD	KIONN	YGLAS	FKSFI	KSEFS	EENTER	WIACE
								- فنسلط			واعد المتعادية	
	RGS2 118	3 DF	KKTKSPOKLS	SKARK	VT DF	IEKEAP	KEINID	FORT	LIAO	IOPA	SGCET	AOKRV
	RGS4 97		KKIKSPŠKLS	KAKKI	VNEE	ISVOAT	KEVNIL	SCIRE	ESR	MLEPT	TCFD	AOKKI
	RGS5 99) DY	KKTKSPAKMAI	KAKOI	T T E E F	тотё́ар	KEVNIC	HETKD	IMK	LVEPS	LSSED	AOKRT
				و ۵ این این ا								المالغانية (يالي
			↓ ↓		¥							
	RGS2 178	S YS	TMENNSYPRET		TODIC	KPOIT	TOPHAT					
	RGS4 157	7 FN	LMEKDSYRRFI	KSRFY	TDIV	NPSSCG	AKOKO	AKSSA	DCASI	VPOCA		
	RGS5 159	на	TMEKDSIPPE	VRSEFY	70 вт. т	3						
				111	1		1	1			T	⊥
	Donio	1		***	*★		+	+		MEROSO	TYYZC	
В	Vanio	1		MOSA	VET A			COCOF	N DISC.			
_	Collug	- 1	NCRAR COOR	MUSA	MFLA	DANCG		GGCQK		GRAK	TLKD	WKTRLS
	Gallus	1	MGRAAAGQQRA	MOSA			C E R G S F		CEAD	GRMMKR		
	Sus	1		MQSA	MFLA		MDKSAG	STIG P K -	- 8	REKMKR	TLLKD	WKTRLS
	Mus	1		MQSA	MFLA		MDKSAG	GPK-		REKMKR	TLLKD	WKTRLS
	Rattus	1		MQSA	MFLA		MDKSAC	SNGPK-		REKMKR	TLLKD	WKTRLS
	HOMO	1		MQSA	MFLA	VQHDCR	MDKSAG	езенк-	-Spiek	REKMKR	TLLKD	WKTRLS
	Equus	1		MQSA	MFLA	QHDCG	PMDKSAG	SGPK-	-Sperk	REKMKR	тцько	WKTRLS
			1 1					1				T
	Donio	10										
	Danio	10	FSTLPLKESQI						AOSL	NLLSS	CGLNF	
	Collug	40	TELONSONTSI			GUNNAI	CRETE			TILLASK	IGVAA	FRAFLK
	Gallus	01	YFLONSSRSS	3V	KSTK	IGNHH	TRESP		SEAFD	ELLANK	YGVAA	FRAFLK
	Sus	47	YFLONSSSPG	K	KTGK	SKPQT	IKPSPE	SEAOLW		ELLASK	YGLAA	FRAFLK
	Mus	4/	IFLONSSAPGI	хр 7	KTGKI	SKQQTI	TKPSPE			ELLASK	IGLAA	FRAFLK
	Rattus	4/	TFLONSSIPG	, P	NTGN	SKOOT				ELLASK	IGLAA	
	HOMO Found	4/	IFLONSSIPGI	, P	TGAL	SKOOA				ELLASK	IGLAA	FRAFLK BDABIK
	Equus	4/	IFLQN555PG	N	ATGA	V SV QQ Y		SEACLW	SEAFL	ELLASK	IGLAA	FRAFLK
			Ļ									
	Danio	69	SELCEENT.DET	T.ACE	BRKT	SRSET	SKAKS	VNEETI	KPDSE	KETNID	VNURE	MT.OOST.
	Xenonus	108	SEFSEENTEF	T.ACED	FKK TI	SPHKT		VDEET	RKRAP	KETNTD	TOTRE	МТОМИ
	Gallus	117	SEFCEENTEEN	MT.ACED	FKKT	SPOKT.		IVNDET	EKEAD	KEINID	FOTEN	TAONT.
	Sus	103	SEFCEENTER	T.ACED	FKKT	SPOKT.	SKARKI	TVTDFT	EKEAP	KETNTD	FOTET	TTAONT
	Mus	103	SEFCEENTEF	T.ACED	FKKT	SPOKI.	SKARKI	TTDFT	EKEAP	KEINID	FOTKS	T. TAON T
	Rattus	103	SEFCEENTER	T.ACED	FKKT	SPOKT.	SKARKI	TTDFT	EKEAP	KETNID	FOTET	T. TAONT
	Homo	103	SEFCEENIEF	ACED	FKKT	SPOKLS	SKARKI	TTDFI	EKEAP	KEINID	FOTKT	LTAONT
	Equus	103	SEFCEENIEF	LACED	FKKT	SPOKLS	SKARKI	TDFI	EKEAP	KEINID	FOTKT	LIAONI
	-1		بالماسات لخاصات الداسات	والمراجع المتراجع الم	والما فخاف الدا	واستخدادها المانية	والغر فغاط الغراقي	المالك المالما المالية.	واعتد المراغة الم	سأسالغ أساسين	الماضية المالية	المالغ الدامي
								¥				
	Danio	129	LIPPPCTKV	AOHRVI	YIMPI	NSYPRE	LESEIN	OTICR	LAEGK	Q	-	
	Xenopus	168	OPPSHSCESA	AORRVY	SIMU	NSYPRE	IOSEE	OBLCO	PVPOM	PSBDOR	T	
	Gallus	177	OFATHTCESA	AOKRVY	SLME	NSYPRE	LESEFY	OELCK	TPPIT	RAAOGT	_	
	Sus	163	OEATSGCFTT	AOKRVY	SLME	NSYPRE	LESEFY	ODLCR	KPPOT	TTEPHA	т	
	Mus	163	OEATSGCFTT	AOKRVY	SLME	NSYPRE	LESEFY	ODLCK	KP-ÕT	TTEPHA	т	
	Rattus	163	OEATSGCFTT	AOKRVY	SLME	NSYPRE	LESEFY	ODLCK	KP-ÕT	TTEPHA	т	
	Homo	163	OEATSGCFTT	AOKRVY	SLME	NSYPRE	LESEFY	ODLCK	KP-ŐT	TTEPHA	т	
	Faune	163	ORVTSCCETT	OKRVV	STMET	INCVDD	TRSPT	ODLCK	KP-ŐT	ттерна	T	

Figure 1-5. Sequence alignment analysis.

A. Sequence alignment of RGS2, RGS4 and RGS5 human proteins in the R4 RGS subfamily. B. Sequence alignment of RGS2 proteins across species. Arrows indicate the mutated residues tested. Black highlight indicates conserved residues, grey highlight indicates residues with the same charged/polar group, white highlight indicates missing or non-conserved residues.
REFERENCES

REFERENCES

- Atanur SS, Birol İ, Guryev V, Hirst M, Hummel O, Morrissey C, Behmoaras J, Fernandez-Suarez XM, Johnson MD, McLaren WM, Patone G, Petretto E, Plessy C, Rockland KS, Rockland C, Saar K, Zhao Y, Carninci P, Flicek P, Kurtz T, Cuppen E, Pravenec M, Hubner N, Jones SJM, Birney E and Aitman TJ (2010) The genome sequence of the spontaneously hypertensive rat: Analysis and functional significance. *Genome Research* 20(6): 791-803.
- Bagos PG, Elefsinioti AL, Nikolopoulos GK and Hamodrakas SJ (2007) The GNB3 C825T polymorphism and essential hypertension: a meta-analysis of 34 studies including 14,094 cases and 17,760 controls. *J Hypertens* **25**(3): 487-500.
- Barlassina C, Lanzani C, Manunta P and Bianchi G (2002) Genetics of essential hypertension: from families to genes. *J Am Soc Nephrol* **13 Suppl 3**: S155-164.
- Bernatova I (2014) Endothelial dysfunction in experimental models of arterial hypertension: cause or consequence? *Biomed Res Int* **2014**: 598271.
- Bernstein LS, Ramineni S, Hague C, Cladman W, Chidiac P, Levey AI and Hepler JR (2004) RGS2 binds directly and selectively to the M1 muscarinic acetylcholine receptor third intracellular loop to modulate Gq/11alpha signaling. *J Biol Chem* **279**(20): 21248-21256.
- Biesemann N, Mendler L, Wietelmann A, Hermann S, Schafers M, Kruger M, Boettger T, Borchardt T and Braun T (2014) Myostatin regulates energy homeostasis in the heart and prevents heart failure. *Circ Res* **115**(2): 296-310.
- Bodenstein J, Sunahara RK and Neubig RR (2007) N-terminal residues control proteasomal degradation of RGS2, RGS4, and RGS5 in human embryonic kidney 293 cells. *Mol Pharmacol* **71**(4): 1040-1050.
- Boelte KC, Gordy LE, Joyce S, Thompson MA, Yang L and Lin PC (2011) Rgs2 mediates proangiogenic function of myeloid derived suppressor cells in the tumor microenvironment via upregulation of MCP-1. *PLoS One* **6**(4): e18534.
- Bonjour JP and Malvin RL (1970) Stimulation of ADH release by the renin-angiotensin system. *Am J Physiol* **218**(6): 1555-1559.

- Brinks HL and Eckhart AD (2010) Regulation of GPCR signaling in hypertension. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1802**(12): 1268-1275.
- Cabrera-Vera TM, Vanhauwe J, Thomas TO, Medkova M, Preininger A, Mazzoni MR and Hamm HE (2003) Insights into G protein structure, function, and regulation. *Endocr Rev* 24(6): 765-781.
- Cao X, Qin J, Xie Y, Khan O, Dowd F, Scofield M, Lin MF and Tu Y (2006) Regulator of Gprotein signaling 2 (RGS2) inhibits androgen-independent activation of androgen receptor in prostate cancer cells. *Oncogene* 25(26): 3719-3734.
- Carey RM, Whelton PK and Committee AAHGW (2018) Prevention, Detection, Evaluation, and Management of High Blood Pressure in Adults: Synopsis of the 2017 American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Hypertension Guideline. *Ann Intern Med* 168(5): 351-358.
- Chan RK and Otte CA (1982) Isolation and genetic analysis of Saccharomyces cerevisiae mutants supersensitive to G1 arrest by a factor and alpha factor pheromones. *Mol Cell Biol* **2**:11-20.
- Chidiac P, Sobiesiak AJ, Lee KN, Gros R and Nguyen CH (2014) The eIF2B-interacting domain of RGS2 protects against GPCR agonist-induced hypertrophy in neonatal rat cardiomyocytes. *Cell Signal* **26**(6): 1226-1234.
- Cifu AS and Davis AM (2017) Prevention, Detection, Evaluation, and Management of High Blood Pressure in Adults. *JAMA* **318**(21): 2132-2134.
- Coleman CG, Anrather J, Iadecola C and Pickel VM (2009) Angiotensin II type 2 receptors have a major somatodendritic distribution in vasopressin-containing neurons in the mouse hypothalamic paraventricular nucleus. *Neuroscience* **163**(1): 129-142.
- Cowley AW, Jr. (2006) The genetic dissection of essential hypertension. *Nat Rev Genet* 7(11): 829-840.
- Deja G, Borowiec M, Fendler W, Pietrzak I, Szadkowska A, Machnica L, Polanska J, Mlynarski W and Jarosz-Chobot P (2014) Non-dipping and arterial hypertension depend on clinical factors rather than on genetic variability of ACE and RGS2 genes in patients with type 1 diabetes. *Acta Diabetol* **51**(4): 633-640.

- Dohlman HG, Apaniesk D, Chen Y, Song J and Nusskern D (1995) Inhibition 1154 of G-protein signaling by dominant gain-of-function mutations in Sst2p, a pheromone desensitization factor in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. *Mol Cell Biol* **15**:3635-3643.
- Dohlman HG, Song J, Ma D, Courchesne WE and Thorner J (1996) Sst2, a negative regulator of pheromone signaling in the yeast Saccharomyces cerevisiae: expression, localization, and genetic interaction and physical association with Gpa1 (the G-protein alpha subunit). *Mol Cell Biol* **16**:5194-5209
- Druey KM, Blumer KJ, Kang VH and Kehrl JH (1996) Inhibition of G-protein-mediated MAP kinase activation by a new mammalian gene family. *Nature* **379**:742-746.
- Ehret G (2017) Next Steps for Gene Identification in Primary Hypertension Genomics. *Hypertension* **70**(4): 695-697.
- Ehret GB and Caulfield MJ (2013a) Genes for blood pressure: an opportunity to understand hypertension. *European Heart Journal* **34**(13): 951-961.
- Ehret GB and Caulfield MJ (2013b) Genes for blood pressure: an opportunity to understand hypertension. *Eur Heart J* **34**(13): 951-961.
- Feldman RD and Gros R (2006) Regulator of G-protein signaling-2 as a candidate gene: the road to hypertension or just another roadside marker? *Hypertension* **47**(3): 337-338.
- Freson K, Stolarz K, Aerts R, Brand E, Brand-Herrmann SM, Kawecka-Jaszcz K, Kuznetsova T, Tikhonoff V, Thijs L, Vermylen J, Staessen JA, Van Geet C and European Project on Genes in Hypertension I (2007) -391 C to G substitution in the regulator of G-protein signalling-2 promoter increases susceptibility to the metabolic syndrome in white European men: consistency between molecular and epidemiological studies. *J Hypertens* 25(1): 117-125.
- Fu W, O'Connor TD, Jun G, Kang HM, Abecasis G, Leal SM, Gabriel S, Rieder MJ, Altshuler D, Shendure J, Nickerson Da, Bamshad MJ and Akey JM (2013) Analysis of 6,515 exomes reveals the recent origin of most human protein-coding variants. *Nature* 493(7431): 216-220.
- Goldstein DB (2009) Common Genetic Variation and Human Traits. New England Journal of Medicine **360**(17): 1696-1698.

- Grobe JL, Xu D and Sigmund CD (2008) An intracellular renin-angiotensin system in neurons: fact, hypothesis, or fantasy. *Physiology (Bethesda)* 23: 187-193.
- Gu S, Tirgari S and Heximer SP (2008) The RGS2 gene product from a candidate hypertension allele shows decreased plasma membrane association and inhibition of Gq. *Mol Pharmacol* 73(4): 1037-1043.
- Gurley SB, Griffiths RC, Mendelsohn ME, Karas RH and Coffman TM (2010) Renal actions of RGS2 control blood pressure. *J Am Soc Nephrol* **21**(11): 1847-1851.
- Hague C, Bernstein LS, Ramineni S, Chen Z, Minneman KP and Hepler JR (2005) Selective inhibition of alpha1A-adrenergic receptor signaling by RGS2 association with the receptor third intracellular loop. *J Biol Chem* **280**(29): 27289-27295.
- Hahntow IN, Mairuhu G, van Valkengoed IG, Baas F, Alewijnse AE, Koopmans RP and Michel MC (2009) Are RGS2 gene polymorphisms associated with high blood pressure in an ethnicity- and gender-specific manner? *Am J Hypertens* **22**(1): 80-86.
- He F, Luo J, Zhang Z, Luo Z, Fan L, He Y, Wen J, Zhu D, Gao J, Wang Y, Qian Y, Zhou H, Chen X and Zhang W (2015) The RGS2 (-391, C>G) genetic variation correlates to antihypertensive drug responses in Chinese patients with essential hypertension. *PLoS One* 10(4): e0121483.
- Head GA and Mayorov DN (2001) Central angiotensin and baroreceptor control of circulation. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* **940**: 361-379.
- Heo K, Ha SH, Chae YC, Lee S, Oh YS, Kim YH, Kim SH, Kim JH, Mizoguchi A, Itoh TJ, Kwon HM, Ryu SH and Suh PG (2006) RGS2 promotes formation of neurites by stimulating microtubule polymerization. *Cell Signal* 18(12): 2182-2192.
- Hercule HC, Tank J, Plehm R, Wellner M, da Costa Goncalves AC, Gollasch M, Diedrich A, Jordan J, Luft FC and Gross V (2007) Regulator of G protein signalling 2 ameliorates angiotensin II-induced hypertension in mice. *Exp Physiol* **92**(6): 1014-1022.
- Hermans E (2003) Biochemical and pharmacological control of the multiplicity of coupling at G-protein-coupled receptors. *Pharmacol Ther* **99**(1): 25-44.
- Heximer SP, Knutsen RH, Sun X, Kaltenbronn KM, Rhee MH, Peng N, Oliveira-dos-Santos A, Penninger JM, Muslin AJ, Steinberg TH, Wyss JM, Mecham RP and Blumer KJ (2003)

Hypertension and prolonged vasoconstrictor signaling in RGS2-deficient mice. *J Clin Invest* **111**(4): 445-452.

- Heximer SP, Watson N, Linder ME, Blumer KJ and Hepler JR (1997) RGS2/G0S8 is a selective inhibitor of Gqalpha function. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **94**(26): 14389-14393.
- Holden NS, Bell MJ, Rider CF, King EM, Gaunt DD, Leigh R, Johnson M, Siderovski DP, Heximer SP, Giembycz MA and Newton R (2011) beta2-Adrenoceptor agonist-induced RGS2 expression is a genomic mechanism of bronchoprotection that is enhanced by glucocorticoids. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 108(49): 19713-19718.
- Hurst JH, Mendpara N and Hooks SB (2009) Regulator of G-protein signalling expression and function in ovarian cancer cell lines. *Cell Mol Biol Lett* **14**(1): 153-174.
- International Consortium for Blood Pressure Genome-Wide Association S, Ehret GB, Munroe PB, Rice KM, Bochud M, Johnson AD, Chasman DI, et al. (2011) Genetic variants in novel pathways influence blood pressure and cardiovascular disease risk. *Nature* **478**(7367): 103-109.
- Itaya Y, Suzuki H, Matsukawa S, Kondo K and Saruta T (1986) Central renin-angiotensin system and the pathogenesis of DOCA-salt hypertension in rats. *Am J Physiol* **251**(2 Pt 2): H261-268.
- Jiang H, Xie Y, Abel PW, Wolff DW, Toews ML, Panettieri RA, Casale TB and Tu Y (2014) Regulator of G-Protein Signaling 2 Repression Exacerbates Airway Hyper-Responsiveness and Remodeling in Asthma. *American Journal of Respiratory Cell and Molecular Biology* 53(1): 42-49.
- Jiang MX, Shi Y, Sun ZG, Zhang Z and Zhu Y (2016) Inhibition of the Binding between RGS2 and beta-Tubulin Interferes with Spindle Formation and Chromosome Segregation during Mouse Oocyte Maturation In Vitro. *PLoS One* **11**(7): e0159535.
- Jiang Z, Wang Z, Xu Y, Wang B, Huang W and Cai S (2010a) Analysis of RGS2 expression and prognostic significance in stage II and III colorectal cancer. *Bioscience Reports* **30**(6): 383.
- Jiang Z, Wang Z, Xu Y, Wang B, Huang W and Cai S (2010b) Analysis of RGS2 expression and prognostic significance in stage II and III colorectal cancer. *Biosci Rep* **30**(6): 383-390.

- Kamide K, Kokubo Y, Yang J, Takiuchi S, Horio T, Matsumoto S, Banno M, Matayoshi T, Yasuda H, Miwa Y, Yoshihara F, Nakamura S, Nakahama H, Iwashima Y, Oguro R, Ohishi M, Rakugi H, Okamura T, Miyata T and Kawano Y (2011) Association of intima-media thickening of carotid artery with genetic polymorphisms of the regulator of G-protein signaling 2 gene in patients with hypertension and in the general population. *Hypertens Res* 34(6): 740-746.
- Kjeldsen SE (2018) Hypertension and cardiovascular risk: General aspects. *Pharmacol Res* **129**: 95-99.
- Koelle MR and Horvitz HR (1996) EGL-10 regulates G protein signaling in the C. elegans nervous system and shares a conserved domain with many mammalian proteins. *Cell* **84**:115-125.
- Kvehaugen AS, Melien O, Holmen OL, Laivuori H, Dechend R and Staff AC (2014) Hypertension after preeclampsia and relation to the C1114G polymorphism (rs4606) in RGS2: data from the Norwegian HUNT2 study. *BMC Med Genet* **15**: 28.
- Kvehaugen AS, Melien O, Holmen OL, Laivuori H, Oian P, Andersgaard AB, Dechend R and Staff AC (2013) Single nucleotide polymorphisms in G protein signaling pathway genes in preeclampsia. *Hypertension* **61**(3): 655-661.
- Lalouel JM (2003) Large-scale search for genes predisposing to essential hypertension. Am J Hypertens 16(2): 163-166.
- Lalouel JM and Rohrwasser A (2001) Development of genetic hypotheses in essential hypertension. *J Hum Genet* **46**(6): 299-306.
- Langer I, Tikhonova IG, Boulegue C, Esteve JP, Vatinel S, Ferrand A, Moroder L, Robberecht P and Fourmy D (2009) Evidence for a direct and functional interaction between the regulators of G protein signaling-2 and phosphorylated C terminus of cholecystokinin-2 receptor. *Mol Pharmacol* 75(3): 502-513.
- Lawler JE, Sanders, B.J., Chen, Y.F., Nagahama, S., and Oparil, S. (1987) Hypertension produced by a high sodium diet in the borderline hypertensive rat (BHR). *Clin Exp Hypertens A* **9**: 1713-1731.
- Lee HK, Park DW, Bae JH, Kim HJ, Shin DG, Park JS, Lee JG, Lee SJ, Bae YS and Baek SH (2012) RGS2 is a negative regulator of STAT3-mediated Nox1 expression. *Cell Signal* **24**(3): 803-809.

- Lelonek M, Pietrucha T, Matyjaszczyk M and Goch JH (2009a) Genetic insight into syncopal tilted population with severe clinical presentation. *Auton Neurosci* 147(1-2): 97-100.
- Lelonek M, Pietrucha T, Matyjaszczyk M and Goch JH (2009b) A novel approach to syncopal patients: association analysis of polymorphisms in G-protein genes and tilt outcome. *Europace* **11**(1): 89-93.
- Lelonek M, Pietrucha T, Matyjaszczyk M and Goch JH (2009c) Polymorphism C1114G of gene encoding the cardiac regulator of G-protein signaling 2 may be associated with number of episodes of neurally mediated syncope. *Arch Med Res* **40**(3): 191-195.
- Li NF, Zhang JH, Yang J, Zhou L, Luo WL, Guo YY, Yao XG, Wang HM and Chang JH (2010) Association of genetic variations of regulator of G-protein signaling 2 with hypertension in the general Xinjiang Kazakh population. *Clin Exp Hypertens* **32**(5): 256-261.
- Li Y, Hashim S and Anand-Srivastava MB (2005) Angiotensin II-evoked enhanced expression of RGS2 attenuates Gi-mediated adenylyl cyclase signaling in A10 cells. *Cardiovasc Res* **66**(3): 503-511.
- Littlejohn NK, Siel RB, Jr., Ketsawatsomkron P, Pelham CJ, Pearson NA, Hilzendeger AM, Buehrer BA, Weidemann BJ, Li H, Davis DR, Thompson AP, Liu X, Cassell MD, Sigmund CD and Grobe JL (2013) Hypertension in mice with transgenic activation of the brain renin-angiotensin system is vasopressin dependent. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* **304**(10): R818-828.
- Lyu JH, Park DW, Huang B, Kang SH, Lee SJ, Lee C, Bae YS, Lee JG and Baek SH (2015) RGS2 suppresses breast cancer cell growth via a MCPIP1-dependent pathway. *J Cell Biochem* **116**(2): 260-267.
- Menzaghi C, Paroni G, De Bonis C, Soccio T, Marucci A, Bacci S and Trischitta V (2006) The -318 C>G single-nucleotide polymorphism in GNAI2 gene promoter region impairs transcriptional activity through specific binding of Sp1 transcription factor and is associated with high blood pressure in Caucasians from Italy. J Am Soc Nephrol 17(4 Suppl 2): S115-119.
- Morla L, Edwards A and Crambert G (2016) New insights into sodium transport regulation in the distal nephron: Role of G-protein coupled receptors. *World J Biol Chem* 7(1): 44-63.
- Morrissey C, Grieve IC, Heinig M, Atanur S, Petretto E, Pravenec M, Hubner N and Aitman TJ (2011) Integrated genomic approaches to identification of candidate genes underlying

metabolic and cardiovascular phenotypes in the spontaneously hypertensive rat. *Physiol Genomics* **43**(21): 1207-1218.

- Morrissey C, Grieve, I.C., Heinig, M., Atanur, S., Petretto, E., Pravenec, M., Hubner, N., and Aitman, T.J. (2011) Integrated genomic approaches to identification of candidate genes underlying metabolic and cardiovascular phenotypes in the spontaneously hypertensive rat. *Physiol Genomics* **43**: 1207-1218.
- Muntner P, Carey RM, Gidding S, Jones DW, Taler SJ, Wright JT, Jr. and Whelton PK (2018) Potential US Population Impact of the 2017 ACC/AHA High Blood Pressure Guideline. *Circulation* **137**(2): 109-118.
- Nance MR, Kreutz B, Tesmer VM, Sterne-Marr R, Kozasa T and Tesmer JJ (2013) Structural and functional analysis of the regulator of G protein signaling 2-galphaq complex. Structure 21(3): 438-448.
- Newton AC, Bootman MD and Scott JD (2016) Second Messengers. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* **8**(8).
- Nguyen KD, Pihur V, Ganesh SK, Rakha A, Cooper RS, Hunt SC, Freedman BI, Coresh J, Kao WH, Morrison AC, Boerwinkle E, Ehret GB and Chakravarti A (2013) Effects of rare and common blood pressure gene variants on essential hypertension: results from the Family Blood Pressure Program, CLUE, and Atherosclerosis Risk in Communities studies. *Circ Res* **112**(2): 318-326.
- Okamoto K, Aoki, K., Nosaka, S., and Fukushima, M. (1964) Cardiovascular Diseases in the Spontaneously Hypertensive Rat. *Jpn Circ J* 28: 943-952.
- Oliveira-Dos-Santos AJ, Matsumoto G, Snow BE, Bai D, Houston FP, Whishaw IQ, Mariathasan S, Sasaki T, Wakeham A, Ohashi PS, Roder JC, Barnes CA, Siderovski DP and Penninger JM (2000) Regulation of T cell activation, anxiety, and male aggression by RGS2. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 97(22): 12272-12277.
- Osborn JW, Fink GD, Sved AF, Toney GM and Raizada MK (2007) Circulating angiotensin II and dietary salt: converging signals for neurogenic hypertension. *Curr Hypertens Rep* **9**(3): 228-235.
- Osei-Owusu P, Owens EA, Jie L, Reis JS, Forrester SJ, Kawai T, Eguchi S, Singh H and Blumer KJ (2015) Regulation of Renal Hemodynamics and Function by RGS2. *PLoS One* **10**(7): e0132594.

- Osei-Owusu P, Sabharwal R, Kaltenbronn KM, Rhee MH, Chapleau MW, Dietrich HH and Blumer KJ (2012) Regulator of G protein signaling 2 deficiency causes endothelial dysfunction and impaired endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor-mediated relaxation by dysregulating Gi/o signaling. *J Biol Chem* **287**(15): 12541-12549.
- Ozkor MA and Quyyumi AA (2011) Endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor and vascular function. *Cardiol Res Pract* **2011**: 156146.
- Padmanabhan S, Aman A and Dominiczak AF (2017) Genomics of hypertension. *Pharmacol Res* **121**: 219-229.
- Phillips MI (1978) Angiotensin in the brain. Neuroendocrinology 25(6): 354-377.
- Premont RT, Inglese J and Lefkowitz RJ (1995) Protein kinases that phosphorylate activated G protein-coupled receptors. *FASEB J* **9**(2): 175-182.
- Rapp JP (2000) Genetic analysis of inherited hypertension in the rat. *Physiol Rev* 80: 135-172.
- Riddle EL, Rana BK, Murthy KK, Rao F, Eskin E, O'Connor DT and Insel PA (2006) Polymorphisms and haplotypes of the regulator of G protein signaling-2 gene in normotensives and hypertensives. *Hypertension* **47**(3): 415-420.
- Riddle EL, Schwartzman RA, Bond M and Insel PA (2005) Multi-tasking RGS proteins in the heart: the next therapeutic target? *Circ Res* **96**(4): 401-411.
- Romero DG, Plonczynski MW, Gomez-Sanchez EP, Yanes LL and Gomez-Sanchez CE (2006a) RGS2 Is Regulated by Angiotensin II and Functions as a Negative Feedback of Aldosterone Production in H295R Human Adrenocortical Cells. *Endocrinology* 147(8): 3889-3897.
- Romero DG, Plonczynski MW, Gomez-Sanchez EP, Yanes LL and Gomez-Sanchez CE (2006b) RGS2 is regulated by angiotensin II and functions as a negative feedback of aldosterone production in H295R human adrenocortical cells. *Endocrinology* **147**(8): 3889-3897.
- Roy AA, Baragli A, Bernstein LS, Hepler JR, Hebert TE and Chidiac P (2006) RGS2 interacts with Gs and adenylyl cyclase in living cells. *Cell Signal* **18**(3): 336-348.

- Salim S, Sinnarajah S, Kehrl JH and Dessauer CW (2003) Identification of RGS2 and type V adenylyl cyclase interaction sites. *J Biol Chem* **278**(18): 15842-15849.
- Samani NJ (2003) Genome scans for hypertension and blood pressure regulation. *Am J Hypertens* **16**(2): 167-171.
- Sanders BJ, and Lawler, J.E. (1992) The borderline hypertensive rat (BHR) as a model for environmentally-induced hypertension: a review and update. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev* 16: 207-217.
- Sartori M, Ceolotto G, Dorigatti F, Mos L, Santonastaso M, Bratti P, Papparella I, Semplicini A, Palatini P and Group H (2008) RGS2 C1114G polymorphism and body weight gain in hypertensive patients. *Metabolism* **57**(3): 421-427.
- Schoeber JP, Topala CN, Wang X, Diepens RJ, Lambers TT, Hoenderop JG and Bindels RJ (2006) RGS2 inhibits the epithelial Ca2+ channel TRPV6. *J Biol Chem* **281**(40): 29669-29674.
- Schwindinger WF and Robishaw JD (2001) Heterotrimeric G-protein betagamma-dimers in growth and differentiation. *Oncogene* **20**(13): 1653-1660.
- Semplicini A, Lenzini L, Sartori M, Papparella I, Calo LA, Pagnin E, Strapazzon G, Benna C, Costa R, Avogaro A, Ceolotto G and Pessina AC (2006) Reduced expression of regulator of G-protein signaling 2 (RGS2) in hypertensive patients increases calcium mobilization and ERK1/2 phosphorylation induced by angiotensin II. *J Hypertens* 24(6): 1115-1124.
- Semplicini A, Strapazzon G, Papparella I, Sartori M, Realdi A, Macchini L, Calo LA and Ceolotto G (2010a) RGS2 expression and aldosterone: renin ratio modulate response to drug therapy in hypertensive patients. *J Hypertens* **28**(5): 1104-1108.
- Semplicini A, Strapazzon G, Papparella I, Sartori M, Realdi A, Macchini L, Calò La and Ceolotto G (2010b) RGS2 expression and aldosterone: renin ratio modulate response to drug therapy in hypertensive patients. *Journal of hypertension* **28**(5): 1104-1108.
- Siderovski DP and Willard FS (2005) The GAPs, GEFs, and GDIs of heterotrimeric G-protein alpha subunits. *Int J Biol Sci* 1(2): 51-66.
- Siffert W, Rosskopf D, Siffert G, Busch S, Moritz A, Erbel R, Sharma AM, Ritz E, Wichmann HE, Jakobs KH and Horsthemke B (1998) Association of a human G-protein beta3 subunit variant with hypertension. *Nat Genet* **18**(1): 45-48.

- Sjögren B, Parra S, Heath LJ, Atkins KB, Xie Z-J and Neubig RR (2012) Cardiotonic steroids stabilize regulator of G protein signaling 2 protein levels. *Molecular pharmacology* **82**(3): 500-509.
- Soliman EZ and Prineas RJ (2017) Antihypertensive Therapies and Left Ventricular Hypertrophy. *Curr Hypertens Rep* **19**(10): 79.
- Squires KE, Montanez-Miranda C, Pandya RR, Torres MP and Hepler JR (2018) Genetic Analysis of Rare Human Variants of Regulators of G Protein Signaling Proteins and Their Role in Human Physiology and Disease. *Pharmacol Rev* **70**(3): 446-474.
- Sun X, Kaltenbronn KM, Steinberg TH and Blumer KJ (2005) RGS2 is a mediator of nitric oxide action on blood pressure and vasoconstrictor signaling. *Mol Pharmacol* **67**(3): 631-639.
- Szczepanska-Sadowska E, Paczwa P, Lon S and Ganten D (1998) Increased pressor function of central vasopressinergic system in hypertensive renin transgenic rats. *J Hypertens* **16**(10): 1505-1514.
- Takimoto E, Koitabashi N, Hsu S, Ketner EA, Zhang M, Nagayama T, Bedja D, Gabrielson KL, Blanton R, Siderovski DP, Mendelsohn ME and Kass DA (2009) Regulator of G protein signaling 2 mediates cardiac compensation to pressure overload and antihypertrophic effects of PDE5 inhibition in mice. J Clin Invest 119(2): 408-420.
- Tang KM, Wang GR, Lu P, Karas RH, Aronovitz M, Heximer SP, Kaltenbronn KM, Blumer KJ, Siderovski DP, Zhu Y and Mendelsohn ME (2003) Regulator of G-protein signaling-2 mediates vascular smooth muscle relaxation and blood pressure. *Nat Med* 9(12): 1506-1512.
- Tsang SWAYHZW and Xiao RP (2010) Deregulation of RGS2 in Cardiovascular Diseases. *Frontiers in bioscience* **2**(16): 547-547.
- Udensi UK, Cohly HH, Graham-Evans BE, Ndebele K, Garcia-Reyero N, Nanduri B, Tchounwou PB and Isokpehi RD (2011) Aberrantly Expressed Genes in HaCaT Keratinocytes Chronically Exposed to Arsenic Trioxide. *Biomark Insights* **6**: 7-16.
- Watanabe Y, Metoki H, Ohkubo T, Katsuya T, Tabara Y, Kikuya M, Hirose T, Sugimoto K, Asayama K, Inoue R, Hara A, Obara T, Nakura J, Kohara K, Totsune K, Ogihara T, Rakugi H, Miki T and Imai Y (2010) Accumulation of common polymorphisms is associated with development of hypertension: a 12-year follow-up from the Ohasama study. *Hypertens Res* 33(2): 129-134.

- Wolff DW, Xie Y, Deng C, Gatalica Z, Yang M, Wang B, Wang J, Lin M-F, Abel PW and Tu Y (2012a) Epigenetic repression of regulator of G-protein signaling 2 promotes androgenindependent prostate cancer cell growth. *International Journal of Cancer* 130(7): 1521-1531.
- Wolff DW, Xie Y, Deng C, Gatalica Z, Yang M, Wang B, Wang J, Lin MF, Abel PW and Tu Y (2012b) Epigenetic repression of regulator of G-protein signaling 2 promotes androgenindependent prostate cancer cell growth. *Int J Cancer* 130(7): 1521-1531.
- Wong SK (2003) G protein selectivity is regulated by multiple intracellular regions of GPCRs. *Neurosignals* **12**(1): 1-12.
- Xie Y, Jiang H, Zhang Q, Mehrotra S, Abel PW, Toews ML, Wolff DW, Rennard S, Panettieri RA, Jr., Casale TB and Tu Y (2016) Upregulation of RGS2: a new mechanism for pirfenidone amelioration of pulmonary fibrosis. *Respir Res* **17**(1): 103.
- Yang J, Kamide K, Kokubo Y, Takiuchi S, Tanaka C, Banno M, Miwa Y, Yoshii M, Horio T, Okayama A, Tomoike H, Kawano Y and Miyata T (2005) Genetic variations of regulator of G-protein signaling 2 in hypertensive patients and in the general population. *J Hypertens* 23(8): 1497-1505.
- Yang J, Villar VA, Jones JE, Jose PA and Zeng C (2015) G protein-coupled receptor kinase 4: role in hypertension. *Hypertension* **65**(6): 1148-1155.
- Ying L, Lin J, Qiu F, Cao M, Chen H, Liu Z and Huang Y (2015) Epigenetic repression of regulator of G-protein signaling 2 by ubiquitin-like with PHD and ring-finger domain 1 promotes bladder cancer progression. *FEBS Journal* **282**(1): 174-182.
- Zeller T, Blankenberg S and Diemert P (2011) Genomewide Association Studies in Cardiovascular Disease—An Update 2011. *Clinical Chemistry* **58**(1): 92.
- Zhang C, Wang L, Liao Q, Zhang L, Xu L, Chen C, Ye H, Xu X, Ye M and Duan S (2013) Genetic associations with hypertension: meta-analyses of six candidate genetic variants. *Genet Test Mol Biomarkers* 17(10): 736-742.
- Zhang W, Anger T, Su J, Hao J, Xu X, Zhu M, Gach A, Cui L, Liao R and Mende U (2006) Selective loss of fine tuning of Gq/11 signaling by RGS2 protein exacerbates cardiomyocyte hypertrophy. *J Biol Chem* **281**(9): 5811-5820.

- Zhao Q, Wang L, Yang W, Chen S, Huang J, Fan Z, Li H, Lu X and Gu D (2008) Interactions among genetic variants from contractile pathway of vascular smooth muscle cell in essential hypertension susceptibility of Chinese Han population. *Pharmacogenet Genomics* **18**(6): 459-466.
- Zuber AM, Singer D, Penninger JM, Rossier BC and Firsov D (2007) Increased renal responsiveness to vasopressin and enhanced V2 receptor signaling in RGS2-/- mice. *J Am Soc Nephrol* **18**(6): 1672-1678.

CHAPTER 2: HUMAN MISSENSE MUTATIONS IN REGULATOR OF G PROTEIN SIGNALING 2 AFFECT PROTEIN FUNCTION THROUGH MULTIPLE

MECHANISMS

Reprinted with permission of the American Society for Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics. All rights reserved.

Abstract

RGS2 plays a significant role in alleviating vascular contraction and promoting vascular relaxation due to its GTPase accelerating protein (GAP) activity toward Goq. Mice lacking RGS2 display a hypertensive phenotype and several RGS2 missense mutations have been found predominantly in hypertensive human subjects. However, the mechanisms whereby these mutations could impact blood pressure is unknown. Here, we selected 16 rare, missense mutations in RGS2 identified in various human exome sequencing projects and evaluated their ability to inhibit intracellular calcium release mediated by the angiotensin II receptor type 1 (AT1R). Four of them had reduced function and were further investigated to elucidate underlying mechanisms. Low protein expression, protein mis-localization, and reduced G protein binding were identified as likely mechanisms of the malfunctioning mutants. The Q2L mutant had 50% lower RGS2 than wild-type (WT) protein detected by Western blot. Confocal microscopy demonstrated that R44H and D40Y had impaired plasma membrane targeting; only 46 and 35% of those proteins translocated to the plasma membrane when co-expressed with $G\alpha_q$ Q209L compared to 67% for WT RGS2. The R188H mutant had a significant reduction in $G\alpha_q$ binding affinity (10-fold increase in K_i compared to WT RGS2 in a flow cytometry competition binding assay). This study provides functional data for 16 human RGS2 missense variants on their effects on AT1 receptor-mediated calcium mobilization and provides molecular understanding of those variants with functional loss in vitro. These molecular behaviors can provide insight to inform antihypertensive therapeutics in individuals with variants having reduced function.

Introduction

Heart and cerebrovascular diseases have remained the major causes of death and disability in the United States (Heron, 2016; Mozaffarian et al., 2016) despite relentless efforts in cardiovascular research and drug development. Hypertension is a multifactorial disorder that places individuals at a higher risk for such diseases. Multiple genome-wide association studies (GWAS) have discovered polymorphisms in genes and loci that are associated with hypertension (Adeyemo et al., 2009; Dominiczak and Munroe, 2010; Franceschini et al., 2014; Huan et al., 2015; Levy et al., 2009; Lind and Chiu, 2013; Newton-Cheh et al., 2009; Pan et al., 2015). However, current knowledge about hypertension genetics is still far from complete. Common variants identified in GWAS only explain a small fraction of the blood pressure variance landscape (Dominiczak and Munroe, 2010). This limitation highlights the need to study rare variants that may contribute to this complex disorder (Gibson, 2012; Schork et al., 2009).

G protein coupled receptors (GPCRs) play a critical role in vascular tone regulation (Brinks and Eckhart, 2010). Several GPCRs with preferential activation of heterotrimeric G proteins of the $G\alpha_q$ family (e.g. Angiotensin II, Endothelin and α 1 adrenergic receptors) mediate vasoconstrictor responses in blood vessels and many antihypertensive drugs act to counteract their effects. Regulator of G protein signaling (RGS) proteins play a crucial role in modulating GPCR signaling through their GTPase-activating protein (GAP) activity toward G α subunits. RGS2, in particular, has been strongly implicated in cardiovascular regulation due to its selectivity toward G α_q , resulting in diminished vasoconstrictor action (Heximer et al., 1997). Homozygous and heterozygous RGS2 knock out mice exhibit a hypertension phenotype attributed to prolonged G α q-mediated vasoconstrictor signaling (Heximer et al., 2003) and a reduced NO/cGMP-mediated vascular relaxation response (Sun et al., 2005; Tang et al., 2003). Mice lacking RGS2 are also prone to cardiac hypertrophy due to elevated Gαq signaling (Zhang et al., 2006). Increased sympathetic tone and altered renal mechanisms also contribute substantially to hypertension development in RGS2 knock-out mice (Gross et al., 2005; Gurley et al., 2010; Osei-Owusu et al., 2015).

The actual role of RGS2 in human hypertension is not well understood. A number of common variants in the promoter, introns and noncoding regions of RGS2 gene are associated with hypertension and suboptimal responsiveness to anti-hypertensive treatment in different ethnic groups (Freson et al., 2007; Riddle et al., 2006; Semplicini et al., 2006; Yang et al., 2005; Zhang et al., 2013). Several reported missense mutations in RGS2 were found predominantly in hypertensive subjects but with very low allele frequencies (Yang et al., 2005). Among those, the Q2L mutant allele was shown to have low protein expression due to rapid proteasomal degradation (Bodenstein et al., 2007; Park et al., 2015). The R44H mutant, on the other hand, showed less efficient plasma membrane targeting (Gu et al., 2008). Since these missense mutations of RGS2 had such low allele frequencies (less than 1%), it has been difficult to determine the functional significance of these mutations using epidemiological or informatics approaches.

The revolution in next-generation sequencing has revealed genetic information useful for prevention and clinical management (Rabbani et al., 2014). More commonly, healthcare professionals are presented with variants of uncertain significance (VUS), complicates the interpretation of genetic data (Ackerman, 2015; Gomez et al., 2016). Computational tools have been developed to predict variant effects with limited success (Schulz et al., 2015). Definitive characterization of VUS requires family segregation or functional studies. In alignment with this

common theme, many missense mutations of RGS2 have been released to public databases such as NHLBI GO Exome Sequencing project (http://evs.gs.washington.edu/EVS/) and Exome Aggregation Consortium (ExAC - http://exac.broadinstitute.org), now known as the Genome Aggregation Database (gnomAD - http://gnomad.broadinstitute.org) but the functional consequences and human phenotypes of these variants is largely unknown. We hypothesized that changes in the coding sequence of RGS2 may result in protein products that have altered function. In this study, we examined 16 mutations (Table 2-1) found in a Japanese population (Yang et al., 2005), the NHLBI exome sequencing project (Fu et al., 2013) and the gnomAD database (Lek et al., 2016) to determine whether they differ from WT RGS2 in their ability to regulate GPCRmediated signaling. For those with reduced function, we determined the molecular characteristics contributing to those differences. Specifically, we investigated protein levels, protein localization and G protein binding activities of these mutants to further our understanding about the underlying mechanisms responsible for functional alteration of the mutants. Only a small fraction of variants showed altered function and it was due to several distinct mechanisms.

Mutation ID	Missense	Allele count	Codon	Reference
	variant	(gnomAD)	change	
N/A	Q2L*	1/246268	CAA>CTA	(Lek et al., 2016; Yang et al., 2005)
rs141030117	Q2R	183/277230	CAA>CGA	(Lek et al., 2016; Yang et al., 2005)
rs145125159	S3G	95/277216	AGT>AGC	(Lek et al., 2016; Yang et al., 2005)
rs142499684	A4V	4/246268	GCT>GTT	(Lek et al., 2016)
rs193051407	M5V	158/277222	ATG>GTG	(Lek et al., 2016; Yang et al., 2005)
rs74466425	K18N	82/277236	AAG>AAC	(Lek et al., 2016)
rs148489044	G23D	184/277214	GGC>GAC	(Lek et al., 2016)
rs201233692	D40Y	236/276634	GAT>TAT	(Lek et al., 2016)
rs200339834	R44H*	35/276900	CGT>CAT	(Lek et al., 2016; Yang et al., 2005)
rs80221024	Q50K	238/277080	CAA>AAA	(Lek et al., 2016)
rs140811638	P55L	8/277186	CCT>CTT	(Lek et al., 2016)
N/A	Q78H	3/2055	CAG>CAC	(Yang et al., 2005)
rs139237239	A99G	6/277134	GCT>GGT	(Lek et al., 2016)
rs146862218	I110V	106/277132	ATT>GTT	(Lek et al., 2016)
rs369752935	R188H	8/277202	CGT>CAT	(Lek et al., 2016)
rs112707798	Q196R	36/246240	CAG>CGG	(Lek et al., 2016)

Table 2-1. Missense mutations in the coding region of RGS2 examined in this study

gnomAD: The Genome Aggregation Database - http://gnomad.broadinstitute.org * RGS2 mutations were found in disease cohort (Yang et al., 2005a).

Materials and methods

DNA constructs

Mammalian expression vectors encoding the human, full-length, untagged or 3xHA tagged WT Angiotensin II type 1 (AT1) receptor and RGS2 in pcDNA3.1(+) were obtained from the University of Missouri-Rolla cDNA Resource Center (http://www.cdna.org). Other constructs were generated in our laboratory and the primer sequences for construct generation are available on request. RGS2 was amplified by PCR as attB1-2 fragments without a stop codon to allow subsequent cloning to an entry vector pDONR221 using Gateway® BP clonase (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA). RGS2-Q2L, RGS2-Q2R, RGS2-S3G, RGS2-A4V, RGS2-M5V, RGS2-K18N, RGS2-G23D, RGS2-D40Y, RGS2-R44H, RGS2-Q50K, RGS2-P55L, RGS2-Q78H, RGS2-A99G, RGS2-I110V, RGS2-R188H and RGS2-Q196R were generated in the entry vector by performing QuikChange site-directed mutagenesis (Stratagene, La Jolla, CA), using custom made primers (Supplemental Table 2-1). RGS2 WT and mutants were transferred into C-terminally V5 or GFP epitope-tagged expression vector (pcDNATM3.2DEST or pcDNATMDEST47, respectively) using Gateway® LR clonase (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA). A pMAL-C2H10T construct encoding the RH domain of human RGS2 (residues 72-203) was a kind gift from Dr. John J. Tesmer (University of Michigan). Mutagenesis for this vector was performed as described above. The open reading frame of all PCR and mutagenesis generated constructs was verified by sequencing at the RTSF Genomics Core at Michigan State University.

Cell Culture and Transfections

All cell lines were maintained in a humidified incubator at 37°C with 5% CO2. Human embryonic kidney (HEK)-293 cells were grown to 95% confluence in Dulbecco's modified

Eagle's medium (DMEM; GIBCO, Carlsbad, CA), supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS), 100 U/ml penicillin, and 100 mg/ml streptomycin. Chinese hamster ovary (CHO-K1) cells (ATCC, Manassas, VA) were grown to 95% confluence in F-12 nutrient mixture (GIBCO, Carlsbad, CA), supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS), 100 U/ml penicillin, and 100 mg/ml streptomycin. HEK-293 and CHO-K1 cells were transiently transfected using, respectively, X-tremeGENE HP DNA Transfection Reagent (Roche Life Sciences) at 2 ml/mg of plasmid DNA and DNA-In® CHO (MTI-GlobalStem, Gaithersburg, MD) at 3 ml/mg of plasmid DNA according to the manufacturers' recommended protocols. Transfection mixes were prepared in Opti-MEM (GIBCO, Carlsbad, CA) and all transfections were performed under antibiotic-free conditions. Experiments were run 24-48 hours after transfection.

SDS-PAGE and Western Blot Analysis

Twenty-four hours post-transfection, cells were treated as indicated in the figure legend and harvested using modified RIPA lysis buffer containing 50mM Tris HCl pH 7.4, 1% NP-40, 0.5% sodium deoxycholate, 0.1% SDS, 150 mM NaCl, 2mM EDTA, supplemented with complete protease inhibitor (Roche Diagnostics, Indianapolis, IN). Protein concentration in the cell lysates was determined using the BCA assay (Pierce; Rockford, IL) and adjusted with an appropriate volume of Laemmli buffer (BioRad; Hercules, CA). Equal amounts of protein in each lane were resolved on a 12% SDS-PAGE gel for 1 hour at 180 V. Samples were transferred to an Immobilon-FL membrane (EMD Millipore, Darmstadt, Germany) for 1 hour at 100 V, 400mA on ice and subjected to Western immunoblot analysis. The membrane was blocked with Odyssey blocking buffer (PBS) (Licor Biosciences, Lincoln, NE) for 30 minutes at room temperature on an orbital shaker. The membrane was probed overnight at 4°C with primary antibody diluted in blocking buffer. Mouse anti-V5 antibody (Invitrogen, Cat. 46-0705, Lot # 1620500), rabbit anti-HA (Santa Cruz, Dallas, TX; Cat. sc-805, Lot # D0413) and rabbit anti-actin (Santa Cruz, Dallas, TX; Cat. sc-1615-R, Lot # C2609) were used at a dilution of 1:5000, 1:1000 and 1:1000, respectively. The membrane was washed with PBS buffer supplemented with 0.1% Tween 20 (PBS-T) four times and probed for 1 hour at room temperature with IRDye–conjugated secondary antibody diluted in blocking buffer. IRDye 680RD donkey anti-mouse (Cat. 926-68072, Lot # C31216-02) and IRDye 800CW donkey anti-rabbit antibody (Cat. 926-32213, Lot # C40130-03) (1:10.000) were from LiCor. After four washes in blocking buffer, the protein bands were visualized using LiCor Odyssey FC scanner and images were scanned and analyzed using the Image Studio[™] Lite (Licor Biosciences, Lincoln, NE).

Confocal microscopy

HEK293 cells were seeded into collagen-coated 35 mm glass-bottom Petri dishes (MatTek Corporation, Ashland, MA) and transfected with 0.5 μ g of plasmid DNA encoding RGS2-GFP with or without 0.5 μ g of plasmid encoding G α_q^{Q209L} . Confocal microscopy was performed on live cells 24 hours after transfection using an Olympus FluoView 1000 laser scanning confocal microscope. Images represent single planes on the basal side of the cell obtained with a 60x oil objective using 488 nm excitation and 505–530 nm emission wavelengths for GFP. Shown are pictures representative of at least 100 live cells from 3 independent experiments. Densitometric quantitation of protein expression was performed in a blinded manner using the line scan analysis function of the ImageJ software package.

Ca²⁺ mobilization assays

Twenty-four hours after transfection, CHO cells were split into black, flat, clear bottom 384-well plates (Greiner Bio-one, Kremsmünster, Austria) and allowed to attach overnight. The

medium was aspirated and cells loaded with 1X fluo-4 NW (Molecular Probes, Eugene, OR) in a loading buffer consisting of Hank's basal saline solution supplemented with 20 mM HEPES, pH 7.4 and 2.5 μ M probenecid following manufacturer's protocol. The cells were incubated for 30 min at 37°C, then 30 min at room temperature. Dye mix was removed and loading buffer was added to the cell plate. A concentration gradient of angiotensin II (Sigma, Cat. A9525) at 2x the final concentration was freshly prepared in loading buffer supplemented with 0.1% BSA for automated injection into the wells by a FDSS/ μ Cell kinetic fluorescence plate reader (Hamamatsu Photonics, Japan). Assay plates were then placed onto the plate reader for measuring the changes of intracellular free calcium in response to the receptor activation.

Protein expression and purification

The RGS domain of WT and mutant RGS2 was expresses as a C-terminal fusion on bacterial maltose binding protein (MBP). Protein was purified as described previously (Shankaranarayanan et al., 2008). All proteins had similar purity and concentration (Supplemental Fig. 1). Biotinylated Δ N-G α q encoding residues 35-359 of murine G α q was a gift from Dr. John J. Tesmer (University of Michigan).

Flow Cytometry Protein-Interaction Assays (FCPIA)

The binding between $G\alpha_q$ with MBP-RGS2 and its point mutants were determined by a flow cytometry based assay (Nance et al., 2013; Roman et al., 2007). MBP-RGS2⁷²⁻²⁰³ was fluorescently labelled with amine reactive Alexa Fluor (AF) 532 NHS ester (Molecular Probes, Eugene, OR). Biotinylated murine $G\alpha_q$ was attached to xMAP LumAvidin beads (Luminex, Austin, TX). The indicated concentration of unlabeled MBP-RGS2 WT and mutants were used to compete with 80 nM of the Alexa Fluor (AF) 532 labelled WT MBP-RGS2. Binding was performed as described (Nance et al., 2013) in a full skirt 96 well plate (Bioexpress). Samples were analyzed on a Luminex 200 flow cytometer, collecting at least 100 events per well. Data from at least 4 independent experiments of duplicate samples were fit by nonlinear regression using GraphPad Prism 7. K_i values were calculated using the Cheng-Prusoff equation.

Differential Scanning Fluorimetry Analysis

MBP-RGS2 proteins were cleaved using TEV protease (Promega, Madison, WI) and the RGS2 WT and mutant RGS domains were purified using Ni resin (Supplemental Fig. 2-1). Differential scanning fluorimetry analysis was performed in triplicate in 96 well-plates in final volume of 20 µl/well. Protein (7 µM final) was prepared in 20mM HEPES pH 8.0, 500 mM NaCl, 2mM DTT, 1x protein thermoshift dye (Applied Biosystems, Cat. 4461146) according to manufacturer's protocol. Samples were heated from 25 °C to 99 °C with ramp rate of 1°C in continuous mode in an ABI 7500-Fast Real time PCR (Applied Biosystems). Data from melting curves were analyzed in GraphPad Prism 7 using Boltzmann sigmoidal equation to obtain melting temperature.

Structure modelling

The structure of human RGS2 in complex with murine $G\alpha_q R183C$ (PDB - 4EKD) was modified to mimic the R188H mutant using the Pymol mutagenesis tool. The rotamer of the modified amino acid with least steric interference was chosen on the basis of least overlap of van der Waals radii.

Data Analysis and Statistics

All data were analyzed using GraphPad Prism 7.0 (GraphPad; La Jolla, CA). Dose response curves were fit using nonlinear regression (log(agonist) vs. response - Variable slope (four

parameters)). Datasets with three or more groups were analyzed with one-way analysis of variance with Bonferroni's post hoc test for multiple comparisons, unless indicated in figure legend. Data are presented as mean \pm S.E.M, and a P value less than 0.05 was considered significant.

Results

Differential effects of human RGS2 mutants to inhibit AT1 receptor-mediated intracellular calcium release

In the current study, we investigated the biochemical properties of 16 SNPs in the coding region of RGS2 previously identified in humans (Figure 2-1A). As an initial screen to determine the function of RGS2 mutants, CHO cells were co-transfected with cDNAs encoding AT1R (1 µg) and WT or mutant RGS2 (0.75µg). At this ratio, the suppression of AT1R-stimulated Ca^{2+} release by RGS2 was sub-maximal, enabling the identification of both gain- and loss-of function mutations (Supplemental Fig. 2-2). In the absence of RGS2, AT1R stimulation by angiotensin II caused a rapid and transient peak of intracellular calcium $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ (Fig. 2-1 B, C). Maximal $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ obtained from the dose response curves in cells expressing receptor without RGS2 (Fig. 2-1 D, E) was set as 100%. WT RGS2 protein co-expression inhibits peak $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ by 48 ± 2% (Fig. 2-1 B, C, F) and increases the EC₅₀ from 4.2 ± 0.3 nM to 7.9 ± 0.7 nM (Supplemental table 2-2) without changing receptor protein level (Supplemental Fig. 2-3). Four mutants including the Q2L, R188H, R44H and D40Y showed reduced function (Fig. 2-1 C, E, F). The 12 remaining mutants had comparable inhibitory effects to RGS2-WT. Therefore, they are considered to have normal function in this screen (Fig. 2-1 B, D, F). There was no significant change in EC₅₀ mediated by RGS2 mutants compared to RGS2 WT (Supplemental table 2-2).



Figure 2-1. Impact of RGS2 mutations on AT1 receptor-mediated intracellular calcium release. A. RGS2 mutation map. Needle plot showing the 2D positions of 16 missense mutations on the human RGS2 protein. The plot was visualized by inputting amino acid changes of RGS2 protein to MutationMapper tool (cBioPortal). CHO cells transiently expressing AT1R receptor with or without RGS2 WT or RGS2 mutants were used for measurement of intracellular Ca²⁺. B, C. Representative fluorescence traces (AngII 1µM) from cells expressing AT1R alone (black), cells co-expressing AT1R and RGS2 WT, K18N (normal function), or D40Y (decreased function). D, E. Concentration response curves. K18N inhibits AT1R-mediated Ca²⁺ as equally as RGS2 WT while D40Y showed reduced inhibition as compared to WT. F. Bar graph of maximal percentage inhibition mediated by RGS2 WT or mutants. Reduced function mutants are shown in dark grey (Q2L, R188H, R44H, D40Y) and mutants that did not show a significant difference from WT (uncorrected p > 0.05) are shown in light grey. **** p < 0.0001 compared to AT1R + Ctrl, # p < 0.05 compared to AT1R+RGS2 WT (n=6-8, Student t-test).

Transient protein expression levels of C-terminal V5 tagged RGS2

Differential protein expression could explain the different effects of these mutations. Specifically, the Q2L mutant has been shown to have low protein levels in HEK-293T (Bodenstein et al., 2007) and HeLa cells (Park et al., 2015) due to enhanced proteasomal degradation. In this study, we expressed C-terminal V5 tagged RGS2 WT and mutant constructs in CHO cells and total cell lysates were probed with V5 tag antibody using Western blot. Consistent with previous work, the Q2L protein levels were also low in CHO cells (60% reduction, p < 0.05, Fig. 2-2) due to rapid protein turnover ($t_{1/2}$ Q2L: 6 ± 1 min vs RGS2 WT: 17 ± 4 min) (Supplemental Fig. 2-4). None of the other 15 mutants showed low protein expression as compared to RGS2 WT (Fig. 2-2).

D40Y and R44H mutants are mis-localized

Two of the mutants with reduced function, D40Y and R44H, had disrupted plasma membrane (PM) localization (Fig. 2-3). This had previously been demonstrated for the R44H mutant (Gu et al., 2008). In HEK-293 cells transfected with C-terminal GFP-tagged RGS2, nearly 100% localized in the nucleus when it was expressed alone (Fig. 2-3 A, B, C, I). Co-transfection with G α_q Q209L induced 67% of WT RGS2 to translocate to the PM (Fig. 2-3 E, J, K). The Q2L mutant had a similar translocation level compared to RGS2 WT (Fig. 2-3 K). The R44H mutant, as expected, had less protein localizing to the PM (21 ± 2% less than WT RGS2, p < 0.0001, Fig. 2-3 G, J, K). The D40Y mutant was also less efficiently translocated with only 35% protein in the PM (32 ± 2% less than RGS2 WT, p<0.0001, Fig. 2-3 F, J, K). A fraction of total R188H-GFP protein formed multiple aggregates throughout the cytoplasm either with or without G α_q Q209L co-expression (white arrow – Fig. 2-3 D, H).



Figure 2-2. Protein expression of RGS2 WT and mutants.

CHO cells were transiently transfected with the V5-tagged (RGS2-V5) constructs; RGS2 protein levels were analyzed by anti-V5 Western blot. A. Representative Western blot of 10 independent experiments showing results with total cell lysates of CHO cells expressing RGS2 WT and RGS2 mutant proteins. B. Quantification of band intensities is normalized to the RGS2 WT protein level. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM. * p < 0.05 (one-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-test).



Figure 2-3. Effects of RGS2 missense mutations on RGS2-GFP localization.

A-C. When overexpressed in HEK293 cells, RGS2-GFP is localized to the nucleus. D, H. Unlike the other mutants, the R188H-GFP mutant showed punctate intracellular localization. E. Coexpression of WT-RGS2-GFP with constitutively active Gaq results in translocation of the RGS2-GFP to the plasma membrane. F, G. This translocation is impaired with D40Y and R44H; these 2 mutants remained in the nucleus when co-expressed with Gaq Q209L. I. Representative line scans across cells expressing WT, D40Y, R44H RGS2-GFP without Gaq. J. Representative line scans across cells expressing WT + Gaq, D40Y + Gaq or R44H + Gaq. K. Localization of RGS2 in at least 100 cells determined by a blinded observer shows impaired membrane localization of D40Y and R44H. **** p < 0.0001, One-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-test (scale bar: 20 µm).

Biochemical characteristics of RGS2 mutants: RGS2-G α_a binding and thermal stability

Among the 16 RGS2 mutants investigated, there are 4 mutations located in the RGS domain of RGS2: A99G, I110V, R188H and Q196R. Only the R188H mutant was identified as having reduced function. We hypothesized that that mutation could interfere with the binding of RGS2 and $G\alpha_q$, thereby reducing the GAP activity of RGS2 toward $G\alpha_q$. Binding of fluorescently labelled MBP-RGS2 WT to biotinylated $G\alpha_q$ was measured by Flow cytometry protein-interaction assay (FCPIA). The K_d in saturation binding studies was 83 ± 5 nM. Competition binding measurements were performed, in which various concentrations of unlabeled MBP-RGS2 WT or mutants were mixed with 80 nM fluorescently labelled MBP-RGS2 WT then incubated with AlF₄⁻ activated $G\alpha_q$ bound to microspheres. Bound, labelled RGS2 was analyzed by flow cytometry. All MBP-RGS2 variants were further purified by gel filtration to ensure similar purity and then concentrated to approximately a 90 μ M stock. K_i values of each mutant were calculated from IC₅₀ values derived from the curves, using the Cheng-Prussoff equation in GraphPad Prism. Most RGS2 proteins (WT, Q196R, Q78H and A99G) had similar K_i values, 19, 20, 18, 15 nM, respectively. The R188H mutant, on the other hand, had a much lower affinity (K_i 233 nM, Fig. 2-4A).

We also measured the thermal stability of the R188H and Q196R mutants using differential scanning fluorimetry. Melting temperatures (T_m) of WT RGS2 and Q196R were similar, 46.8 and 49°C, respectively. R188H had a significantly lower T_m at 40 °C which reflects markedly lower protein stability (p < 0.001, Fig. 2-4B). R188H also had significantly higher basal fluorescence, indicating a less stable protein (Supplemental Fig. 2-5). This measure of protein stability, however,

did not correlate with protein stability in cells. The proteasome inhibitor MG-132 increased protein levels of R188H with a similar magnitude as that of RGS2 WT (Supplemental Fig. 2-6).



Figure 2-4. Impaired $G\alpha_q$ binding by the R188H mutant.

A. Binding affinities of RGS2 proteins with $G\alpha_q$ measured in a bead-based flow cytometry competition binding assay. As described in methods, $G\alpha_q$ was immobilized on beads and mutant proteins were used to compete for binding of AF532 labelled WT-RGS2. The R188H mutant exhibited a reduction in $G\alpha_q$ binding affinity comparing to RGS2 WT protein, demonstrated by the right ward shift in competition binding curve. The Q78H, A99G and Q196R had comparable binding affinities. B. Thermoshift analysis of the RGS spanning domains from RGS2 WT, R188H and Q196R. The bar graph shows the melting temperature of these proteins as mean ± SEM from 3 independent experiments. * p<0.05, ****p<0.0001 (One-way ANOVA with Bonferroni posttest). C, D. Proposed structural mechanism of the impaired $G\alpha_q$ binding and thermal instability of the R188H mutant RGS2. Structure of the RGS2 domain (violet) – $G\alpha_q$ complex (cyan) (Nance et al., 2013) is shown. C. The WT arginine at position 188 forms salt bridges with the glutamate residue at position 104. D. Histidine substitution at position 188 does not favor salt bridge formation.

Discussion

Over 70 rare non-synonymous RGS2 mutations have been identified in humans through multiple exome sequencing projects and these may contribute to a propensity for hypertension. Of these, 32 mutations are reported in at least 2 individuals, with the Q50K mutant having the highest allele frequency of 0.08% of overall population. Data are publicly available through the Genome Aggregation Database. In this study, we focused on 16 mutations (nonsynonymous polymorphisms) that were implicated in hypertension or found in multiple individuals in both the gnomAD and the NHLBI GO Exome Sequencing project databases. We identified 4 mutations that result in RGS2 proteins that display a functional deficit in inhibiting AT1R-mediated increases in intracellular calcium in CHO cells. Of these 4, the results with the D40Y and R188H mutants are novel while the Q2L and R44H mutants have been investigated in the past. Lower basal protein expression, impaired plasma membrane targeting, and G protein binding deficiency were identified as the mechanisms most likely responsible for the reduced function of these mutants.

Multiple $G\alpha_q$ coupled receptors have been used to probe RGS2 function *in vitro* such as M1 or M3 muscarinic receptors (Bodenstein et al., 2007; Gu et al., 2007; Gu et al., 2008) or the vasopressin receptor (Osei-Owusu et al., 2007). In this study, we chose the angiotensin II receptor because of its relevance in systematic regulation of vascular function and blood pressure (Cameron et al., 2016; de Kloet et al., 2015; Li and Zhuo, 2016). Moreover, RGS2 has been proposed to serve as a selective and potent regulator of AT1R, due to interaction through its amino terminal domains (Hercule et al., 2007; Heximer et al., 2003; Matsuzaki et al., 2011). As 12 of the RGS2 mutations included in the study are located in the RGS2 amino terminal region (Fig. 2-1 A), a functional screen against AT1R could reveal mutations that selectively disrupt RGS2 protein activity by

blocking RGS2-receptor coupling. However, we did not find such mutants in our screen (Fig. 2-1 F). We also did not identify any gain-of-function mutations, despite using conditions that would enable such identification (Supplemental Fig. 2-2).

Low expression of RGS2 protein resulting in prolonged GPCR signaling has been proposed for hypertension in the case of the rare Q2L missense mutation and the common C1114G polymorphism in the 3'-UTR of the RGS2 gene (Park et al., 2015; Semplicini et al., 2006). We further confirmed that the Q2L mutant RGS2 has low protein expression (Fig. 2-2) due to a rapid turnover rate (Supplemental Fig. 2-4 A, C). No other RGS2 mutants that we investigated had low cellular protein levels in our system (Fig. 2-2).

The amphipathic α helix at the amino terminus of RGS2 promotes plasma membrane association and affects protein function (Gu et al., 2007). The R44H mutation has been shown to impair RGS2 membrane targeting by interference with lipid bilayer association (Gu et al., 2008). In this study, we confirmed that effect of the R44H mutation (Fig. 2-3 C, G, J, K). We also identified another mutation in this α helix, D40Y, that exhibited reduced plasma membrane localization (Fig. 2-3 B, F, J, K) and function (Fig. 2-1 C, E, F). Unlike the R44H mutant in which both residues have a positive charge, the amino acid substitution in D40Y changes from the negatively charged aspartic acid to the hydrophobic tyrosine residue. This more dramatic alteration could explain the somewhat larger effect on $G\alpha_q$ -dependent membrane localization (R44H: 46% of control vs D40Y: 35%, Fig. 2-3 K).

While protein expression levels and membrane localization indirectly affect the negative regulatory effects of RGS2 on $G\alpha_q$ -coupled receptor signaling, the interaction between RGS2 and $G\alpha_q$ protein is absolutely critical for RGS2 function. The published crystal structure of the RGS2

domain/G α_q protein complex shows that the arginine residue at position 188 is close to the binding interface between two proteins (Nance et al., 2013). It may also form networked salt bridges (Donald et al., 2011) with the glutamate residue at position 104 to stabilize protein tertiary structure (Fig. 2-4C). When this arginine is mutated to a histidine residue, the histidine rotamer with the least steric hindrance may not be sufficiently close to E104 to form a salt bridge, potentially rendering RGS2 more flexible and less structurally stable (Fig. 2-4D). Besides the lower melting temperature (Fig. 2-4B), the initial fluorescence of the R188H mutant with the thermostability dye was noticeably higher than that of the WT and Q196R proteins (Supplemental Fig. 2-5). This suggests a disruption of basal protein folding. This misfolding could also explain the aggregation of the R188H-GFP in cells in the localization study. Disruption of the binding interface and structural instability properties of the R188H may explain the reduced binding affinity to G α_q . Further investigation demonstrated that this mutant has slightly shorter half-life than WT RGS2 (16 ± 1.5 min vs 22 ± 1.3 min, N.S., Supplemental Fig. 2-3 B, D) and is also subjected to proteasomal degradation (Supplemental Fig. 2-6).

The regulatory function of RGS2 in cardiovascular homeostasis is not limited to its inhibitory effect toward $G\alpha_q$ signaling. RGS2 can also control protein synthesis through interaction with the eukaryotic initiation factor, eIF2B which has been implicated in protection against cardiac hypertrophy (Chidiac et al., 2014; Nguyen et al., 2009). RGS2 may also interact with $G\alpha_s$ and several adenylate cyclase subtypes to decrease cAMP production in cell-based assays (Roy et al., 2006; Salim et al., 2003). Overall, our study mainly focused on the canonical RGS2 effect to reduce $G\alpha_q$ signaling. How RGS2 mutants function with respect to these other mechanisms has not been tested so the 12 mutants with "normal" function here may be perturbed in other ways.
Some common polymorphisms in regulatory regions of RGS2 gene such as in-del mutations in the 3' UTR have been shown to contribute to cardiovascular diseases such as hypertension and responsiveness to anti-hypertensive treatment (He et al., 2015; Kvehaugen et al., 2014; Riddle et al., 2006; Semplicini et al., 2006; Zhang et al., 2013). In this study, we demonstrate that rare mutations in the protein coding region of RGS2 can affect protein function at least in 3 different ways (protein stability, localization, and G protein binding), and result in signaling deregulation. How the function of RGS2 mutants *in vitro* correlates with their activities in vascular tissue or in human physiology will need to be determined. The results from this study could guide the development of RGS2 transgenic animal models to derive further knowledge about the activity of rare RGS2 mutations *in vivo*. It will also provide a strategy to selectively target these mechanisms with directed repurposed or novel cardiovascular therapeutics.

APPENDIX

APPENDIX

Supplemental Table 2–1. RGS2 cloning and mutagenesis primers.

cDNA	Mutation	Primer Sequence		
RGS2		RGS2 Gateway forward 5' GGGGACAAGTTTGTACAAAAAAGCAGGCTTCGA		
		AGGAGATAGAACCATGCAAAGTGCTATGTTCTTGGC 3'		
		RGS2 Gateway reverse 5' GGGGACCACTTTGTACAAGAAAGCTGGGTATGTA		
		GCATGAGGCTCTGTGGTG 3'		
	Q2L	Forward 5' TGCTAAGTGCTATGTTCTTGGCTGTTC 3'		
		Reverse 5' CGTGTTGAACAGCCAAGAACATAGCACTTAGC 3'		
	Q2R	Forward 5' GAGATAGAACCATGCGAAGTGCTATGTTCTTGG 3'		
		Reverse 5' CCAAGAACATAGCACTTCGCATGGTTCTATCTC 3'		
	S3G	Forward 5' GATAGAACCATGCAAGGTGCTATGTTCTTGG 3'		
		Reverse 5' CCAAGAACATAGCACCTTGCATGGTTCTATC 3'		
	A4V	Forward 5' GAACCATGCAAAGTGTTATGTTCTTGGCTG 3'		
		Reverse 5' CAGCCAAGAACATAACACTTTGCATGGTTC 3'		
	M5V	Forward 5' GCAAAGTGCTGTGTTCTTGGCTGTTC 3'		
		Reverse 5' GAACAGCCAAGAACACAGCACTTTGC 3'		
	K18N	Forward 5' GCAGACCCATGGACAACAGCGCAGGCAGTGGC 3'		
		Reverse 5' GCCACTGCCTGCGCTGTTGTCCATGGGTCTGC 3''		
	G23D	Forward 5' GAGCGCAGGCAGTGACCACAAGAGCGAG 3'		
		Reverse 5' CTCGCTCTTGTGGTCACTGCCTGCGCTC 3'		
	R44H	Forward 5' GATTGGAAGACCCATTTGAGCTACTTC 3'		
		Reverse 5' GTAAGAAGTAGCTTCAAATGGGTCTTCCAATC 3'		
	Q50K	Forward 5' GAGCTACTTCTTAAAAAATTCCTCTACTCCTGGG 3'		
		Reverse 5' CCCAGGAGTAGAGGAATTTTTTAAGAAGTAGCTC 3'		
	P55L	Forward 5' CAAAATTCCTCTACTCTTGGGAAGCCCAAAACC 3'		
		Reverse 5' GGT TTT GGG CTT CCC AAG AGT AGA GGA ATT TTG 3'		
	Q78H	Forward 5' CCTGAGGAAGCACACCTGTGGTCAGAAGC 3'		
		Reverse 5' GCTTCTGACCACAGGTGTGCTTCCTCAGG 3'		
	A99G	Forward 5' GCTGCATTCAGGGGTTTTTTAAAGTCGG 3'		
		Reverse 5' CCGACTTTAAAAAACCCCCTGAATGCAGC 3'		
	I110V	Forward 5' CTGTGAAGAAAATGTTGAATTCTGGCTGGCC 3'		
		Reverse 5' GGCCAGCCAGAATTCAACATTTTCTTCACAG 3'		
	R188H	Forward 5' CTCTTATCCTCATTTCTTGGAGTCAG 3'		
		Reverse 5' CTGACTCCAAGAAATGAGGATAAGAG 3'		
	D40Y	Forward 5' CCC TTT TAA AAT ATT GGA AGA CCC GTT TG 3'		
		Reverse 5' CAA ACG GGT CTT CCA ATA TTT TAA AAG GG 3'		
	Q196R	Forward 5' CAG AAT TCT ACC GGG ACT TGT GTA AAA AG 3'		
		Reverse 5' CTT TTT ACA CAA GTC CCG GTA GAA TTC TG 3'		

Supplemental Table 2–2. Effect of RGS2 WT and mutant on AT1 receptor-mediated intracellular calcium release demonstrated by Max and EC_{50} derived AngII concentration response curves.

(Data are presented as mean \pm SEM, n \geq 6, * p< 0.05, *** p<0.001, compared to Ctrl; # p<0.05 compared to RGS2 WT)

RGS2 mutant	Max (% of AT1R + Ctrl)	EC ₅₀ (nM)
Ctrl	100	4.2 ± 0.3
RGS2 WT	$52.1 \pm 1.4^*$	$7.9 \pm 0.7^{***}$
Q2L	$70.2 \pm 5.2^{\#}$	7.0 ± 0.9
Q2R	57 ± 4.4	7.6 ± 0.5
S3G	54.3 ± 1.3	8.0 ± 0.4
A4V	58.5 ± 3.3	8.4 ± 1
M5V	62.9 ± 4.3	10.7 ± 2.4
K18N	54.2 ± 3	11.7 ± 1.2
G23D	62.7 ± 6.9	10.3 ± 1.5
D40Y	$75.8 \pm 3.1^{\#}$	10.9 ± 2
R44H	$70.9 \pm 3.7^{\#}$	8.4 ± 1.1
Q50K	53 ± 4.7	9.0 ± 2.3
P55L	61.4 ± 2.6	7.3 ± 0.8
Q78H	55.8 ± 3.3	7.5 ± 0.5
A99G	50.4 ± 5	9.2 ± 1.8
I110V	60.2 ± 5.1	9.6 ± 1.6
R188H	$70.8 \pm 4.3^{\#}$	9.5 ± 1.5
Q196R	59.1 ± 3.1	7.2 ± 0.2



Supplemental Figure 2–1. MBP-RGS2 protein purification.

A. Coomassie staining of different fractions during Ni²⁺-affinity chromatography. B-F. Size exclusion chromatography of MBP fusion - RGS2 WT, Q78H, R188H, A99G, and Q196R, showing similar protein purity. G. Coomassie staining of gel filtration fraction 37-44 (peak) of each protein, which were collected and concentrated to similar concentration at ~ 5 μ M for FCPIA assay. H. Coomassie staining of cleaved RGS2 WT, R188H and Q196R.



Supplemental Figure 2–2. Increasing amount of RGS2-V5 increases suppression of AT1R-mediated Ca^{2+} mobilization.

CHO cells were transfected with AT1R alone or with different amounts of V5-tagged RGS2 WT. 48 hours post transfection, cells were assayed for Ca^{2+} mobilization as described in Materials and Methods. Increasing amounts of RGS2 enhances suppression of AT1R-mediated Ca^{2+} mobilization. The amount used for testing mutated RGS2 (0.75µg) was chosen to enable the identification of both gain- and loss-of-function mutations. Data are presented as mean ± SEM, n=3.

Α 100 kDa Anti - HA Anti - V5 25 kDa Anti-actin 37 kDa 4 **HA/actin immunofluorescence ratio** Β 1.5 (fold increase to RGS2 WT) 1.0-0.5-HAATIR* COMPANY PECTON HAATIR* OAL HAATIR* PARAMI
Supplemental Figure 2–3. Co-expression with RGS2 WT or mutants does not change HA-AT1R protein expression. CHO cells transiently transfected with HA-AT1R with or without RGS2-V5 constructs.

A. Representative Western blots demonstrating receptor level with or without RGS2-V5 coexpression. B. Quantified expression of HA-AT1R protein (relative to actin; n=3) normalized to cell lysate expressing receptor alone is shown. No significant change in receptor level was detected. HA-AT1R was used due to the fact there are no good commercially available AT1R antibodies (Elliott et al., 2013; Herrera et al., 2013). Complementary Ca²⁺ assays were run with the HA-tagged AT1R to demonstrate that it was functional and that RGS2 could suppress the Ca²⁺ mobilization (data not shown). NT: CHO cell lysate without HA-AT1R transfection (same gel).



Supplemental Figure 2–4. **Protein half-live of the Q2L and R188H.** CHO cells transiently transfected with RGS2-V5 constructs were treated with cycloheximide (10 μ g/ml) to inhibit protein translation. A, B. Representative Western blots of WT, Q2L and R188H after treatment with cycloheximide (n≥3). C, D. RGS2 decay curves. Effects of cycloheximide (10 μ g/ml) treatment over a period of 60 minutes. RGS2 protein (relative to actin) at each time point was normalized to the corresponding 0 min time point.



Supplemental Figure 2–5. Initial fluorescent intensity of RGS2 WT, R188H and Q196R in DSF analysis.

Cleaved RGS2 WT, R188H and Q196R proteins were incubated with thermoshift dye as described in methods. Fluorescent intensities prior to heating were plotted. R188H displayed a significantly higher basal fluorescence compared to RGS2 WT and Q196R. *p<0.05, One-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-test.



Supplemental Figure 2–6. Effect of proteasomal inhibition on expression of R188H. CHO cells transiently transfected with RGS2-V5 constructs were treated with MG-132 to inhibit proteasomal degradation.

A. Representative Western blots (n \geq 3) demonstrating effects of MG-132 (10 μ M) treatment over a period of 3 hours on cellular levels of RGS2 WT and R188H protein. B. Quantified expression of each RGS2 protein relative to RGS2 WT without MG-132 treatment is shown. * p<0.05 using one-way ANOVA with Bonferroni posthoc test. REFERENCES

REFERENCES

- Ackerman MJ (2015) Genetic purgatory and the cardiac channelopathies: Exposing the variants of uncertain/unknown significance issue. Heart Rhythm 12(11): 2325-2331.
- Adeyemo A, Gerry N, Chen G, Herbert A, Doumatey A, Huang H, Zhou J, Lashley K, Chen Y, Christman M and Rotimi C (2009) A genome-wide association study of hypertension and blood pressure in African Americans. PLoS Genet 5(7): e1000564.
- Bodenstein J, Sunahara RK and Neubig RR (2007) N-terminal residues control proteasomal degradation of RGS2, RGS4, and RGS5 in human embryonic kidney 293 cells. Mol Pharmacol 71(4): 1040-1050.
- Brinks HL and Eckhart AD (2010) Regulation of GPCR signaling in hypertension. Biochim Biophys Acta 1802(12): 1268-1275.
- Cameron AC, Lang NN and Touyz RM (2016) Drug Treatment of Hypertension: Focus on Vascular Health. Drugs 76(16): 1529-1550.
- Chidiac P, Sobiesiak AJ, Lee KN, Gros R and Nguyen CH (2014) The eIF2B-interacting domain of RGS2 protects against GPCR agonist-induced hypertrophy in neonatal rat cardiomyocytes. Cell Signal 26(6): 1226-1234.
- de Kloet AD, Liu M, Rodriguez V, Krause EG and Sumners C (2015) Role of neurons and glia in the CNS actions of the renin-angiotensin system in cardiovascular control. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 309(5): R444-458.
- Dominiczak AF and Munroe PB (2010) Genome-wide association studies will unlock the genetic basis of hypertension: pro side of the argument. Hypertension 56(6): 1017-1020; discussion 1025.
- Donald JE, Kulp DW and DeGrado WF (2011) Salt bridges: geometrically specific, designable interactions. Proteins 79(3): 898-915.
- Elliott KJ, Kimura K and Eguchi S (2013) Lack of specificity of commercial antibodies leads to misidentification of angiotensin type-1 receptor protein. *Hypertension* **61**(4): e31.
- Franceschini N, Chasman DI, Cooper-DeHoff RM and Arnett DK (2014) Genetics, ancestry, and hypertension: implications for targeted antihypertensive therapies. Curr Hypertens Rep 16(8): 461.
- Freson K, Stolarz K, Aerts R, Brand E, Brand-Herrmann SM, Kawecka-Jaszcz K, Kuznetsova T, Tikhonoff V, Thijs L, Vermylen J, Staessen JA, Van Geet C and European Project on Genes in Hypertension I (2007) -391 C to G substitution in the regulator of G-protein signalling-2 promoter increases susceptibility to the metabolic syndrome in white

European men: consistency between molecular and epidemiological studies. J Hypertens 25(1): 117-125.

- Fu W, O'Connor TD, Jun G, Kang HM, Abecasis G, Leal SM, Gabriel S, Rieder MJ, Altshuler D, Shendure J, Nickerson DA, Bamshad MJ, Project NES and Akey JM (2013) Analysis of 6,515 exomes reveals the recent origin of most human protein-coding variants. Nature 493(7431): 216-220.
- Gibson G (2012) Rare and common variants: twenty arguments. Nat Rev Genet 13(2): 135-145.
- Gomez J, Reguero JR and Coto E (2016) The Ups and Downs of Genetic Diagnosis of Hypertrophic Cardiomyopathy. Rev Esp Cardiol (Engl Ed) 69(1): 61-68.
- Gross V, Tank J, Obst M, Plehm R, Blumer KJ, Diedrich A, Jordan J and Luft FC (2005) Autonomic nervous system and blood pressure regulation in RGS2-deficient mice. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 288(5): R1134-1142.
- Gu S, He J, Ho WT, Ramineni S, Thal DM, Natesh R, Tesmer JJ, Hepler JR and Heximer SP (2007) Unique hydrophobic extension of the RGS2 amphipathic helix domain imparts increased plasma membrane binding and function relative to other RGS R4/B subfamily members. J Biol Chem 282(45): 33064-33075.
- Gu S, Tirgari S and Heximer SP (2008) The RGS2 gene product from a candidate hypertension allele shows decreased plasma membrane association and inhibition of Gq. Mol Pharmacol 73(4): 1037-1043.
- Gurley SB, Griffiths RC, Mendelsohn ME, Karas RH and Coffman TM (2010) Renal actions of RGS2 control blood pressure. J Am Soc Nephrol 21(11): 1847-1851.
- He F, Luo J, Zhang Z, Luo Z, Fan L, He Y, Wen J, Zhu D, Gao J, Wang Y, Qian Y, Zhou H, Chen X and Zhang W (2015) The RGS2 (-391, C>G) genetic variation correlates to antihypertensive drug responses in Chinese patients with essential hypertension. PLoS One 10(4): e0121483.
- Hercule HC, Tank J, Plehm R, Wellner M, da Costa Goncalves AC, Gollasch M, Diedrich A, Jordan J, Luft FC and Gross V (2007) Regulator of G protein signalling 2 ameliorates angiotensin II-induced hypertension in mice. Exp Physiol 92(6): 1014-1022.
- Heron M (2016) Deaths: Leading Causes for 2014, National vital statistics reports. 65.
- Herrera M, Sparks MA, Alfonso-Pecchio AR, Harrison-Bernard LM and Coffman TM (2013) Lack of specificity of commercial antibodies leads to misidentification of angiotensin type 1 receptor protein. *Hypertension* **61**(1): 253-258.
- Heximer SP, Knutsen RH, Sun X, Kaltenbronn KM, Rhee MH, Peng N, Oliveira-dos-Santos A, Penninger JM, Muslin AJ, Steinberg TH, Wyss JM, Mecham RP and Blumer KJ (2003) Hypertension and prolonged vasoconstrictor signaling in RGS2-deficient mice. The Journal of clinical investigation 111(4): 445-452.

- Heximer SP, Watson N, Linder ME, Blumer KJ and Hepler JR (1997) RGS2/G0S8 is a selective inhibitor of Gqalpha function. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94(26): 14389-14393.
- Huan T, Meng Q, Saleh MA, Norlander AE, Joehanes R, Zhu J, Chen BH, Zhang B, Johnson AD, Ying S, Courchesne P, Raghavachari N, Wang R, Liu P, International Consortium for Blood Pressure G, O'Donnell CJ, Vasan R, Munson PJ, Madhur MS, Harrison DG, Yang X and Levy D (2015) Integrative network analysis reveals molecular mechanisms of blood pressure regulation. Mol Syst Biol 11(1): 799.
- Kvehaugen AS, Melien O, Holmen OL, Laivuori H, Dechend R and Staff AC (2014) Hypertension after preeclampsia and relation to the C1114G polymorphism (rs4606) in RGS2: data from the Norwegian HUNT2 study. BMC Med Genet 15: 28.
- Lek M, Karczewski KJ, Minikel EV, Samocha KE, Banks E, Fennell T, O'Donnell-Luria AH, Ware JS, Hill AJ, Cummings BB, Tukiainen T, Birnbaum DP, Kosmicki JA, Duncan LE, Estrada K, Zhao F, Zou J, Pierce-Hoffman E, Berghout J, Cooper DN, Deflaux N, DePristo M, Do R, Flannick J, Fromer M, Gauthier L, Goldstein J, Gupta N, Howrigan D, Kiezun A, Kurki MI, Moonshine AL, Natarajan P, Orozco L, Peloso GM, Poplin R, Rivas MA, Ruano-Rubio V, Rose SA, Ruderfer DM, Shakir K, Stenson PD, Stevens C, Thomas BP, Tiao G, Tusie-Luna MT, Weisburd B, Won HH, Yu D, Altshuler DM, Ardissino D, Boehnke M, Danesh J, Donnelly S, Elosua R, Florez JC, Gabriel SB, Getz G, Glatt SJ, Hultman CM, Kathiresan S, Laakso M, McCarroll S, McCarthy MI, McGovern D, McPherson R, Neale BM, Palotie A, Purcell SM, Saleheen D, Scharf JM, Sklar P, Sullivan PF, Tuomilehto J, Tsuang MT, Watkins HC, Wilson JG, Daly MJ, MacArthur DG and Exome Aggregation C (2016) Analysis of protein-coding genetic variation in 60,706 humans. Nature 536(7616): 285-291.
- Levy D, Ehret GB, Rice K, Verwoert GC, Launer LJ, Dehghan A, Glazer NL, Morrison AC, Johnson AD, Aspelund T, Aulchenko Y, Lumley T, Kottgen A, Vasan RS, Rivadeneira F, Eiriksdottir G, Guo X, Arking DE, Mitchell GF, Mattace-Raso FU, Smith AV, Taylor K, Scharpf RB, Hwang SJ, Sijbrands EJ, Bis J, Harris TB, Ganesh SK, O'Donnell CJ, Hofman A, Rotter JI, Coresh J, Benjamin EJ, Uitterlinden AG, Heiss G, Fox CS, Witteman JC, Boerwinkle E, Wang TJ, Gudnason V, Larson MG, Chakravarti A, Psaty BM and van Duijn CM (2009) Genome-wide association study of blood pressure and hypertension. Nat Genet 41(6): 677-687.
- Li XC and Zhuo JL (2016) Recent Updates on the Proximal Tubule Renin-Angiotensin System in Angiotensin II-Dependent Hypertension. Curr Hypertens Rep 18(8): 63.
- Lind JM and Chiu CL (2013) Genetic discoveries in hypertension: steps on the road to therapeutic translation. Heart 99(22): 1645-1651.
- Matsuzaki N, Nishiyama M, Song D, Moroi K and Kimura S (2011) Potent and selective inhibition of angiotensin AT1 receptor signaling by RGS2: roles of its N-terminal domain. Cell Signal 23(6): 1041-1049.
- Mozaffarian D, Benjamin EJ, Go AS, Arnett DK, Blaha MJ, Cushman M, Das SR, de Ferranti S, Despres JP, Fullerton HJ, Howard VJ, Huffman MD, Isasi CR, Jimenez MC, Judd SE,

Kissela BM, Lichtman JH, Lisabeth LD, Liu S, Mackey RH, Magid DJ, McGuire DK, Mohler ER, 3rd, Moy CS, Muntner P, Mussolino ME, Nasir K, Neumar RW, Nichol G, Palaniappan L, Pandey DK, Reeves MJ, Rodriguez CJ, Rosamond W, Sorlie PD, Stein J, Towfighi A, Turan TN, Virani SS, Woo D, Yeh RW, Turner MB, American Heart Association Statistics C and Stroke Statistics S (2016) Heart Disease and Stroke Statistics-2016 Update: A Report From the American Heart Association. Circulation 133(4): e38-360.

- Nance MR, Kreutz B, Tesmer VM, Sterne-Marr R, Kozasa T and Tesmer JJ (2013) Structural and functional analysis of the regulator of G protein signaling 2-galphaq complex. Structure 21(3): 438-448.
- Newton-Cheh C, Johnson T, Gateva V, Tobin MD, Bochud M, Coin L, Najjar SS, Zhao JH, Heath SC, Eyheramendy S, Papadakis K, Voight BF, Scott LJ, Zhang F, Farrall M, Tanaka T, Wallace C, Chambers JC, Khaw KT, Nilsson P, van der Harst P, Polidoro S, Grobbee DE, Onland-Moret NC, Bots ML, Wain LV, Elliott KS, Teumer A, Luan J, Lucas G, Kuusisto J, Burton PR, Hadley D, McArdle WL, Wellcome Trust Case Control C, Brown M, Dominiczak A, Newhouse SJ, Samani NJ, Webster J, Zeggini E, Beckmann JS, Bergmann S, Lim N, Song K, Vollenweider P, Waeber G, Waterworth DM, Yuan X, Groop L, Orho-Melander M, Allione A, Di Gregorio A, Guarrera S, Panico S, Ricceri F, Romanazzi V, Sacerdote C, Vineis P, Barroso I, Sandhu MS, Luben RN, Crawford GJ, Jousilahti P, Perola M, Boehnke M, Bonnycastle LL, Collins FS, Jackson AU, Mohlke KL, Stringham HM, Valle TT, Willer CJ, Bergman RN, Morken MA, Doring A, Gieger C, Illig T, Meitinger T, Org E, Pfeufer A, Wichmann HE, Kathiresan S, Marrugat J, O'Donnell CJ, Schwartz SM, Siscovick DS, Subirana I, Freimer NB, Hartikainen AL, McCarthy MI, O'Reilly PF, Peltonen L, Pouta A, de Jong PE, Snieder H, van Gilst WH, Clarke R, Goel A, Hamsten A, Peden JF, Seedorf U, Syvanen AC, Tognoni G, Lakatta EG, Sanna S, Scheet P, Schlessinger D, Scuteri A, Dorr M, Ernst F, Felix SB, Homuth G, Lorbeer R, Reffelmann T, Rettig R, Volker U, Galan P, Gut IG, Hercberg S, Lathrop GM, Zelenika D, Deloukas P, Soranzo N, Williams FM, Zhai G, Salomaa V, Laakso M, Elosua R, Forouhi NG, Volzke H, Uiterwaal CS, van der Schouw YT, Numans ME, Matullo G, Navis G, Berglund G, Bingham SA, Kooner JS, Connell JM, Bandinelli S, Ferrucci L, Watkins H, Spector TD, Tuomilehto J, Altshuler D, Strachan DP, Laan M, Meneton P, Wareham NJ, Uda M, Jarvelin MR, Mooser V, Melander O, Loos RJ, Elliott P, Abecasis GR, Caulfield M and Munroe PB (2009) Genome-wide association study identifies eight loci associated with blood pressure. Nat Genet 41(6): 666-676.
- Nguyen CH, Ming H, Zhao P, Hugendubler L, Gros R, Kimball SR and Chidiac P (2009) Translational control by RGS2. The Journal of cell biology 186(5): 755-765.
- Osei-Owusu P, Owens EA, Jie L, Reis JS, Forrester SJ, Kawai T, Eguchi S, Singh H and Blumer KJ (2015) Regulation of Renal Hemodynamics and Function by RGS2. PLoS One 10(7): e0132594.
- Osei-Owusu P, Sun X, Drenan RM, Steinberg TH and Blumer KJ (2007) Regulation of RGS2 and second messenger signaling in vascular smooth muscle cells by cGMP-dependent protein kinase. J Biol Chem 282(43): 31656-31665.

- Pan S, Naruse H and Nakayama T (2015) Progress and issues of the genome-wide association study for hypertension. Curr Med Chem 22(8): 1016-1029.
- Park SE, Kim JM, Seok OH, Cho H, Wadas B, Kim SY, Varshavsky A and Hwang CS (2015) Control of mammalian G protein signaling by N-terminal acetylation and the N-end rule pathway. Science 347(6227): 1249-1252.
- Rabbani B, Tekin M and Mahdieh N (2014) The promise of whole-exome sequencing in medical genetics. J Hum Genet 59(1): 5-15.
- Riddle EL, Rana BK, Murthy KK, Rao F, Eskin E, O'Connor DT and Insel PA (2006) Polymorphisms and haplotypes of the regulator of G protein signaling-2 gene in normotensives and hypertensives. Hypertension 47(3): 415-420.
- Roman DL, Talbot JN, Roof RA, Sunahara RK, Traynor JR and Neubig RR (2007) Identification of small-molecule inhibitors of RGS4 using a high-throughput flow cytometry protein interaction assay. Mol Pharmacol 71(1): 169-175.
- Roy AA, Baragli A, Bernstein LS, Hepler JR, Hebert TE and Chidiac P (2006) RGS2 interacts with Gs and adenylyl cyclase in living cells. Cell Signal 18(3): 336-348.
- Salim S, Sinnarajah S, Kehrl JH and Dessauer CW (2003) Identification of RGS2 and type V adenylyl cyclase interaction sites. J Biol Chem 278(18): 15842-15849.
- Schork NJ, Murray SS, Frazer KA and Topol EJ (2009) Common vs. rare allele hypotheses for complex diseases. Curr Opin Genet Dev 19(3): 212-219.
- Schulz WL, Tormey CA and Torres R (2015) Computational Approach to Annotating Variants of Unknown Significance in Clinical Next Generation Sequencing. Lab Med 46(4): 285-289.
- Semplicini A, Lenzini L, Sartori M, Papparella I, Calo LA, Pagnin E, Strapazzon G, Benna C, Costa R, Avogaro A, Ceolotto G and Pessina AC (2006) Reduced expression of regulator of G-protein signaling 2 (RGS2) in hypertensive patients increases calcium mobilization and ERK1/2 phosphorylation induced by angiotensin II. J Hypertens 24(6): 1115-1124.
- Shankaranarayanan A, Thal DM, Tesmer VM, Roman DL, Neubig RR, Kozasa T and Tesmer JJ (2008) Assembly of high order G alpha q-effector complexes with RGS proteins. J Biol Chem 283(50): 34923-34934.
- Sun X, Kaltenbronn KM, Steinberg TH and Blumer KJ (2005) RGS2 is a mediator of nitric oxide action on blood pressure and vasoconstrictor signaling. Mol Pharmacol 67(3): 631-639.
- Tang KM, Wang GR, Lu P, Karas RH, Aronovitz M, Heximer SP, Kaltenbronn KM, Blumer KJ, Siderovski DP, Zhu Y and Mendelsohn ME (2003) Regulator of G-protein signaling-2 mediates vascular smooth muscle relaxation and blood pressure. Nat Med 9(12): 1506-1512.

- Yang J, Kamide K, Kokubo Y, Takiuchi S, Tanaka C, Banno M, Miwa Y, Yoshii M, Horio T, Okayama A, Tomoike H, Kawano Y and Miyata T (2005) Genetic variations of regulator of G-protein signaling 2 in hypertensive patients and in the general population. J Hypertens 23(8): 1497-1505.
- Zhang C, Wang L, Liao Q, Zhang L, Xu L, Chen C, Ye H, Xu X, Ye M and Duan S (2013) Genetic associations with hypertension: meta-analyses of six candidate genetic variants. Genet Test Mol Biomarkers 17(10): 736-742.
- Zhang W, Anger T, Su J, Hao J, Xu X, Zhu M, Gach A, Cui L, Liao R and Mende U (2006) Selective loss of fine tuning of Gq/11 signaling by RGS2 protein exacerbates cardiomyocyte hypertrophy. J Biol Chem 281(9): 5811-5820.

CHAPTER 3: LOSS-OF-FUNCTION MUTATIONS IN HUMAN RGS2 DIFFERENTIALLY REGULATE PHARMACOLOGICAL REACTIVITY OF RESISTANCE VASCULATURE

Abstract

Regulator of G protein signaling 2 (RGS2) plays a significant role in reducing vascular contraction and promoting relaxation due to its GTPase accelerating protein activity toward G α q, a G protein involved in vasoconstriction. Through a Ca²⁺ mobilization assay, we identified 4 human loss-of-function (LOF) mutations in RGS2 (Q2L, D40Y, R44H and R188H). The present study aimed to investigate whether those RGS2 LOF mutations disrupt the ability of RGS2 to regulate vascular reactivity.

Isolated mesenteric arteries (MAs) from RGS2^{-/-} mice showed an elevated contractile response to 5 nM angiotensin II and a loss of acetylcholine (ACh)-mediated vasoconstriction. Reintroduction of a wild-type RGS2-GFP plasmid into RGS2^{-/-} MAs suppressed the vasoconstrictor response to angiotensin II. RGS2 LOF mutants failed to suppress the angiotensin II constriction response compared to RGS2 WT. In contrast, ACh-mediated vasoconstriction was restored by expression of RGS2 WT, D40Y and R44H but not by RGS2 Q2L or R188H. Phosphorylation of RGS2 D40Y and R44H by PKG1α may explain their maintained function to support relaxation in MAs. This is supported by phosphomimetic mutants and suppression of vasorelaxation mediated by RGS2 D40Y by a protein kinase G inhibitor.

These results demonstrate that RGS2 attenuates vasoconstriction in MAs and that RGS2 LOF mutations cannot carry out this effect. Among them, the Q2L and R188H mutants supported less relaxation to acetylcholine while relaxation mediated by the D40Y and R44H mutant proteins was equal to that with WT protein. Phosphorylation of RGS2 by PKG1α appears to contribute to

this vasorelaxation. These results provide insights for precision medicine targeting this rare population carrying RGS2 mutations.

Introduction

G protein-mediated signaling is critical for the regulation of cardiovascular function, including heart rate, cell growth, and vascular tone. Blockers of GPCR signaling (angiotensin receptor blockers, beta and alpha receptor blockers) are among the best therapies for hypertension and heart failure. Regulator of G protein Signaling (RGS) proteins accelerate the rate of GTP hydrolysis by active Gαi/o and Gαq subunits, thereby reducing the amplitude and duration of GPCR/G protein signaling. Among 20 RGS proteins, RGS2 is best known for its role to control vascular constriction and relaxation in vascular smooth muscle cells, where it is regulated by nitric oxide (Sun et al., 2005a; Tang et al., 2003a).

RGS2 negatively regulates Gαq, which transduces signals from a variety of vasoconstrictors. Consistent with a role in vascular control, RGS2 knockout mice were hypertensive (Heximer et al., 2003a) and hypertensive human patients had reduced RGS2 mRNA in peripheral blood mononuclear cells compared to controls (Semplicini et al., 2006b). Further, hypertensive patients were more likely to have the single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) C1114G in the 3' untranslated region of the RGS2 gene, which correlated with lower RGS2 protein expression in cultured fibroblasts isolated from skin biopsy (Semplicini et al., 2006b). Several rare coding SNPs were found in a Japanese hypertensive cohort at a frequency higher than normotensive controls but the sample size was too small to reach statistical significance (Yang et al., 2005b). Subsequent study confirmed loss of function (LOF) of these SNPs in vitro and defined mechanisms (Bodenstein et al., 2007a; Gu et al., 2008b). We recently identified four LOF mutations in human RGS2 (Phan et al., 2017) from a set of 16 variants of unknown significance (VUS) found in the Genome Aggregation Database or gnomAD (Lek et al., 2016). Though

biochemically characterized, the functional consequences of these mutations in the complex milieu of vascular tissue are unknown. Here, we utilized an ex vivo method in mesenteric arteries (MAs) to examine how these mutations affect vascular reactivity. We hypothesized that the LOF phenotype of RGS2 mutants identified in cell-based assay would have LOF physiological consequence in the MAs.

Experimental procedures

Ethical approval

All experimental procedures were approved by the Michigan State University Animal Care and Use Committee and were performed in accordance with the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals established by the National Institutes of Health.

Animals

C57Bl/6 mice with wild type and RGS2^{-/-} genotypes were obtained from Dr. Kendall Blumer at Washington University St. Louis (Osei-Owusu et al., 2015). Mice were provided access to food and water ad libitum in the MSU animal facility on a 12h light/dark cycle. All of the experiments were performed using 3–5 month old male mice. Mice were anesthetized by isoflurane, followed by removal of the mesentery and then euthanized by cervical dislocation.

Materials

Rp-8-pCPT-cGMPS (Item 18445, CAS 208445-07-2) was purchased from Cayman Chemical. Angiotensin II (AngII) (A9525), phenylephrine (PE) (P6126), acetylcholine (ACh) (A6625) were purchased from Sigma – Aldrich.

Pressure myography

Mesenteric arteries (MAs) were isolated free of adipose and connective tissue in a physiological salt solution (PSS) containing 140 mM NaCl, 5 mM KCl, 1 mM MgCl₂.6H₂O, 10 mM HEPES, 10 mM dextrose, pH 7.4 at 4 °C. MAs were mounted between two glass micropipettes in a custom-made cannulation chamber and were visualized on the stage of an inverted microscope (Zeiss Axiovert 35) as previously described (Diaz-Otero et al., 2016). Arteries

were pressurized and then equilibrated for 60 min in PSS containing 140 mM NaCl, 5 mM KCl, 1.8 mM CaCl₂.2H₂O, 1 mM MgCl₂.6H₂O, 10 mM HEPES, and 10 mM dextrose at 37°C. The baseline internal diameter and changes of diameter in response to vasoactive substances was recorded at 80 mm Hg and 37 °C using MyoVIEW II 2.0 software (Danish Myo Technology, Aarhus, Denmark). All MAs were challenged with 3µM PE to test their reactivity before experiments were performed. MAs that did not contract upon PE addition were discarded. Data are expressed as percentage of buffer baseline.

Wire myography

Methods were described previously (Russell and Watts, 2000) with modification. Aortas from RGS2^{+/+} and RGS2^{-/-} mice were isolated free of fat and connective tissue and cut into rings (2-3 mm in length). The aortic rings were mounted on two L-shaped stainless-steel wires inserted into the lumen and immersed in muscle baths filled with warm, aerated physiological salt solution (130 mM NaCl, 4.7 mM KCl, 1.18 mM KH₂PO4, 1.17 mM MgSO₄.7H₂O, 1.6 mM CaCl₂.2H₂O, 14.9 mM NaHCO₃, 5.5 mM dextrose, and 0.03 mM CaNa₂EDTA). One end of the preparation was attached to a stainless steel rod, the other was attached to a force transducer (FT03; Grass Instruments, Quincy, MA). The basal tension of the aortic ring was maintained at 0.5 g. Changes in isometric force after adding PE in a cumulative manner were recorded on a Grass polygraph (Grass Instruments).

Reversible permeabilization

Reversible permeabilization of isolated MAs to introduce RGS2 plasmids to the MAs was achieved by a modification of previous methods (Lesh et al., 1995; Welsh et al., 2002). Briefly, MAs from RGS2^{-/-} mice were loaded with RGS2-GFP constructs by sequential incubation in the

following solutions (in mM): (1) 10 EGTA, 120 KCl, 5 Na₂ATP, 2 MgCl₂, 20 TES (pH 6.8; 120 min, 4 °C); and (2) 0.1 EGTA, 120 KCl, 5 Na₂ATP, 2 MgCl₂, 20 TES and 1 μ g/ml of RGS2-GFP plasmids (pH 6.8; overnight, 4 °C). Subsequently, arteries were transferred to following solutions (in mM): (3) 0.1 EGTA, 120 KCl, 5 Na₂ATP, 10 MgCl₂, 20 TES (pH 6.8; 30 min, 4 °C); (4) 140 NaCl, 5 KCl, 10 MgCl₂, 5.6 glucose, and 2 MOPS (3-[N-morpholino] propane-sulfonic acid) (pH 7.1, 30 min, room temperature), then [Ca²⁺] was gradually increased from 0.001 to 0.01 to 0.1 to 1.6 to 2.4 mM every 10 min by adding CaCl₂ to solution 4. Arteries were then incubated in DMEM/F-12 culture medium (Cat. 11039021, Gibco) supplemented with 50 U/ml penicillin, and 50 mg/ml streptomycin and maintained at 37 °C, 5% CO₂ in an incubator.

Immunofluorescence

After reversible permeabilization, MAs were fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde for 24 hours and rinsed with phosphate buffer (PB), pH 7.2. The arteries were permeabilized in DMSO 100% for 10 min, then incubated in blocking buffer - PB buffer containing 4% donkey serum (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, Cat # D9663, Lot # SLBQ9773V) for 30 min and then with rabbit anti-GFP antibody (Life Technologies, Carlsbad, CA, Cat. A6455) at 1:500 dilution at 4°C overnight. The arteries were then rinsed with 0.2%Triton X-100 in PBS and incubated in Cy3-anti-rabbit secondary antibody (Jackson ImmunoResearch, West Grove, PA, Code # 711-165-152, Lot # 131748) at 1:300 dilution at room temperature. The arteries were mounted using ProLong[™] Gold Antifade Mountant with DAPI (Life Technologies, Carlsbad, CA, Cat. P36941) and visualized using a 40x objective in an Olympus FluoView 1000 laser scanning confocal microscope.

Cell culture and transfection

Cell lines were maintained in a humidified incubator at 37°C with 5% CO₂. Human embryonic kidney (HEK)-293 cells were maintained in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM; GIBCO, Carlsbad, CA), supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS), 100 U/ml penicillin, and 100 mg/ml streptomycin. Chinese hamster ovary (CHO-K1) cells (ATCC, Manassas, VA) were maintained in F-12 nutrient mixture (GIBCO, Carlsbad, CA), with the supplementation mentioned above. X-tremeGENE HP DNA Transfection Reagent (Roche Life Sciences) was used to transfect HEK-293 cells at 2 ml/mg of plasmid DNA. DNA-In® CHO (MTI-GlobalStem, Gaithersburg, MD) was used to transfected CHO-K1 cells at 3 ml/mg of plasmid DNA according to the manufacturers' recommended protocols. Transfection mixes were prepared in antibiotic-free Opti-MEM (GIBCO, Carlsbad, CA). Experiments were run 24-48 hours after transfection.

Confocal microscopy

HEK293 cells were seeded onto collagen-coated 35 mm glass-bottom Petri dishes (MatTek Corporation, Ashland, MA) and transfected with RGS2-GFP plasmid constructs along with plasmid DNA encoding $G\alpha_q^{Q209L}$ or pcDNA3.1 as control. An Olympus FluoView 1000 laser scanning confocal microscope with a 60x oil immersion objective using 488 nm excitation and 505–530 nm emission wavelengths for GFP was used for live cell imaging. This experiment was done 24 hours post-transfection. Representative images of at least 80 live cells per condition from 3 independent experiments were acquired. Densitometric quantitation of protein expression was performed in a blinded manner using the line scan analysis function of the ImageJ(Schneider et al., 2012).

*Ca*²⁺ *mobilization assay*

CHO cells were seeded into black, flat, clear bottom 384-well plates (Greiner Bio-one, Kremsmünster, Austria) 24 hours post-transfection. Cells were allowed to attach overnight. After removing the media, cells were loaded with 1X Fluo-4 NW (Molecular Probes, Eugene, OR) in a buffer containing Hank's basal saline solution (HBSS) supplemented with 20 mM HEPES, pH 7.4 and 2.5 µM probenecid. The cell plates were incubated for 30 min at 37°C, followed by 30 min at room temperature. The Fluo-4 NW was removed and loading buffer including HBSS supplemented with 20 mM HEPES was added at 20 µl/well to the cell plate. A concentration gradient of angiotensin II (Sigma, Cat. A9525) at 2x the final concentration was freshly prepared in loading buffer supplemented with 0.1% BSA for automated injection into the wells at 20 µl/well by a FDSS/µCell kinetic fluorescence plate reader (Hamamatsu Photonics, Japan). Assay plates were then placed onto the plate reader for measuring the changes of intracellular free calcium in response to the receptor activation.

Statistical analyses

Data are presented as means \pm SE. Vessel diameter data were analyzed by Student's t-test or two-way analysis of variance followed by the indicated multiple-comparisons test. All statistical analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism 6.0 software (GraphPad, San Diego, CA). Statistical significance was denoted by P < 0.05, or as indicated in figure legends.

Results

RGS2 deficiency enhances vascular contractility to phenylephrine and angiotensin II and causes impairment of acetylcholine-mediated vasorelaxation

Vascular responses of RGS2-deficient arteries to vasoconstrictors and vasodilators have been extensively studied in different vascular beds including aorta, mesenteric artery, renal interlobar and uterine artery (Hercule et al., 2007; Jie et al., 2016; Osei-Owusu et al., 2012; Tang et al., 2003b). Here we assessed the response of MA and aorta to PE, AngII and ACh with the goals of 1) validating the effect of RGS2 deficiency on vascular reactivity and 2) optimizing experimental conditions for studies of RGS2 mutant proteins in the context of vascular tissue. Second-order MAs and rings from the thoracic aorta from male RGS2^{+/+} and RGS2^{-/-} mice were used to determine how RGS2 protein affects vascular reactivity to different vasoactive substances. Phenylephrine, which activates the Gaq-coupled $\alpha 1$ adrenergic receptor, caused a concentrationdependent contraction in RGS2^{+/+} MAs and aorta; this response was significantly augmented in RGS2^{-/-} aortic rings in wire myography (Fig. 3-1B) but not in pressurized RGS2^{-/-} MAs (Fig. 3-1A). The MAs isolated from RGS2^{-/-} mice did show increased responsiveness to 5 nM AngII (Fig. 3-1C, $28 \pm 1.8\%$ contraction in RGS2^{-/-} vs $10 \pm 2.6\%$ in RGS2^{+/+}, p < 0.01, Student t-test). Also, the maximum of ACh-mediated vasodilation in $RGS2^{-/-}$ MA pre-constricted with 3 μ M PE was markedly impaired (Fig. 3-1D, $48.6 \pm 8.4\%$ relaxation in RGS2^{-/-} vs 92.7 ± 6.2% relaxation in $RGS2^{+/+}$, ** p < 0.01, **** p < 0.0001, two-way ANOVA with Sidak post-test). We chose to focus on testing reactivity of MAs expressing RGS2 mutants to AngII and ACh in subsequent experiments because MAs contribute to vascular resistance which determines arterial blood pressure (Christensen et al., 1993).



Figure 3-1. Vascular reactivities of RGS2^{+/+} and RGS2^{-/-} arteries to the vasoconstrictors phenylephrine (PE) and angiotensin II (AngII) and the vasodilator acetylcholine (ACh). A. Mesenteric arteries from RGS2^{+/+} and RGS2^{-/-} mice responded similarly to PE. B. Aorta isolated from RGS2^{-/-} mice showed greater sensitivity to PE than aorta from RGS2^{+/+} mice. C. Mesenteric arteries response to AngII. D. Concentration response of ACh-induced vasodilation expressed as percentages of increase in arterial diameter after constriction with PE (3x10⁻⁶ M) (n=5). The data are expressed as the mean \pm S.E; **, ***, ****, p < 0.01, 0.001, 0.0001, respectively, versus WT (two-way ANOVA) with Sidak post-test.

Expression of RGS2-GFP in RGS2^{-/-} MAs

Using reversible permeabilization to deliver plasmids into intact arteries, we were able to express RGS2-GFP constructs in MAs. Immunofluorescent staining of GFP showed that RGS2-GFP is present in the MA between 48-72 hours after reversible permeabilization but absent with a pcDNA3.1 transfection control (Fig. 3-2A). The staining also showed that the Q2L-GFP appeared to have lower intensity compared to WT and other mutant RGS2 in the MAs which aligned with the low protein level of the Q2L mutant in CHO cells (Phan et al., 2017). Further characterization was done by performing z-stack imaging by confocal microscopy. RGS2-GFP was expressed in the vascular smooth muscle cell layer and virtually absent RGS2-GFP in the endothelial cell layer (Fig. 3-2B), based on the depth at z direction in the z-stack and morphology of cell nuclei (elongated nuclei in VSMCs and round nuclei in endothelial cells - Luo et al., 2016)



Figure 3-2. Reversible permeabilization permits transfection of RGS2-GFP into RGS2^{-/-} mesenteric arteries.

2-3 days post reversible permeabilization (described in "Materials and methods"), arteries were stained for rabbit GFP, and labelled with Cy3-anti rabbit secondary antibody. The arteries were mounted to slide using ProLongTM Gold Antifade Mountant and visualized using confocal microscopy. A. Expression of RGS2-GFP is detected compared with arteries exposed to empty vector. B. RGS2-GFP was overexpressed in vascular smooth muscle cells but not endothelial cells (arrow heads). C. Representative images showed whole vessel expression of RGS2-GFP. Expression level of the Q2L mutant in the MAs is lower than that of RGS2-WT and other mutant RGS2 proteins.

RGS2 LOF mutations failed to suppress AngII-induced vasoconstriction

To examine the effect of RGS2 mutants in regulating vasoconstriction, we expressed plasmid constructs encoding RGS2 WT and mutants in RGS2^{-/-} MAs by reversible permeabilization versus empty vector as control. For these experiments, we used a higher concentration of AngII for cultured MAs (50 nM instead of 5 nM in freshly isolated arteries) to be able to observe significant vasoconstriction effects of RGS2 WT and empty vector transfected arteries, potentially due to receptor tachyphylaxis (Buhrle et al., 1987) which commonly happens with AT1 receptors. MAs expressing empty vector or RGS2^{-/-} MAs without RGS2 transfection, showed $34.3 \pm 4.7\%$ (Fig. 3-3A) and $30.0 \pm 3.1\%$ (Fig. 3-3B) contraction relative to baseline, respectively. Expression of RGS2 WT was able to suppress contraction in two independent experiments. In MAs expressing RGS2 WT, AngII caused a reduction in arterial diameter of only $4.2 \pm 1.3\%$ (p < 0.01, one-way ANOVA, Dunnett post-test, Fig. 3-3A) and $7.2 \pm 2.6\%$ (p < 0.05, one-way ANOVA, Dunnett post-test, Fig. 3-3B). Two normally functioning mutants, RGS2 M5V and A99G (Phan et al., 2017), resulted in a similar level of vascular contraction to RGS2 WT (6.8 \pm 3.6% and 10.9 \pm 4.2%, respectively, Fig. 3-3B). The RGS2 Q2L mutant gave reduced suppression of contraction compared to RGS WT (18.8 \pm 6.6% versus 4.2 \pm 1.3%), however, the difference was not statistically significant (p = 0.09). Arteries expressing RGS2 D40Y, R44H, and R188H mutants showed a significantly elevated contractile response to 50 nM AngII stimulation compared to arteries expressing RGS2 WT, $28.3 \pm 7.7\%$, $25.7 \pm 8.7\%$ and $29.8 \pm 5.5\%$, respectively, vs $4.2 \pm 1.3\%$ (p < 0.05, one-way ANOVA, Dunnett post-test).



Figure 3-3. Loss of function mutants of RGS2 failed to suppress AngII-mediated vasoconstriction.

RGS2-GFP constructs were introduced to mesenteric arteries isolated from RGS2^{-/-} mice by reversible permeabilization. RGS2 WT, M5V and A99G (2 normal function mutations (Phan et al., 2017)) expressing arteries reduced vascular contraction upon 50nM AngII stimulation. Q2L, D40Y, R44H and R188H expressing arteries showed elevated contractile response to 50nM AngII stimulation compared to RGS2 WT expressing arteries. * p < 0.05 compared to empty vector, # p < 0.05 compared to WT, one-way ANOVA with Dunnett post-test.

RGS2 LOF mutations differentially affect acetylcholine-evoked vasodilation

Because freshly isolated RGS2^{-/-} MAs show reduced relaxation to ACh, LOF mutations of RGS2 may behave similarly. To probe the function of these mutants in mediating ACh-induced vascular relaxation, we measured ACh-evoked vasodilation of MAs expressing WT and mutant RGS2. Using MAs pre-constricted with PE (3 μ M), we found that cultured RGS2-deficient MA (transfected with empty vector) showed a maximal relaxation of 52.8 ± 14.3% (Fig. 3-4). This is similar to the response of freshly isolated RGS2^{-/-} MAs (48.6 ± 8.4%, Fig. 3-1C) and much less than that of arteries expressing WT RGS2 (99.6 ± 5.5%, p = 0.0001, two-way ANOVA with Dunnett post-test, Fig. 3-4). Among the four LOF mutants, we found that the RGS2 Q2L and R188H did not rescue ACh-mediated relaxation the way RGS2 WT did (Q2L 75 ± 7%, p < 0.05;

R188H 63.8 \pm 14.3%, p < 0.001, Dunnett post-test, Fig. 3-4A). Arteries expressing the D40Y and R44H mutant RGS2, however, showed an equivalent relaxation response to those with RGS2 WT (D40Y 98.4 \pm 12.3%, R44H 93.98 \pm 4.8%, Fig. 3-4B, 3-5E). It is notable that these latter two mutations reduce RGS2 function by perturbing membrane localization while the other two have different mechanisms (Phan et al., 2017).



Figure 3-4. Differential effects of RGS2 missense mutations on acetylcholine-mediated vasorelaxation.

A. RGS2-GFP expression in RGS2^{-/-} mesenteric arteries rescued ACh-mediated relaxation. RGS2 WT expressing arteries showed enhanced relaxation compared to empty vector transfected arteries. Q2L and R188H expressing arteries showed less relaxation compared to RGS2 WT expressing arteries. B. D40Y and R44H expressing arteries, however, showed comparable relaxation response to RGS2 WT. The data are expressed as the mean \pm S.E; *, ***, ****, p < 0.05, 0.001, 0.0001, respectively, versus WT (two-way ANOVA) with Dunnett post-test.

Phosphorylation of D40Y and R44H at Ser46 and Ser64 rescues protein plasma membrane

localization and function

In VSMCs, RGS2 has been shown to be an effector of the NO-cGMP pathway. RGS2 is

phosphorylated by PKG1a which is activated by cGMP and as a consequence, RGS2 membrane

localization and GAP function is enhanced (Osei-Owusu et al., 2007; Sun et al., 2005b). RGS2

phosphorylation at Ser46 and Ser64 by PKG1a increased plasma membrane (PM) localization and

GAP activity of RGS2 protein (Osei-Owusu et al., 2007; Tang et al., 2003b). Given that the two

RGS2 mutants mentioned above (D40Y, R44H) had impaired PM localization in HEK293 cells but normal ACh-evoked relaxation response in the MAs, we hypothesized that phosphorylation of D40Y and R44H mutant proteins in VSMCs by NO-cGMP-PKG1 α pathway activation upon ACh stimulation is able to rescue the impaired membrane localization and function of these mutants. The effects of site-specific phosphorylation on protein activity can be mimicked by mutation of Ser (S) or Thr (T) to Asp (D). Therefore, in order to model the effects of phosphorylation of Ser46 and Ser64 on RGS2 protein localization, we performed mutagenesis to make S46D and S64D mutations of tagged constructs encoding WT, D40Y and R44H (RGS2 WT DD, D40Y DD, R44H DD). When co-expressed with Gaq Q209L, D40Y and R44H mutant RGS2 remained in the nucleus while RGS2 WT and the phosphomimetic mutants (RGS2 DD, D40Y DD, R44H DD) localized to the PM (Fig. 5A, B). Additionally, the RGS2 D40Y and R44H mutants showed less Ca²⁺ inhibition compared to RGS2 WT (Fig. 3-5C) while RGS2 D40Y DD and R44H DD



Figure 3-5. Effects of phosphorylation on RGS2 localization and function.

A. Representative confocal images showing that phosphomimetic mutations of D40Y and R44H rescued the mutants' membrane localization and function. When co-expressed with Gaq Q209L, D40Y, R44H remained in the nucleus while RGS2 WT, RGS2 DD, D40Y DD, R44H DD localized to the plasma membrane. B. Quantification of protein localization of at least 80 live cells. C. LOF phenotype of the D40Y and R44H mutant RGS2 in Ca²⁺ assay. D. D40Y DD and R44H DD suppressed AT1R-mediated Ca²⁺ mobilization as equally as RGS2 DD. E. The D40Y mutant RGS2 supported normal ACh-mediated relaxation response F. PKG inhibition by 30 μ M Rp-8-pCPT-cGMPS significantly reduced vascular relaxation in D40Y expressing MAs.
Effect of PKG inhibition on ACh-mediated relaxation in MAs expressing D40Y RGS2 mutant

Inhibition of PKG with Rp-8-pCPT-cGMPS (30 μ M) altered relaxation responses of MAs. PKG inhibition slightly reduced maximal relaxation of MAs expressing WT RGS2 from 99.6 ± 5.5% to 87.8 ± 4.2% (n.s) and shifted the ACh-concentration response curve s to the right (logEC₅₀- 5.8 ± 0.06 vs -6.3 ± 0.09, n.s., Fig. 3-5E, F, Table 3-1). The relaxation response of RGS2^{-/-} MAs transfected with empty vector was impaired (max relaxation 52.9 ± 14.3%), and was further depressed by PKG inhibition (max relaxation 38.4 ± 3.5%, n.s., Fig. 3-5E, F, Table 3-1). PKG inhibition drastically reduced the dilation of MAs transfected with D40Y mutant RGS2 (40.3 ± 6.7% vs 98.4 ± 12.3%, p < 0.001, Fig. 3-5E, F, Table 3-1). The marked reduction of relaxation response in MAs expressing the D40Y mutant is consistent with a model in which lack of phosphorylation and plasma membrane localization occurs when PKG1 α is inhibited.

Table 3-1. Relaxation of MAs expressing RGS2 WT and D40Y to ACh demonstrated by max and EC_{50} derived from ACh concentration – relaxation response curves.

(Data are presented as mean \pm SI	M, ** p< 0.01, *	p<0.05 compared t	to empty vector	r; ## p<0.01
compared to RGS2 WT + PKG ir	hibitor, &&& p<(0.001 compared to	D40Y).	

	1	
RGS2 mutant/treatment	Max	LogEC ₅₀
Empty vector (n=7)	52.9 ± 14.3	-5.9 ± 0.43
RGS2 WT (n=6)	99.6 ± 5.5**	-6.3 ± 0.09
D40Y (n=6)	98.4 ± 12.3*	-6.2 ± 0.19
Empty vector + PKG inhibitor (n=4)	38.4 ± 3.5 ^{##}	-6.3 ± 0.14
RGS2 WT + PKG inhibitor (n=4)	87.8 ± 4.2	-5.8 ± 0.06
D40Y + PKG inhibitor (n=4)	$40.3 \pm 6.7^{\#\#, \&\&\&}$	-6.2 ± 0.22

Discussion

In this study, we examined the physiological effects of human RGS2 LOF mutations in a resistance artery. Four mutant RGS2 proteins (Q2L, D40Y, R44H, R188H) were previously identified as LOF mutations using a Ca²⁺ mobilization phenotypic assay in CHO cells (Phan et al., 2017). Here, we report that all four mutant proteins failed to effectively suppress AngII-mediated vasoconstriction in mouse MAs. Interestingly, only the Q2L and R188H mutations exhibited impaired ACh-mediated relaxation. The D40Y and R44H RGS2 mutants supported a normal relaxation response to ACh. We also provide mechanistic evidence that the differential relaxation supported by mutant RGS2 proteins may be attributed to phosphorylation of RGS2 by PKG1 α in VSMCs. It appears that PKG-dependent phosphorylation can rescue PM localization in HEK293 cells and restore the vasorelaxation function of D40Y and R44H mutant RGS2 in MAs.

Freshly isolated mesenteric artery responses to AngII, ACh and PE

We were able to confirm the previously published effects of acetylcholine in WT and RGS2-deficient MAs (Osei-Owusu et al., 2012). Additionally, we show for the first time that MAs from RGS2^{-/-} mice exhibit augmented vasoconstriction to AngII. This is consistent with previous literature showing that RGS2-deficient renal interlobar arterioles had an increased contraction in response to AngII (Hercule et al., 2007).

Acetylcholine-induced relaxation of mesenteric arteries expressing RGS2 mutant proteins

RGS2 promotes relaxation of VSMC in part by undergoing PKGIα-mediated phosphorylation and activation to inhibit contraction evoked by Gq/11-coupled vasoconstrictor receptors (Sun et al., 2005b; Tang et al., 2003b). It also promotes endothelial EDHF-dependent vasodilation by blunting Gi/o-dependent processes (Osei-Owusu et al., 2012). In our experiments,

the RGS2-GFP proteins were expressed in the VSMC layer but do not appear to be expressed at significant level in the endothelial cells (Fig. 3-2B). Therefore, we weren't able to assess the EDHF-dependent relaxation effect of RGS2 (Osei-Owusu et al., 2012) with our method. However, overexpression of RGS2 in VSMC is important in mediating ACh-evoked relaxation since over-expression of the WT RGS2 in VSMCs was able to rescue the impaired ACh-mediated relaxation in RGS2^{-/-} arteries. Also mutants with different loss of function mechanisms (Phan et al., 2017) behaved differently (Fig. 3-4).



Figure 3-6. Modelled structure of full-length RGS2 with lipid membrane. N-terminal amphipathic α -helix is orientated parallel with membrane, allowing interactions between amino acid side chains and components of lipid (Tikhonova et al., 2006). Mutated sites (D40, R44) are labeled in blue. Phosphorylated sites (S46, S64) are marked as spheres. The phosphate groups of lipids are in orange; the lipid acyl chains are in cyan.

Acetylcholine mediates relaxation in part by activating the NO-cGMP-PKG pathway in endothelium-intact arteries (Christopoulos and El-Fakahany, 1999; Sun et al., 2005b). RGS2, as an effector of PKG, has previously been shown to be phosphorylated at Ser46 and Ser64 (Tang et al., 2003b), enhancing PM localization. These phosphosites, interestingly, are located close to the sites of the D40Y and R44H mutations in RGS2, as shown in a model of the RGS2 N-terminal helix (Fig. 3-6) interacting with lipids (Tikhonova et al., 2006). This helix facilitates PM targeting (Gu et al., 2007; Heximer et al., 2001). Introducing phosphomimetic mutants at two PKG1α phosphorylation sites of RGS2 (D40Y DD, R44H DD) in the D40Y and R44H mutant RGS2 proteins enhanced PM localization and function in suppressing Ca²⁺ release (Fig. 3-5 A, B, D). Conversely, PKG1α inhibition substantially reduced ACh-induced relaxation in RGS2 D40Y expressing RGS2^{-/-} MAs (Fig. 3-5F). These results support our hypothesis that the normal ACh-mediated relaxation response of the D40Y and R44H mutant RGS2 in MAs is due to phosphorylation of mutant proteins by PKG. At the molecular level, this phosphorylation may rescue PM localization of the mutant proteins. The RGS2 Q2L and R188H mutants may not be rescued by phosphorylation since the mechanism of their LOF behavior is not related to PM localization

Although the RGS2 D40Y and R44H mutant alleles supported a normal relaxation response in resistance arteries, an intact endothelial NO-cGMP pathway was required for this response. When endothelial function is compromised such as in hypertension (Brandes, 2014) or in conditions wherein PKG1 α function is deficient (Michael et al., 2008), these mutant alleles will likely be unphosphorylated, triggering aberrant G α q signaling and an impaired relaxation response.

How does phosphorylation of RGS2 at Ser46 and Ser64 rescue D40Y and R44H membrane localization?

The RGS2-lipid bilayer interaction was impaired in the R44H mutant according to the snorkeling-dependent stabilization model (Gu et al., 2008a). In the case of the D40Y mutant, the change from a negatively charged Asp residue to a hydrophobic Tyr residue may disrupt the local environment for the anchorage of the adjacent Trp41 to the PM (Gu et al., 2008a). Several

mechanisms have been proposed to explain how phosphorylation at these sites enhance recruitment of RGS2 to the plasma membrane. Salt bridge formation between the phosphorylated Ser residues and other Lys residues (Osei-Owusu et al., 2007) may stabilize the N-terminal amphipathic helix. This could explain how introduction of the Asp phosphomimetic in place of Ser at position 46 and 64 could stabilize the amphipathic α helix disrupted by D40Y and R44H mutations and rescue function.

RGS2 plays three roles in the vasculature l) a direct function as a GAP to negate vasoconstrictor actions through G α q, 2) acting as an effector of NO-cGMP-PKG signaling to promote vasodilation by modulating G α q-mediated vasoconstrictor action, and 3) promoting EDHF-mediated vasorelaxation (Osei-Owusu et al., 2012). By over-expressing RGS2 in the MAs, we were able to probe the first two functions of these RGS2 mutants in regulating vascular reactivity of MAs. A limitation of this study is the lack of knock-in animal models to allow investigation of whether endogenous RGS2 LOF mutants affect whole body blood pressure responses. Also, we are unable to assess their effects on the central nervous system or the kidney. Nevertheless, our data provide a new understanding how human RGS2 mutants behave in VSMCs in the resistance vasculature. We also provide molecular evidence for functional differences among mutant alleles where the function of D40Y or R44H mutants can be rescued by PKG-mediated phosphorylation. These results provide critical insights for precision therapeutic approaches to individuals bearing particular RGS2 mutations and may facilitate drug discovery to target these rare individuals.

REFERENCES

REFERENCES

- Bodenstein J, Sunahara RK and Neubig RR (2007) N-terminal residues control proteasomal degradation of RGS2, RGS4, and RGS5 in human embryonic kidney 293 cells. *Molecular pharmacology* **71**(4): 1040-1050.
- Brandes RP (2014) Endothelial dysfunction and hypertension. Hypertension 64(5): 924-928.
- Buhrle CP, Hackenthal E, Nobiling R, Skott O, Baumbach L and Taugner R (1987) Tachyphylaxis of juxtaglomerular epithelioid cells to angiotensin II. Differences between the electrical membrane response and renin secretion. *Pflugers Arch* **410**(1-2): 55-62.
- Christensen KL and Mulvany MJ (1993) Mesenteric arcade arteries contribute substantially to vascular resistance in conscious rats. *J Vasc Res* **30**(2): 73-79.
- Christopoulos A and El-Fakahany EE (1999) The generation of nitric oxide by G protein-coupled receptors. *Life Sci* 64(1): 1-15.
- Diaz-Otero JM, Garver H, Fink GD, Jackson WF and Dorrance AM (2016) Aging is associated with changes to the biomechanical properties of the posterior cerebral artery and parenchymal arterioles. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* **310**(3): H365-375.
- Gu S, He J, Ho WT, Ramineni S, Thal DM, Natesh R, Tesmer JJ, Hepler JR and Heximer SP (2007) Unique hydrophobic extension of the RGS2 amphipathic helix domain imparts increased plasma membrane binding and function relative to other RGS R4/B subfamily members. *J Biol Chem* **282**(45): 33064-33075.
- Gu S, Tirgari S and Heximer SP (2008a) The RGS2 gene product from a candidate hypertension allele shows decreased plasma membrane association and inhibition of Gq. *Molecular pharmacology* **73**(4): 1037-1043.
- Gu S, Tirgari S and Heximer SP (2008b) The RGS2 gene product from a candidate hypertension allele shows decreased plasma membrane association and inhibition of Gq. *Mol Pharmacol* **73**(4): 1037-1043.
- Hercule HC, Tank J, Plehm R, Wellner M, da Costa Goncalves AC, Gollasch M, Diedrich A, Jordan J, Luft FC and Gross V (2007) Regulator of G protein signalling 2 ameliorates angiotensin II-induced hypertension in mice. *Exp Physiol* **92**(6): 1014-1022.

- Heximer SP, Knutsen RH, Sun X, Kaltenbronn KM, Rhee M-H, Peng N, Oliveira-dos-Santos A, Penninger JM, Muslin AJ, Steinberg TH, Wyss JM, Mecham RP and Blumer KJ (2003) Hypertension and prolonged vasoconstrictor signaling in RGS2-deficient mice. *The Journal of clinical investigation* 111(4): 445-452.
- Heximer SP, Lim H, Bernard JL and Blumer KJ (2001) Mechanisms governing subcellular localization and function of human RGS2. *J Biol Chem* **276**(17): 14195-14203.
- Jie L, Owens EA, Plante LA, Fang Z, Rensing DT, Moeller KD and Osei-Owusu P (2016) RGS2 squelches vascular Gi/o and Gq signaling to modulate myogenic tone and promote uterine blood flow. *Physiol Rep* **4**(2).
- Lek M, Karczewski KJ, Minikel EV, Samocha KE, Banks E, Fennell T, O'Donnell-Luria AH, Ware JS, Hill AJ, Cummings BB, Tukiainen T, Birnbaum DP, Kosmicki JA, Duncan LE, Estrada K, Zhao F, Zou J, Pierce-Hoffman E, Berghout J, Cooper DN, Deflaux N, DePristo M, Do R, Flannick J, Fromer M, Gauthier L, Goldstein J, Gupta N, Howrigan D, Kiezun A, Kurki MI, Moonshine AL, Natarajan P, Orozco L, Peloso GM, Poplin R, Rivas MA, Ruano-Rubio V, Rose SA, Ruderfer DM, Shakir K, Stenson PD, Stevens C, Thomas BP, Tiao G, Tusie-Luna MT, Weisburd B, Won HH, Yu D, Altshuler DM, Ardissino D, Boehnke M, Danesh J, Donnelly S, Elosua R, Florez JC, Gabriel SB, Getz G, Glatt SJ, Hultman CM, Kathiresan S, Laakso M, McCarroll S, McCarthy MI, McGovern D, McPherson R, Neale BM, Palotie A, Purcell SM, Saleheen D, Scharf JM, Sklar P, Sullivan PF, Tuomilehto J, Tsuang MT, Watkins HC, Wilson JG, Daly MJ, MacArthur DG and Exome Aggregation C (2016) Analysis of protein-coding genetic variation in 60,706 humans. *Nature* 536(7616): 285-291.
- Lesh RE, Somlyo AP, Owens GK and Somlyo AV (1995) Reversible permeabilization. A novel technique for the intracellular introduction of antisense oligodeoxynucleotides into intact smooth muscle. *Circ Res* 77(2): 220-230.
- Luo T, Chen H and Kassab GS (2016) 3D Reconstruction of Coronary Artery Vascular Smooth Muscle Cells. *PLoS One* **11**(2): e0147272.
- Michael SK, Surks HK, Wang Y, Zhu Y, Blanton R, Jamnongjit M, Aronovitz M, Baur W, Ohtani K, Wilkerson MK, Bonev AD, Nelson MT, Karas RH and Mendelsohn ME (2008) High blood pressure arising from a defect in vascular function. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 105(18): 6702-6707.
- Osei-Owusu P, Owens EA, Jie L, Reis JS, Forrester SJ, Kawai T, Eguchi S, Singh H and Blumer KJ (2015) Regulation of Renal Hemodynamics and Function by RGS2. *PLoS One* **10**(7): e0132594.

- Osei-Owusu P, Sabharwal R, Kaltenbronn KM, Rhee MH, Chapleau MW, Dietrich HH and Blumer KJ (2012) Regulator of G protein signaling 2 deficiency causes endothelial dysfunction and impaired endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor-mediated relaxation by dysregulating Gi/o signaling. *J Biol Chem* **287**(15): 12541-12549.
- Osei-Owusu P, Sun X, Drenan RM, Steinberg TH and Blumer KJ (2007) Regulation of RGS2 and second messenger signaling in vascular smooth muscle cells by cGMP-dependent protein kinase. *J Biol Chem* **282**(43): 31656-31665.
- Phan HTN, Sjogren B and Neubig RR (2017) Human Missense Mutations in Regulator of G Protein Signaling 2 Affect the Protein Function Through Multiple Mechanisms. *Mol Pharmacol* 92(4): 451-458.
- Russell A and Watts S (2000) Vascular reactivity of isolated thoracic aorta of the C57BL/6J mouse. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **294**(2): 598-604.
- Schneider CA, Rasband WS and Eliceiri KW (2012) NIH Image to ImageJ: 25 years of image analysis. *Nature Methods* **9**(7): 671-675.
- Semplicini A, Lenzini L, Sartori M, Papparella I, Calò LA, Pagnin E, Strapazzon G, Benna C, Costa R, Avogaro A, Ceolotto G and Pessina AC (2006) Reduced expression of regulator of G-protein signaling 2 (RGS2) in hypertensive patients increases calcium mobilization and ERK1/2 phosphorylation induced by angiotensin II. J Hypertens Journal of Hypertension 24(24).
- Sun X, Kaltenbronn KM, Steinberg TH and Blumer KJ (2005a) RGS2 is a mediator of nitric oxide action on blood pressure and vasoconstrictor signaling. *Mol Pharmacol* **67**(3): 631-639.
- Sun X, Kaltenbronn KM, Steinberg TH and Blumer KJ (2005b) RGS2 is a mediator of nitric oxide action on blood pressure and vasoconstrictor signaling. *Molecular pharmacology* 67(3): 631-639.
- Tang KM, Wang G-r, Lu P, Karas RH, Aronovitz M, Heximer SP, Kaltenbronn KM, Blumer KJ, Siderovski DP, Zhu Y, Mendelsohn ME, Tang M and Wang G (2003a) Regulator of Gprotein signaling-2 mediates vascular smooth muscle relaxation and blood pressure. *Nature medicine* 9(12): 1506-1512.
- Tang KM, Wang GR, Lu P, Karas RH, Aronovitz M, Heximer SP, Kaltenbronn KM, Blumer KJ, Siderovski DP, Zhu Y and Mendelsohn ME (2003b) Regulator of G-protein signaling-2

mediates vascular smooth muscle relaxation and blood pressure. *Nat Med* **9**(12): 1506-1512.

- Tikhonova IG, Boulegue C, Langer I and Fourmy D (2006) Modeled structure of the whole regulator G-protein signaling-2. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **341**(3): 715-720.
- Welsh DG, Morielli AD, Nelson MT and Brayden JE (2002) Transient receptor potential channels regulate myogenic tone of resistance arteries. *Circ Res* **90**(3): 248-250.
- Yang J, Kamide K, Kokubo Y, Takiuchi S, Tanaka C, Banno M, Miwa Y, Yoshii M, Horio T, Okayama A, Tomoike H, Kawano Y and Miyata T (2005) Genetic variations of regulator of G-protein signaling 2 in hypertensive patients and in the general population. 1497-1505.

CHAPTER 4: RGS2 MISSENSE MUTATION ENRICHED IN THE FINNISH POPULATION IS ASSOCIATED WITH HIGH BLOOD PRESSURE AND CARDIOVASCULAR DISEASE

Abstract

Hypertension is a major risk factor for cardiovascular disease, the leading cause of mortality worldwide. Common mutations in non-coding regions of the regulator of G protein signaling 2 (RGS2) gene have been found to associate with hypertension and metabolic syndrome in different ethnic groups. Multiple mutations in the coding region of this gene have also been found but the rarity of these alleles has precluded well-powered association analyses. Of these rare mutations in human RGS2, we previously showed that four exhibited loss-of-function in *in vitro* cellular assays. One of them, the D40Y mutation, is present at a minor allele frequency of 0.8% in Finns but is virtually absent from other populations. Here we examined genotypes and cardiovascular phenotypes from 19,292 individuals from the FinMetSeq study. We find a significant increase in systolic and diastolic blood pressure, pulse pressure and body mass index in D40Y minor allele carriers. These carriers also have a higher risk of coronary artery disease and myocardial infarction. Our data provide additional support for an important role of the RGS2 protein in cardiovascular regulation and in the genesis of human hypertension.

Introduction

More than 100 common mutations with minor allele frequency (MAF) > 5% that contribute to hypertension risk have been identified through genome-wide association studies (GWAS). However, these variants explain only \sim 3-5% blood pressure heritability (Seidel and Scholl, 2017). The hypothesis that low-frequency and rare variants may contribute to the missing information of hypertension genetics has been supported by numerous studies (Russo et al., 2018).

Since the discovery of the RGS protein family in the 1990s, much has been learned about their roles in physiological processes and disease states (Squires et al., 2018). Among them, RGS2 is unique in its potent inhibitory effect toward $G\alpha q/11$ (Heximer et al., 1997). This G protein family transduces signaling from most vasoconstrictor mediators including AngII, endothelin 1 and noradrenaline. RGS2 knockout mice are hypertensive (Heximer et al., 2003b; Tang et al., 2003b). Augmented and prolonged vasoconstriction and vascular hypertrophy was also observed in RGS2 knockout mice (Heximer et al., 2003b). RGS2 is also protective against cardiac hypertrophy by suppressing Gq/11-mediated signaling (Zhang et al., 2006). RGS2-deficient mice also exhibited cardiac hypertrophy and worsened heart failure in response to aortic banding (Takimoto et al., 2009). RGS2 has also been shown to play critical role in maintaining β cell mass and function which is important in diabetes (Dong et al., 2017). In human subjects, decreased RGS2 mRNA and protein expression levels were detected in peripheral blood mononuclear cells of hypertensive subjects compared to normotensive subjects (Semplicini et al., 2006a). Common variants in the RGS2 gene have been reported to associate with hypertension (Hahntow et al., 2009; Kamide et al., 2011; Li et al., 2010; Riddle et al., 2006; Yang et al., 2005a; Zhang et al., 2013; Zhao et al., 2008), metabolic syndrome (Freson et al., 2007), obesity (Sartori et al., 2008),

carotid atherosclerosis (Kamide et al., 2011), and preeclampsia (Kvehaugen et al., 2014; Kvehaugen et al., 2013) in a variety of ethnic groups. Rare mutations in the coding sequence of RGS2 were found at a greater frequency in hypertensive subjects, however, the numbers were too small to reach statistical significance (Riddle et al., 2006; Yang et al., 2005a).

We biochemically characterized a number of these mutations and identified four loss-offunction exonic variants in RGS2 (Phan et al., 2017). Among them, the D40Y mutation (rs201233692) is found at a relatively high frequency in the Finnish population (MAF 0.8%) and at a much lower frequency in the general population (0.08%) according to the gnomAD database (http://gnomad.broadinstitute.org accessed on 08/21/2018). Here, we report for the first time a cardiovascular phenotype associated with the rare D40Y mutation in RGS2 in a Finnish sample. Together with the previously documented loss of function behavior of this mutation in transfected cells (Chapter 2) and mesenteric artery (Chapter 3), our data indicate that RGS2 is an important protein in regulating human cardiovascular function. Disruption of RGS2 function appears to contribute to hypertension and cardiovascular disease.

Methods

Ethics statement

The METSIM and FINRISK studies were performed following the Helsinki Declaration and were approved by the ethics committees of the University of Kuopio and the National Institute for Health and Welfare, respectively. All participants gave written informed consent.

Study population

The FinMetsSeq study consisted of 9,957 and 9,335 Finns from the METSIM and FINRISK cohorts, respectively. These two cohorts have been described elsewhere (Borodulin et al., 2017; Laakso et al., 2017). In brief, the METSIM study is designed to investigate genetic and non-genetic factors for the risk of type 2 diabetes (T2D), cardiovascular disease (CVD), insulin resistance, and related traits in a cross-sectional and longitudinal setting. In total it includes 10,197 men randomly selected from the population register of Kuopio, Eastern Finland, aged 45 to 73 years at initial examination from 2005 to 2010. FINRISK is a large Finnish population survey on risk factors for chronic and non-communicable diseases. It began in 1972 and has been carried out every five years. Demographic information and a broad range of clinical phenotypes were collected through standard questionnaire, various laboratory tests or national registries for each participant in both cohorts. Diagnoses for coronary artery disease, stroke, and myocardial infarction were verified based on medical records. The cases with hypertension were diagnosed by systolic blood pressure (SBP) \geq 140 mmHg, diastolic blood pressure (DBP) \geq 90 mmHg, or by use of antihypertensive medications. FinMetSeq participants' samples were subjected to exome sequencing in Illumina HiSeq 2000 with a mean read depth of over 20× (submitted for publication). The characteristics of the study population are summarized in Table 4-1

Trait description	Ν	Trait abbreviation	Units	Mean	SD
Gender	19292	Gender	-	4942 (Female,	25.62%)
Age at baseline visit	19292	Age	years	53.4	11.5
Waist circumference	19274	Waist	cm	94.4	13.4
Waist/hip ratio	19272	WHR	-	0.934	0.091
Weight	19241	Weight	kg	80.4	15.2
Systolic blood pressure, mean of two measurements	19282	SBP	mmHg	138.0	18.7
Diastolic blood pressure (mmHg), mean of two measurements	19280	DBP	mmHg	84.0	11.1
Pulse pressure	19279	РР	mm Hg	54.0	15.3
Hip circumference (cm)	19274	Нір	cm	100.9	8.0
Body mass index: Weight/(height/100) ²	19239	BMI	kg/m ²	27.2	4.5
Bioimpedance: Fat mass (%)	11742	Fatmass	%	25.1	7.4
OGTT fasting plasma glucose (mmol/l)	11759	P_gl0	mmol/l	5.96	1.05
OGTT 2hr plasma glucose (mmol/l)	10980	P_gl120	mmol/l	6.50	2.46
OGTT fasting plasma glucose (mmol/l)	11753	P_ins0	mmol/l	9.40	11.9
OGTT 2hr plasma insulin (mmol/l)	10960	P_ins120	mmol/l	53.8	55.7

 Table 4-1. Characteristics of the FinMetSeq study population.

Single-variant association test

We tested for association strength between the D40Y mutation and thirteen cardiometabolic quantitative traits including SBP, DBP, pulse pressure, fasting and 2-hour plasma glucose and insulin levels in oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT), body weight, waist, hip, waist hip ratio (WHR), body mass index (BMI), and fat mass), as well as four disease endpoints including myocardial infarction (MI), hypertension, coronary artery disease (CAD), and stroke. We adjusted raw blood pressure traits for those participants who were taking blood pressure medication by 15 and 10 mmHg for systolic and diastolic blood pressure, respectively (Tobin et al., 2005). For quantitative traits, we applied a log transformation on traits which were significantly skewed. We used linear regression to adjust for age, age², T2D status, BMI, and cohort identity and inverse normalized the residuals. For dichotomous traits, we included gender, age, and age² as covariates. We carried out single-variant association tests with EPACTS (Efficient and Parallelizable Association Container Toolbox) v3.3.0 using a linear mixed model assuming an additive genetic effect (URL: https://genome.sph.umich.edu/wiki/EPACTS).

Results

Frequencies of RGS2 D40Y genotypes

Sample sizes for each continuous trait were different from each other because of missing values or adjustment for covariates. On average, genotype frequencies of rs201233692 were 98.14% G/G, 1.84% G/T and 0.01% T/T (Table 4-2).

 Table 4-2. Frequency and clinical characteristics of individuals carrying the RGS2 D40Y (rs201233692) genotypes in traits studied.

Trait	Genotypes: mean ± SD (n)				
	G/G	G/T	T/T	-	
Waist	94.4 ± 13.4 (18908)	95.7 ± 13.5 (363)	90.5 ± 23.8 (3)	0.763	
WHR	0.93 ± 0.09 (18906)	0.94 ± 0.09 (359)	0.84 ± 0.08 (3)	0.341	
Weight	80.4 ± 15.2 (18879)	81.4 ± 16.0 (359)	79.7 ± 37.6 (3)	0.146	
SBP	138.0 ± 18.7 (18917)	141.5 ± 19.4 (362)	165.0 ± 40.3 (3)	0.003	
DBP	84.0 ± 11.1 (18915)	85.1 ± 11.9 (362)	88.0 ± 6.56 (3)	0.023	
PP	54.0 ± 15.3 (18914)	56.4 ± 16.1 (362)	77.0 ± 39.0 (3)	0.029	
Hip	100.9 ± 8.0 (18908)	101.4 ± 8.3 (363)	106.5 ± 18.8 (3)	0.116	
BMI	27.2 ± 4.5 (18877)	27.8 ± 4.6 (359)	28.7 ± 10.2 (3)	0.018	
Fatmass	25.1 ± 7.4 (11529)	25.6 ± 7.1 (212)	33.7 (1)	0.673	
P_gl0	5.96 ± 1.06 (11546)	5.94 ± 0.79 (212)	5.46 (1)	0.598	
P_ins0	9.39 ± 12.0 (11540)	9.84 ± 8.17 (212)	9.1 (1)	0.219	
P_ins120	53.5 ± 55.3 (10763)	67.2 ± 72.6 (196)	44.7 (1)	0.087	
P_gl120	6.49 ± 2.45 (10783)	6.64 ± 2.87 (196)	6.71 (1)	0.628	

Association of the D40Y RGS2 mutation with high blood pressure

Using a Bonferroni corrected p-value of 0.0038 (0.05/13) as our significance criterion to account for multiple testing, the inverse-normalized SBP was significantly higher in the G/T and T/T group compared to the G/G group (p = 0.003, Fig. 4-1A) after adjusting for covariates (Methods). In the G/G group, SBP was 138 ± 18.7 (n = 18917), while in mutant carrier groups, SBP was 141.5 ± 19.4 (n = 362) in G/T group and 165.0 ± 40.3 (n = 3) in T/T group. Without applying the Bonferroni correction, we identified association of three other traits with the G/T and T/T groups as follows. Diastolic blood pressure and pulse blood pressure tended to be higher in the G/T and the T/T group after adjustment for age, age^2 , T2D status, BMI, and cohort identity (p = 0.023 and 0.029, respectively, Fig. 4-1 B, C). Body mass index also tended to be higher in the G/T and the T/T group (p = 0.018, Fig. 4-1D, Table 4-2).



Figure 4-1. Associations between RGS2 SNP rs201233692 systolic blood pressure (A), diastolic blood pressure (B), pulse pressure (C) and BMI (D).

Bars show the adjusted means and SEs. P values were adjusted for age, sex, BMI, using mixed linear regression model assuming an additive effect. D40Y Het and D40Y Hom indicate heterozygote and homozygote D40Y mutant carriers, respectively.

Cardiovascular disease phenotypes

As the minor allele of rs201233692 was associated with higher blood pressure (systolic, diastolic and pulse pressure), we performed an analysis to investigate the association between this allele and cardiovascular clinical outcomes such as coronary artery disease (CAD), myocardial infarction (MI) and stroke. The rs201233692 genotypes were associated with CAD (OR = 1.52, p = 0.032) and MI (OR = 1.57, p = 0.013) but not a stroke (OR = 1.03, p = 0.885) as shown in Table 4-3.

 Cardiovascular disease according to D40Y (rs201233692) genotypes.

 Cases

	Cases			Controls				
Disease	G/G	G/T	T/T	G/G	G/T	T/T	Odds ratio	P value
CAD	739	24 (3.1%)	0 (0%)	18187	339 (1.8%)	3 (0.02%)	1.52	0.032
MI	884	28 (3.1%)	0 (0%)	18042	335 (1.8%)	3 (0.02%)	1.57	0.013
Stroke	625	11 (1.7%)	1 (0.16%)	18301	352 (1.9%)	2 (0.01%)	1.03	0.885

Discussion

Using targeted single nucleotide variant testing from a Finnish population of 19,292 individuals, we identified an association of a biochemically documented RGS2 loss-of-function allele, D40Y (rs201233692), with high blood pressure, coronary artery disease and myocardial infarction. Specifically, the G/T and T/T genotypes of rs201233692 were significantly associated with higher systolic blood pressure. Carriers of the minor T allele tended to have higher diastolic and pulse pressure and BMI. The prevalence of CAD and MI was also higher in the population carrying the T allele. On the other hand, we found no association of this mutation with central adiposity measures or insulin level, nor did we find evidence for a relationship to the prevalence of stroke.

Mean SBP in carriers of the minor allele were 3 - 4 mm Hg higher than in non-carriers $(141.5 \pm 19.4 \text{ mmHg}, n = 362 \text{ in G/T}$ group and $165.0 \pm 40.3 \text{ mmHg}$ in T/T group vs. $138.0 \pm 18.7 \text{ mmHg}$ in G/G group). The effect size of this minor allele of RGS2 is larger than the modest effect size of 1 mmHg for SBP trait contributed by common variants identified through GWASs (Burrello et al., 2017; Ehret and Caulfield, 2013b). This supports a moderate effect of RGS2 protein on blood pressure regulation. Although identified through a looser statistical criterion, the D40Y mutant allele tended to associate with higher DBP, pulse pressure, and BMI (Fig. 4-1B, C, D).

Other reports of missense variants in RGS2 have yielded informative *in vitro* data but have not provided the significant clinical connection that we report here. Yang et al reported 5 missense mutations in RGS2 found in a Japanese hypertensive cohort (Yang et al., 2005a). Additionally, Riddle et al reported that the Q50K mutation in RGS2 was found in hypertensive subjects at a higher frequency than normotensive subjects (Riddle et al., 2006). However, the small sample sizes in these studies limited the analysis of these rare mutations. A burden analysis that we undertook with data obtained from the NHLBI Exome Sequencing project was also limited by the small sample sizes (Supplemental method and supplemental figure 4-1). The Finnish population is genetically isolated (Lundmark et al., 2008) in a way that led to enrichment of rare variants or variants that are unique to this population (Nevanlinna, 1972). The almost exclusive presence of the D40Y mutant RGS2 in this population and the relatively large sample size of nearly 20,000 individuals enabled us to perform this analysis. This highlights the importance of identifying ethnic backgrounds in which variants are enriched to strengthen the analysis of rare variants and to mitigate the low abundance problem. Indeed, nearly 2% of the Finnish population carries the T allele.

Risks of CAD and MI were higher in the population carrying the D40Y minor allele (Table 4-3). Three common variants of RGS2, -638A>G, 1026T>A and 1891–1892deITC were found to associate with carotid atherosclerosis in a Japanese general or hypertensive population (Kamide et al., 2011). Another variant in RGS2, -391C>G, was found to associate with metabolic syndrome in White European men (Freson et al., 2007). RGS2 has also been shown to have protective role in inflammation in mice (George et al., 2017). Given that atherosclerosis is related to dysregulation in lipid profile and inflammation (Pant et al., 2014), these data suggest that the RGS2 protein may be involved in the development of atherosclerotic lesions.

Our study provides the first evidence that a coding mutation in RGS2 - a highly conserved gene (Riddle et al., 2006), contributes to hypertension and cardiovascular disease. However, a limitation of this study is that there are no other publicly available databases to assess replication

of our finding. Nevertheless, combining the strong experimental evidence of biochemical dysfunction produced by this mutation in HEK and CHO cells (Phan et al., 2017) and mutation-related alterations in vasconstriction and relaxation in mesenteric artery (Chapter 3), this finding directly strengthens support for a role of the RGS2 protein in human blood pressure and cardiovascular regulation.

APPENDIX

APPENDIX

Supplemental methods

Study samples

The Heart GO cohort of datasets listed below were requested from dbGaP database, following instructions for authorized data request available on the dataset websites. The study was approved by Michigan State University Institutional Review Board (Approval number: IRB# 15-1363). These datasets include exome sequencing data and phenotype data that enable genotype – phenotype analysis of a variety of cardiovascular disease including hypertension.

WHISP: Women's Health Initiative sequencing project. In the original WHI study, 161,808 postmenopausal women enrolled between 1993 and 1998. The WHI has two major parts: a partial factorial randomized Clinical Trial (CT) and a longitudinal cohort Observational Study (OS). The CT enrolled 68,132 postmenopausal women between the ages of 50-79 into trials testing three prevention strategies. The Observational Study (OS) examines the relationship between lifestyle, health and risk factors and specific disease outcomes. This component involves tracking the medical history and health habits of 93,676 women. Samples from **2150** phenotyped subjects presented in both arms of the WHI study underwent exome sequencing in 2010.

MESA: The Multi-Ethnic Study of Atherosclerosis (MESA) is a research study involving more than 6,800 men and women from six communities in the United States. Participants in MESA come from diverse race and ethnic groups, including African Americans, Latinos, Asians, and Caucasians. Residents of the study communities between the ages of 45 and 84 were selected and invited to participate. The MESA study is investigating the early stages of atherosclerosis, using a variety of imaging, genetic, biochemical and behavioral markers of disease. For GO-ESP, 423

MESA participants were selected for exome sequencing and sent to both sequencing centers for processing. A total of 423 samples passed Q/C metrics, 409 (97%) provided finished sequence data, and **404** individuals are represented in GO-ESP data in dbGaP.

CHS: The Cardiovascular Health Study (CHS) is a prospective population-based cohort study of risk factors for CHD and stroke in adults 65 years and older, starting in 1990. For GO-ESP, a total of 376 CHS participants were selected for exome sequencing and sent to both sequencing centers for processing. A total of 239 samples passed Q/C metrics, 222 (93%) provided finished sequence data, and **210** individuals are represented in GO-ESP data in dbGaP.

JHS: The Jackson Heart Study (JHS) initial examination included men and women ages 35 to 84 during the period from 2000-2003. The JHS is uniquely positioned to answer key questions regarding the excess burden of CVD among African Americans and to address the critical shortage of minority examination The Second Exam occurred in 2005-2008 with repeat and novel measures of CVD risk. For GO-ESP, a total of 535 JHS participants were selected for exome sequencing and sent to both sequencing centers for processing. A total of 441 samples passed Q/C metrics, 422 (96%) provided finished sequence data, and **412** individuals are represented in GO-ESP data in dbGaP.

CARDIA: The Coronary Artery Risk Development in Young Adults (CARDIA) study started as a study of the distribution and evolution of risk factors for cardiovascular disease during young adulthood in black and white men and women during 1985-2011. For GO-ESP, a total of 209 CARDIA participants were selected for exome sequencing and sent to both sequencing centers for processing. A total of 209 samples passed Q/C metrics, 207 (99%) provided finished sequence data, and **204** individuals are represented in GO-ESP data in dbGaP.

Data analysis

Burden analysis was performed using the SKAT package in R. Hypertension was defined as SBP \geq 130 mm Hg or DBP \geq 80 mm Hg. We adjusted raw blood pressure traits for those participants who were taking blood pressure medication by 15 and 10 mmHg for systolic and diastolic blood pressure, respectively.



Supplemental Figure 4–1. Systolic and diastolic blood pressure of the population studied were mapped.

Red points represent carriers of RGS2 mutations that have hypertension. Blue points represent carriers of RGS2 mutations that have normal blood pressure. Grey points represent individuals that don't carry RGS2 mutations. There are two individuals carrying the LOF R188H mutant RGS2. One of them is borderline hypertensive while the other has normal blood pressure.

REFERENCES

REFERENCES

- Borodulin K, Tolonen H, Jousilahti P, Jula A, Juolevi A, Koskinen S, Kuulasmaa K, Laatikainen T, Mannisto S, Peltonen M, Perola M, Puska P, Salomaa V, Sundvall J, Virtanen SM and Vartiainen E (2017) Cohort Profile: The National FINRISK Study. *Int J Epidemiol*.
- Burrello J, Monticone S, Buffolo F, Tetti M, Veglio F, Williams TA and Mulatero P (2017) Is There a Role for Genomics in the Management of Hypertension? *Int J Mol Sci* **18**(6).
- Dong H, Zhang Y, Wang J, Kim DS, Wu H, Sjogren B, Gao W, Luttrell L and Wang H (2017) Regulator of G protein signaling 2 is a key regulator of pancreatic beta-cell mass and function. *Cell Death Dis* **8**(5): e2821.
- Ehret GB and Caulfield MJ (2013) Genes for blood pressure: an opportunity to understand hypertension. *Eur Heart J* **34**(13): 951-961.
- Freson K, Stolarz K, Aerts R, Brand E, Brand-Herrmann SM, Kawecka-Jaszcz K, Kuznetsova T, Tikhonoff V, Thijs L, Vermylen J, Staessen JA, Van Geet C and European Project on Genes in Hypertension I (2007) -391 C to G substitution in the regulator of G-protein signalling-2 promoter increases susceptibility to the metabolic syndrome in white European men: consistency between molecular and epidemiological studies. J Hypertens 25(1): 117-125.
- George T, Bell M, Chakraborty M, Siderovski DP, Giembycz MA and Newton R (2017) Protective Roles for RGS2 in a Mouse Model of House Dust Mite-Induced Airway Inflammation. *PLoS One* **12**(1): e0170269.
- Hahntow IN, Mairuhu G, van Valkengoed IG, Baas F, Alewijnse AE, Koopmans RP and Michel MC (2009) Are RGS2 gene polymorphisms associated with high blood pressure in an ethnicity- and gender-specific manner? *Am J Hypertens* **22**(1): 80-86.
- Heximer SP, Knutsen RH, Sun X, Kaltenbronn KM, Rhee MH, Peng N, Oliveira-dos-Santos A, Penninger JM, Muslin AJ, Steinberg TH, Wyss JM, Mecham RP and Blumer KJ (2003) Hypertension and prolonged vasoconstrictor signaling in RGS2-deficient mice. J Clin Invest 111(4): 445-452.
- Heximer SP, Watson N, Linder ME, Blumer KJ and Hepler JR (1997) RGS2/G0S8 is a selective inhibitor of Gqalpha function. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **94**(26): 14389-14393.

- Kamide K, Kokubo Y, Yang J, Takiuchi S, Horio T, Matsumoto S, Banno M, Matayoshi T, Yasuda H, Miwa Y, Yoshihara F, Nakamura S, Nakahama H, Iwashima Y, Oguro R, Ohishi M, Rakugi H, Okamura T, Miyata T and Kawano Y (2011) Association of intima-media thickening of carotid artery with genetic polymorphisms of the regulator of G-protein signaling 2 gene in patients with hypertension and in the general population. *Hypertens Res* 34(6): 740-746.
- Kvehaugen AS, Melien O, Holmen OL, Laivuori H, Dechend R and Staff AC (2014) Hypertension after preeclampsia and relation to the C1114G polymorphism (rs4606) in RGS2: data from the Norwegian HUNT2 study. *BMC Med Genet* **15**: 28.
- Kvehaugen AS, Melien O, Holmen OL, Laivuori H, Oian P, Andersgaard AB, Dechend R and Staff AC (2013) Single nucleotide polymorphisms in G protein signaling pathway genes in preeclampsia. *Hypertension* **61**(3): 655-661.
- Laakso M, Kuusisto J, Stancakova A, Kuulasmaa T, Pajukanta P, Lusis AJ, Collins FS, Mohlke KL and Boehnke M (2017) The Metabolic Syndrome in Men study: a resource for studies of metabolic and cardiovascular diseases. *J Lipid Res* **58**(3): 481-493.
- Li NF, Zhang JH, Yang J, Zhou L, Luo WL, Guo YY, Yao XG, Wang HM and Chang JH (2010) Association of genetic variations of regulator of G-protein signaling 2 with hypertension in the general Xinjiang Kazakh population. *Clin Exp Hypertens* **32**(5): 256-261.
- Lundmark PE, Liljedahl U, Boomsma DI, Mannila H, Martin NG, Palotie A, Peltonen L, Perola M, Spector TD and Syvanen AC (2008) Evaluation of HapMap data in six populations of European descent. *Eur J Hum Genet* **16**(9): 1142-1150.
- Nevanlinna HR (1972) The Finnish population structure. A genetic and genealogical study. *Hereditas* **71**(2): 195-236.
- Pant S, Deshmukh A, Gurumurthy GS, Pothineni NV, Watts TE, Romeo F and Mehta JL (2014) Inflammation and atherosclerosis--revisited. *J Cardiovasc Pharmacol Ther* **19**(2): 170-178.
- Phan HTN, Sjogren B and Neubig RR (2017) Human Missense Mutations in Regulator of G Protein Signaling 2 Affect the Protein Function Through Multiple Mechanisms. *Mol Pharmacol* 92(4): 451-458.

- Riddle EL, Rana BK, Murthy KK, Rao F, Eskin E, O'Connor DT and Insel PA (2006) Polymorphisms and haplotypes of the regulator of G protein signaling-2 gene in normotensives and hypertensives. *Hypertension* **47**(3): 415-420.
- Russo A, Di Gaetano C, Cugliari G and Matullo G (2018) Advances in the Genetics of Hypertension: The Effect of Rare Variants. *Int J Mol Sci* **19**(3).
- Sartori M, Ceolotto G, Dorigatti F, Mos L, Santonastaso M, Bratti P, Papparella I, Semplicini A, Palatini P and Group H (2008) RGS2 C1114G polymorphism and body weight gain in hypertensive patients. *Metabolism* **57**(3): 421-427.
- Seidel E and Scholl UI (2017) Genetic mechanisms of human hypertension and their implications for blood pressure physiology. *Physiol Genomics* **49**(11): 630-652.
- Semplicini A, Lenzini L, Sartori M, Papparella I, Calo LA, Pagnin E, Strapazzon G, Benna C, Costa R, Avogaro A, Ceolotto G and Pessina AC (2006) Reduced expression of regulator of G-protein signaling 2 (RGS2) in hypertensive patients increases calcium mobilization and ERK1/2 phosphorylation induced by angiotensin II. *J Hypertens* 24(6): 1115-1124.
- Squires KE, Montanez-Miranda C, Pandya RR, Torres MP and Hepler JR (2018) Genetic Analysis of Rare Human Variants of Regulators of G Protein Signaling Proteins and Their Role in Human Physiology and Disease. *Pharmacol Rev* **70**(3): 446-474.
- Takimoto E, Koitabashi N, Hsu S, Ketner EA, Zhang M, Nagayama T, Bedja D, Gabrielson KL, Blanton R, Siderovski DP, Mendelsohn ME and Kass DA (2009) Regulator of G protein signaling 2 mediates cardiac compensation to pressure overload and antihypertrophic effects of PDE5 inhibition in mice. J Clin Invest 119(2): 408-420.
- Tang KM, Wang GR, Lu P, Karas RH, Aronovitz M, Heximer SP, Kaltenbronn KM, Blumer KJ, Siderovski DP, Zhu Y and Mendelsohn ME (2003) Regulator of G-protein signaling-2 mediates vascular smooth muscle relaxation and blood pressure. *Nat Med* 9(12): 1506-1512.
- Tobin MD, Sheehan NA, Scurrah KJ and Burton PR (2005) Adjusting for treatment effects in studies of quantitative traits: antihypertensive therapy and systolic blood pressure. *Stat Med* **24**(19): 2911-2935.
- Yang J, Kamide K, Kokubo Y, Takiuchi S, Tanaka C, Banno M, Miwa Y, Yoshii M, Horio T, Okayama A, Tomoike H, Kawano Y and Miyata T (2005) Genetic variations of regulator

of G-protein signaling 2 in hypertensive patients and in the general population. *J Hypertens* **23**(8): 1497-1505.

- Zhang C, Wang L, Liao Q, Zhang L, Xu L, Chen C, Ye H, Xu X, Ye M and Duan S (2013) Genetic associations with hypertension: meta-analyses of six candidate genetic variants. *Genet Test Mol Biomarkers* **17**(10): 736-742.
- Zhang W, Anger T, Su J, Hao J, Xu X, Zhu M, Gach A, Cui L, Liao R and Mende U (2006) Selective loss of fine tuning of Gq/11 signaling by RGS2 protein exacerbates cardiomyocyte hypertrophy. *J Biol Chem* **281**(9): 5811-5820.
- Zhao Q, Wang L, Yang W, Chen S, Huang J, Fan Z, Li H, Lu X and Gu D (2008) Interactions among genetic variants from contractile pathway of vascular smooth muscle cell in essential hypertension susceptibility of Chinese Han population. *Pharmacogenet Genomics* 18(6): 459-466.

CHAPTER 5: CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS

The goals of my thesis work were to 1) elucidate the function of RGS2 mutant proteins in the context of vascular regulation and 2) determine whether rare mutations in human RGS2 contribute to the genetics of hypertension.

In Chapter 2, I identified four mutations in a subset of 16 mutations (25%) selected through publicly available exome sequencing database that result in RGS2 proteins that display a functional deficit in inhibiting AT1R-mediated increases in intracellular calcium in CHO cells. Of these four, the results with the D40Y and R188H mutants are novel while the Q2L and R44H mutants have been investigated in the past. I further investigated the mechanisms underlying the functional deficits of these mutations. The RGS2 Q2L protein had lower basal protein expression due to rapid proteasomal degradation. The D40Y and R44H mutant RGS2 had impaired plasma membrane targeting. The R188H mutant RGS2 was deficient in G protein binding. These mechanisms are most likely responsible for the reduced function of these mutants.

Computational, in vitro, in vivo, and human genetic analysis of human RGS2 variants

Currently, there are 110 RGS2 missense mutations identified and published in the gnomAD database (http://gnomad.broadinstitute.org/gene/ENSG00000116741, access Aug/29/2018). More and more prediction tools have been built to predict functional consequences of missense mutations, based on sequence conservation, structure and neural networks (Korvigo et al., 2018). We and other groups observed a strong destabilization of RGS2 protein by the Q2L mutation (Bodenstein et al., 2007b; Park et al., 2015; Phan et al., 2017). This deficit occurs despite benign predictions by tools such as Polyphen and SIFT, which are among the best prediction tools (Wei et al., 2010) (Table 5-1). I also found that the S3G, A99G, I110V to have normal function in the Ca²⁺ mobilization assay despite being predicted to be damaging. The A99G mutant RGS2 also
showed normal function in the context of mesenteric artery vasoconstriction (Fig. 3-3). Also, prediction tools only predict loss-of-function or gain-of-function but they cannot predict the severity of changes in protein function by mutations (Raraigh et al., 2018). For my dataset of 16 mutants, the predictions were correct 75% of the time. The false positive rate was 19% (i.e 3 mutants were predicted to be damaging by both SIFT and Polyphen but showed normal function) and the false negative rate was 6% (one mutation predicted as benign but having LOF behavior). Therefore, functional assays remain the ultimate way to study missense mutations in RGS2 or in other proteins. Higher throughput approach in mutagenesis (Heydenreich et al., 2017) and functional assays could help to achieve this goal in a fast and economical manner. Because the false negative rate is smaller than the false positive rate, future functional studies should focus on mutations that are predicted as damaging.

Table 5-1. Functional prediction on human RGS2 rare missense mutations, using Polyphen-2 and SIFT. (LOF: loss of function, NF: normal function)

Substitution	dbSNP ID	SIFT Prediction	Polyphen-2 Prediction	Functions			Substitution	dbSNP ID	SIFT Prediction	Polyphen-2 Prediction	Functions		
				Ca2+	Vasoconstriction	Relaxation					Ca2+	Vasoconstriction	Relaxation
Q2E	novel	TOLERANT	BENIGN				Q78H		TOLERANT	BENIGN	NF		
Q2L	novel	TOLERANT	BENIGN	LOF	LOF	LOF	F84S	novel	DAMAGING	PROBABLY DAMAGING			
Q2R	rs141030117	TOLERANT	BENIGN	NF			L87M	novel	DAMAGING	POSSIBLY DAMAGING			
S3G	rs145125159	TOLERANT	POSSIBLY DAMAGING	NF			A99G	rs139237239	DAMAGING	PROBABLY DAMAGING	NF	NF	N/A
A4V	rs142499684	TOLERANT	BENIGN	NF			S103L	novel	DAMAGING	PROBABLY DAMAGING			
A4G	novel	TOLERANT	BENIGN				F105I	novel	DAMAGING	PROBABLY DAMAGING			
M5V	rs193051407	TOLERANT	BENIGN	NF	NF	N/A	F105L	rs149228054	DAMAGING	PROBABLY DAMAGING			
M5I	novel	TOLERANT	BENIGN				1110V	rs146862218	DAMAGING	P+B	NF		
A8S	novel	TOLERANT	POSSIBLY DAMAGING				W113R	novel	DAMAGING	PROBABLY DAMAGING			
Q10L	novel	TOLERANT	BENIGN				E117V	novel	DAMAGING	PROBABLY DAMAGING			
Q10R	novel	TOLERANT	BENIGN				K120R	rs192640504	TOLERANT	PROBABLY DAMAGING			
D12Y	novel	DAMAGING	PROBABLY DAMAGING				T122N	novel	DAMAGING	PROBABLY DAMAGING			
M16V	novel	TOLERANT	BENIGN				A132V	novel	DAMAGING	PROBABLY DAMAGING			
D17N	novel	TOLERANT	B+P				T137S	novel	TOLERANT	BENIGN			
K18N	rs74466425	TOLERANT	BENIGN	NF			1140T	novel	DAMAGING	PROBABLY DAMAGING			
G23D	rs148489044	TOLERANT	BENIGN	NF			E143D	novel	TOLERANT	BENIGN			
H24P	novel	TOLERANT	BENIGN				P145S	novel	TOLERANT	PROBABLY DAMAGING			
K29R	novel	TOLERANT	POSSIBLY DAMAGING				1150V	novel	DAMAGING	PROBABLY DAMAGING			
D40Y	novel	DAMAGING	PROBABLY DAMAGING	LOF	LOF	NF	L157V	novel	TOLERANT	BENIGN			
T43N	novel	TOLERANT	BENIGN				N161Y	novel	DAMAGING	PROBABLY DAMAGING			
R44H	novel	DAMAGING	PROBABLY DAMAGING	LOF	LOF	NF	A165T	novel	TOLERANT	BENIGN			
\$46N	novel	DAMAGING	PROBABLY DAMAGING				A165V	novel	TOLERANT	PROBABLY DAMAGING			
Y47C	novel	TOLERANT	BENIGN				T171A	novel	TOLERANT	BENIGN			
F48Y	novel	DAMAGING	BENIGN				T172A	novel	TOLERANT	BENIGN			
Q50K	rs80221024	TOLERANT	BENIGN	NF			A173V	novel	TOLERANT	PROBABLY DAMAGING			
P55L	rs140811638	TOLERANT	BENIGN	NF			Y178C	rs77790369	TOLERANT	PROBABLY DAMAGING			
G56R	novel	TOLERANT	BENIGN				P187A	novel	DAMAGING	PROBABLY DAMAGING			
K62Q	novel	TOLERANT	PROBABLY DAMAGING				R188H	novel	DAMAGING	P+B	LOF	LOF	LOF
S64G	novel	TOLERANT	BENIGN				R188P	novel	DAMAGING	PROBABLY DAMAGING			
A68T	novel	TOLERANT	BENIGN				Q196R	rs112707798	TOLERANT	BENIGN	NF		
F69S	novel	TOLERANT	BENIGN				C199W	novel	DAMAGING	PROBABLY DAMAGING			
170V	novel	TOLERANT	BENIGN				P202T	novel	TOLERANT	BENIGN			
K71R	novel	TOLERANT	BENIGN				T205I	novel	DAMAGING	BENIGN			
S73A	novel	TOLERANT	BENIGN				T206I	novel	TOLERANT	BENIGN			
E76A	rs183691150	DAMAGING	PROBABLY DAMAGING				E207Q	novel	TOLERANT	P+B			
							P2085	novel	TOLERANT	BENIGN			

Opened questions

In the functional screen presented in Chapter 1, I only tested the inhibitory effect of RGS2 toward G α q signaling by using the Ca²⁺ mobilization assay. RGS2 protein, however, is involved in multiple signaling networks beside its canonical Gq GAP activity. A growing body of literature has demonstrated that the amino-terminal domain of RGS2 interacts with many proteins. RGS2 binds to other effector proteins related to GPCR signaling such as G α s (Roy et al., 2006) and several subtypes of adenylyl cyclase (Roy et al., 2006; Salim et al., 2003). These interactions with RGS2 result in decreased cAMP production. How these interactions affect GPCR signaling, whether mutations of RGS2 affect interactions between RGS2 proteins and Gs or adenylyl cyclase and its physiological consequences remained to be defined. RGS2 also binds to the epithelial Ca²⁺

channel TRPV6 and regulates gating properties in a GPCR-independent manner (Schoeber et al., 2006). RGS2 was also shown to interact with tubulin and regulate neuronal cell differentiation (Heo et al., 2006). By binding β -tubulin, RGS2 may affect β -tubulin polymerization and chromosome segregation (Jiang et al., 2016). RGS2 can also control protein synthesis through interaction with the eukaryotic initiation factor eIF2B through residues 79-115, which has been implicated in protection against cardiac hypertrophy (Chidiac et al., 2014; Lee et al., 2017; Nguyen et al., 2009). How RGS2 mutants function with respect to these other mechanisms has not been tested. The 12 mutants with "normal" function in the Ca²⁺ assay may be perturbed in other ways.

In Chapter 3, I examined the physiological effects of the four human RGS2 LOF mutations (Q2L, D40Y, R44H, R188H) in mesenteric arteries (MAs). I found that all mutant proteins failed to effectively suppress AngII-mediated vasoconstriction in mouse MAs. Interestingly, only the Q2L and R188H mutations exhibited impaired ACh-mediated relaxation. The D40Y and R44H RGS2 mutants supported a normal relaxation response to ACh. This differential effect, again, was not predicted by prediction tools. I also provided mechanistic evidence that this differential effect may be attributed to phosphorylation of RGS2 by PKG1 α in VSMCs. It appeared that PKG-dependent phosphorylation can rescue PM localization and restore the vasorelaxation function of D40Y and R44H mutant RGS2 in CHO cells and in MAs.

By using reversible permeabilization, I was able to express RGS2 only in VSMCs. One way endogenous RGS2 may support relaxation is through a $G\alpha i/o$ -dependent mechanism in the endothelial cells (Osei-Owusu et al., 2012). A transgenic or knock-in animal model might be needed to evaluate whether LOF RGS2 mutations affect this relaxation mechanism. This animal model will also allow investigation of whether endogenous RGS2 LOF mutants affect whole body

blood pressure responses as well as an assessment of effects on the central nervous system or the kidney.

To better address these questions, we have developed RGS2-deficient and RGS2 Q2L knock-in rat models, using the CRISPR-Cas9 method. These models will allow us to perform analysis of RGS2 expression and function in tissues, measure vascular contractile responses, and assess *in vivo* cardiovascular function such as blood pressure, cardiac and vascular morphology. The rats with the Q2L mutant allele will also permit study of the pharmacological effects of different agents (e.g. digoxin and the clinically used proteasome inhibitor bortezomib) which have previously been shown to help restore expression and function of the mutant protein.

This intervention approach to selectively target patients with RSG2 deficits might have a broader application. The common C1114G polymorphism in the 3'UTR of RGS2 gene is associated with hypertension, obesity, and preeclampsia in several European populations (Kvehaugen et al., 2014; Kvehaugen et al., 2013; Sartori et al., 2008; Semplicini et al., 2006a). This polymorphism resulted in a lower level of RGS2 mRNA and reduced protein expression in peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMs) and cultured fibroblasts. This effect may be due to mRNA destabilization (Semplicini et al., 2006a). By increasing the RGS2 protein half-life, pharmacological interventions successfully tested in the Q2L rat model might be beneficial to the population carrying the C1114G mutation.

Among the LOF RGS2 mutations identified, I found that the D40Y mutant allele was enriched in Finnish population in the gnomAD database at a minor allele of 0.8%. Therefore, in chapter 4, we used targeted single nucleotide variant testing approach to test whether the D40Y mutant allele is associate with disease phenotype in a population of 19,292 Finns. We identified the association of a biochemically documented RGS2 loss-of-function allele, the D40Y (rs201233692), with high blood pressure, coronary artery disease, and myocardial infarction. Specifically, the G/T and T/T genotypes of rs201233692 were associated with higher systolic blood pressure. Carriers of the minor T allele tended to have higher diastolic and pulse pressure and BMI. Prevalence of CAD and MI also tended to be higher in the population carrying the T allele. On the other hand, no association of this mutation was found with central adiposity measures or insulin level, nor was it related to the prevalence of stroke.

Role of RGS2 in cognitive function

Recently, Arey et al has shown that activation of Gαq signaling enhanced memory consolidation and slows cognitive decline in *C. elegans* (Arey et al., 2018). Nest shredding is one of goal-directed home cage behaviors which has been used as a test to evaluate rodent cognitive function. This behavior in mice mirrors the activities of daily living in humans, which relate to the ability to organize, plan and execute tasks (Jirkof, 2014). Reduced amounts of nestlet shredded during a fixed amount of time reflects cognitive impairment (Jirkof, 2014). Hypertension causes alterations in cerebral artery structure and function that can impair blood flow and results in cognitive decline (Pires et al., 2013). Our preliminary study to investigate the role of RGS2 in the development of vascular dementia suggested a protective role of RGS2 in nest shredding test (Fig. 5-1) and cerebral blood flow measurement (Fig. 5-2). RGS2 may also involve in several CNS diseases such as epilepsy (Namvar et al., 2017; Narla et al., 2016), and anxiety disorder (Hohoff et al., 2015; Koenen et al., 2009; Leygraf et al., 2006; Smoller et al., 2008). The gnomAD database contains data from other Finnish population studies focusing on Alzheimer's disease such as FINN – ADGEN study, Kuopio Alzheimer study. These data may provide information for analysis

regarding RGS2 mutations, especially the D40Y and the dementia phenotype. This direction can serve as a new research avenue to systematically understand the role of RGS2 in cognition or other function of the brain.



Figure 5-2. **RGS2 deficiency and AngII treatment affect a behavioral phenotype.** There was a significant difference in the percent of nestlet shredded of all groups when compared to

the untreated WT. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM, n=5.





AngII infusion slightly decreases blood flow in the KO mice however, the results are not statistically significant (p=0.66). Data are presented as mean ± SEM, n=4 for WT, n=5 for KO.

Outstanding questions on RGS2 protein control of vascular function

RGS2 deficiency augments vasoconstriction of resistance arteries by affecting stretchinduced contraction or myogenic tone. Renal interlobar arteries isolated from RGS2 knockout mice exhibit enhanced constriction triggered by rises in transmural pressure (Hercule et al., 2007). How RGS2 regulates myogenic tone is unknown. Vascular smooth muscle cell stretching induces activation of stretch receptor including the transient receptor potential superfamily (Beech, 2005), vascular epithelial sodium channel (Kim et al., 2012), integrins (Chao and Davis, 2011), and the angiotensin type 1 receptor (Mederos y Schnitzler et al., 2011) and eventually results in myogenic response. Whereas RGS2 is known to negatively regulate vascular AT1R signaling, it remains possible that RGS2 regulates other mediators of vascular mechanotransduction. Recently, a Gaqcouple receptor GPR68 was found to be an essential flow sensor in arteriolar endothelium (Xu et al., 2018). In the airway, RGS2 was found to attenuate acid-induced GPR68-dependent increase in Ca²⁺ and MUC5AC secretion (Liu et al., 2013). I hypothesized that RGS2 may modulate myogenic tone, in part, through its effect on GPR68 receptor in arteriolar endothelium. Because both GPR68-deficient and RGS2-deficient resistance arteries showed impaired flow-mediated dilation, double knockout artery (GPR68^{-/-} x RGS2^{-/-}) may show even more depressed dilation in myography assay. One may also manipulate RGS2 expression (overexpression or siRNA knockdown) in cells and perform high throughput shear assay (Xu et al., 2018) to evaluate whether RGS2 affect shear stress. It is notable that RGS2 inhibits Gq which couples to GPR68. If RGS2 modulates myogenic tone through GPR68, it may act through a different mechanism to enhance GPR68 function.

The ultimate goal of studying the role of RGS2 in cardiovascular disease is to apply what we know about RGS2 biochemical and genetic properties to clinical translation. Drug discovery efforts for RGS2 upregulators and stabilizers are actively being pursued. The LOF mutant RGS2 can be used to test efficacy of hits or lead compounds from these studies. The mechanism of action of these compounds may also be inferred depending on which mutant's function is rescued.

Overall, in my thesis work described here, I have identified four rare LOF mutations in human RGS2 with the potential cellular mechanisms underlying their phenotypes. The mislocalization phenotype of the D40Y and R44H could be rescued by PKG-dependent phosphorylation. These mechanisms may guide drug discovery or drug repurposing effort for hypertension by enhancing RGS2 function. One may restore the Q2L function by halting the proteasomal degradation. The D40Y and R44H function may be rescued by site-specific phosphorylation (PKG activators). I also established the association between the RGS2 D40Y mutant allele with hypertension and cardiovascular disease. This finding added to our knowledge about rare variants contributing to the development of hypertension. REFERENCES

REFERENCES

- Arey RN, Stein GM, Kaletsky R, Kauffman A and Murphy CT (2018) Activation of Galphaq Signaling Enhances Memory Consolidation and Slows Cognitive Decline. *Neuron* 98(3): 562-574 e565.
- Atanur SS, Birol İ, Guryev V, Hirst M, Hummel O, Morrissey C, Behmoaras J, Fernandez-Suarez XM, Johnson MD, McLaren WM, Patone G, Petretto E, Plessy C, Rockland KS, Rockland C, Saar K, Zhao Y, Carninci P, Flicek P, Kurtz T, Cuppen E, Pravenec M, Hubner N, Jones SJM, Birney E and Aitman TJ (2010) The genome sequence of the spontaneously hypertensive rat: Analysis and functional significance. *Genome Research* 20(6): 791-803.
- Bagos PG, Elefsinioti AL, Nikolopoulos GK and Hamodrakas SJ (2007) The GNB3 C825T polymorphism and essential hypertension: a meta-analysis of 34 studies including 14,094 cases and 17,760 controls. *J Hypertens* **25**(3): 487-500.
- Barlassina C, Lanzani C, Manunta P and Bianchi G (2002) Genetics of essential hypertension: from families to genes. *J Am Soc Nephrol* **13 Suppl 3**: S155-164.
- Beech DJ (2005) Emerging functions of 10 types of TRP cationic channel in vascular smooth muscle. *Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol* **32**(8): 597-603.
- Bernatova I (2014) Endothelial dysfunction in experimental models of arterial hypertension: cause or consequence? *Biomed Res Int* **2014**: 598271.
- Bernstein LS, Ramineni S, Hague C, Cladman W, Chidiac P, Levey AI and Hepler JR (2004) RGS2 binds directly and selectively to the M1 muscarinic acetylcholine receptor third intracellular loop to modulate Gq/11alpha signaling. *J Biol Chem* **279**(20): 21248-21256.
- Biesemann N, Mendler L, Wietelmann A, Hermann S, Schafers M, Kruger M, Boettger T, Borchardt T and Braun T (2014) Myostatin regulates energy homeostasis in the heart and prevents heart failure. *Circ Res* **115**(2): 296-310.
- Bodenstein J, Sunahara RK and Neubig RR (2007a) N-terminal residues control proteasomal degradation of RGS2, RGS4, and RGS5 in human embryonic kidney 293 cells. *Molecular pharmacology* **71**(4): 1040-1050.

- Bodenstein J, Sunahara RK and Neubig RR (2007b) N-terminal residues control proteasomal degradation of RGS2, RGS4, and RGS5 in human embryonic kidney 293 cells. *Mol Pharmacol* **71**(4): 1040-1050.
- Boelte KC, Gordy LE, Joyce S, Thompson MA, Yang L and Lin PC (2011) Rgs2 mediates proangiogenic function of myeloid derived suppressor cells in the tumor microenvironment via upregulation of MCP-1. *PLoS One* **6**(4): e18534.
- Bonjour JP and Malvin RL (1970) Stimulation of ADH release by the renin-angiotensin system. *Am J Physiol* **218**(6): 1555-1559.
- Borodulin K, Tolonen H, Jousilahti P, Jula A, Juolevi A, Koskinen S, Kuulasmaa K, Laatikainen T, Mannisto S, Peltonen M, Perola M, Puska P, Salomaa V, Sundvall J, Virtanen SM and Vartiainen E (2017) Cohort Profile: The National FINRISK Study. *Int J Epidemiol*.
- Brandes RP (2014) Endothelial dysfunction and hypertension. Hypertension 64(5): 924-928.
- Brinks HL and Eckhart AD (2010) Regulation of GPCR signaling in hypertension. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1802**(12): 1268-1275.
- Buhrle CP, Hackenthal E, Nobiling R, Skott O, Baumbach L and Taugner R (1987) Tachyphylaxis of juxtaglomerular epithelioid cells to angiotensin II. Differences between the electrical membrane response and renin secretion. *Pflugers Arch* **410**(1-2): 55-62.
- Burrello J, Monticone S, Buffolo F, Tetti M, Veglio F, Williams TA and Mulatero P (2017) Is There a Role for Genomics in the Management of Hypertension? *Int J Mol Sci* **18**(6).
- Cabrera-Vera TM, Vanhauwe J, Thomas TO, Medkova M, Preininger A, Mazzoni MR and Hamm HE (2003) Insights into G protein structure, function, and regulation. *Endocr Rev* 24(6): 765-781.
- Cao X, Qin J, Xie Y, Khan O, Dowd F, Scofield M, Lin MF and Tu Y (2006) Regulator of Gprotein signaling 2 (RGS2) inhibits androgen-independent activation of androgen receptor in prostate cancer cells. *Oncogene* 25(26): 3719-3734.
- Carey RM, Whelton PK and Committee AAHGW (2018) Prevention, Detection, Evaluation, and Management of High Blood Pressure in Adults: Synopsis of the 2017 American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Hypertension Guideline. *Ann Intern Med* 168(5): 351-358.

- Chao JT and Davis MJ (2011) The roles of integrins in mediating the effects of mechanical force and growth factors on blood vessels in hypertension. *Curr Hypertens Rep* **13**(6): 421-429.
- Chidiac P, Sobiesiak AJ, Lee KN, Gros R and Nguyen CH (2014) The eIF2B-interacting domain of RGS2 protects against GPCR agonist-induced hypertrophy in neonatal rat cardiomyocytes. *Cell Signal* **26**(6): 1226-1234.
- Christopoulos A and El-Fakahany EE (1999) The generation of nitric oxide by G protein-coupled receptors. *Life Sci* 64(1): 1-15.
- Cifu AS and Davis AM (2017) Prevention, Detection, Evaluation, and Management of High Blood Pressure in Adults. *JAMA* **318**(21): 2132-2134.
- Coleman CG, Anrather J, Iadecola C and Pickel VM (2009) Angiotensin II type 2 receptors have a major somatodendritic distribution in vasopressin-containing neurons in the mouse hypothalamic paraventricular nucleus. *Neuroscience* **163**(1): 129-142.
- Cowley AW, Jr. (2006) The genetic dissection of essential hypertension. *Nat Rev Genet* 7(11): 829-840.
- Deja G, Borowiec M, Fendler W, Pietrzak I, Szadkowska A, Machnica L, Polanska J, Mlynarski W and Jarosz-Chobot P (2014) Non-dipping and arterial hypertension depend on clinical factors rather than on genetic variability of ACE and RGS2 genes in patients with type 1 diabetes. *Acta Diabetol* **51**(4): 633-640.
- Diaz-Otero JM, Garver H, Fink GD, Jackson WF and Dorrance AM (2016) Aging is associated with changes to the biomechanical properties of the posterior cerebral artery and parenchymal arterioles. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* **310**(3): H365-375.
- Dong H, Zhang Y, Wang J, Kim DS, Wu H, Sjogren B, Gao W, Luttrell L and Wang H (2017) Regulator of G protein signaling 2 is a key regulator of pancreatic beta-cell mass and function. *Cell Death Dis* **8**(5): e2821.
- Ehret G (2017) Next Steps for Gene Identification in Primary Hypertension Genomics. *Hypertension* **70**(4): 695-697.
- Ehret GB and Caulfield MJ (2013a) Genes for blood pressure: an opportunity to understand hypertension. *European Heart Journal* **34**(13): 951-961.

- Ehret GB and Caulfield MJ (2013b) Genes for blood pressure: an opportunity to understand hypertension. *Eur Heart J* **34**(13): 951-961.
- Feldman RD and Gros R (2006) Regulator of G-protein signaling-2 as a candidate gene: the road to hypertension or just another roadside marker? *Hypertension* **47**(3): 337-338.
- Freson K, Stolarz K, Aerts R, Brand E, Brand-Herrmann SM, Kawecka-Jaszcz K, Kuznetsova T, Tikhonoff V, Thijs L, Vermylen J, Staessen JA, Van Geet C and European Project on Genes in Hypertension I (2007) -391 C to G substitution in the regulator of G-protein signalling-2 promoter increases susceptibility to the metabolic syndrome in white European men: consistency between molecular and epidemiological studies. *J Hypertens* 25(1): 117-125.
- Fu W, O'Connor TD, Jun G, Kang HM, Abecasis G, Leal SM, Gabriel S, Rieder MJ, Altshuler D, Shendure J, Nickerson Da, Bamshad MJ and Akey JM (2013) Analysis of 6,515 exomes reveals the recent origin of most human protein-coding variants. *Nature* 493(7431): 216-220.
- George T, Bell M, Chakraborty M, Siderovski DP, Giembycz MA and Newton R (2017) Protective Roles for RGS2 in a Mouse Model of House Dust Mite-Induced Airway Inflammation. *PLoS One* **12**(1): e0170269.
- Goldstein DB (2009) Common Genetic Variation and Human Traits. *New England Journal of Medicine* **360**(17): 1696-1698.
- Grobe JL, Xu D and Sigmund CD (2008) An intracellular renin-angiotensin system in neurons: fact, hypothesis, or fantasy. *Physiology (Bethesda)* **23**: 187-193.
- Gu S, He J, Ho WT, Ramineni S, Thal DM, Natesh R, Tesmer JJ, Hepler JR and Heximer SP (2007) Unique hydrophobic extension of the RGS2 amphipathic helix domain imparts increased plasma membrane binding and function relative to other RGS R4/B subfamily members. *J Biol Chem* **282**(45): 33064-33075.
- Gu S, Tirgari S and Heximer SP (2008a) The RGS2 gene product from a candidate hypertension allele shows decreased plasma membrane association and inhibition of Gq. *Mol Pharmacol* **73**(4): 1037-1043.
- Gu S, Tirgari S and Heximer SP (2008b) The RGS2 gene product from a candidate hypertension allele shows decreased plasma membrane association and inhibition of Gq. *Molecular pharmacology* **73**(4): 1037-1043.

- Gurley SB, Griffiths RC, Mendelsohn ME, Karas RH and Coffman TM (2010) Renal actions of RGS2 control blood pressure. *J Am Soc Nephrol* **21**(11): 1847-1851.
- Hague C, Bernstein LS, Ramineni S, Chen Z, Minneman KP and Hepler JR (2005) Selective inhibition of alpha1A-adrenergic receptor signaling by RGS2 association with the receptor third intracellular loop. *J Biol Chem* **280**(29): 27289-27295.
- Hahntow IN, Mairuhu G, van Valkengoed IG, Baas F, Alewijnse AE, Koopmans RP and Michel MC (2009) Are RGS2 gene polymorphisms associated with high blood pressure in an ethnicity- and gender-specific manner? *Am J Hypertens* **22**(1): 80-86.
- He F, Luo J, Zhang Z, Luo Z, Fan L, He Y, Wen J, Zhu D, Gao J, Wang Y, Qian Y, Zhou H, Chen X and Zhang W (2015) The RGS2 (-391, C>G) genetic variation correlates to antihypertensive drug responses in Chinese patients with essential hypertension. *PLoS One* 10(4): e0121483.
- Head GA and Mayorov DN (2001) Central angiotensin and baroreceptor control of circulation. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* **940**: 361-379.
- Heo K, Ha SH, Chae YC, Lee S, Oh YS, Kim YH, Kim SH, Kim JH, Mizoguchi A, Itoh TJ, Kwon HM, Ryu SH and Suh PG (2006) RGS2 promotes formation of neurites by stimulating microtubule polymerization. *Cell Signal* 18(12): 2182-2192.
- Hercule HC, Tank J, Plehm R, Wellner M, da Costa Goncalves AC, Gollasch M, Diedrich A, Jordan J, Luft FC and Gross V (2007) Regulator of G protein signalling 2 ameliorates angiotensin II-induced hypertension in mice. *Exp Physiol* **92**(6): 1014-1022.
- Hermans E (2003) Biochemical and pharmacological control of the multiplicity of coupling at G-protein-coupled receptors. *Pharmacol Ther* **99**(1): 25-44.
- Heximer SP, Knutsen RH, Sun X, Kaltenbronn KM, Rhee M-H, Peng N, Oliveira-dos-Santos A, Penninger JM, Muslin AJ, Steinberg TH, Wyss JM, Mecham RP and Blumer KJ (2003a) Hypertension and prolonged vasoconstrictor signaling in RGS2-deficient mice. *The Journal of clinical investigation* 111(4): 445-452.
- Heximer SP, Knutsen RH, Sun X, Kaltenbronn KM, Rhee MH, Peng N, Oliveira-dos-Santos A, Penninger JM, Muslin AJ, Steinberg TH, Wyss JM, Mecham RP and Blumer KJ (2003b) Hypertension and prolonged vasoconstrictor signaling in RGS2-deficient mice. J Clin Invest 111(4): 445-452.

- Heximer SP, Lim H, Bernard JL and Blumer KJ (2001) Mechanisms governing subcellular localization and function of human RGS2. *J Biol Chem* **276**(17): 14195-14203.
- Heximer SP, Watson N, Linder ME, Blumer KJ and Hepler JR (1997) RGS2/G0S8 is a selective inhibitor of Gqalpha function. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **94**(26): 14389-14393.
- Heydenreich FM, Miljus T, Jaussi R, Benoit R, Milic D and Veprintsev DB (2017) High-throughput mutagenesis using a two-fragment PCR approach. *Sci Rep* **7**(1): 6787.
- Hohoff C, Weber H, Richter J, Domschke K, Zwanzger PM, Ohrmann P, Bauer J, Suslow T, Kugel H, Baumann C, Klauke B, Jacob CP, Fritze J, Bandelow B, Gloster AT, Gerlach AL, Kircher T, Lang T, Alpers GW, Strohle A, Fehm L, Wittchen HU, Arolt V, Pauli P, Hamm A, Reif A and Deckert J (2015) RGS2 ggenetic variation: association analysis with panic disorder and dimensional as well as intermediate phenotypes of anxiety. *Am J Med Genet B Neuropsychiatr Genet* 168B(3): 211-222.
- Holden NS, Bell MJ, Rider CF, King EM, Gaunt DD, Leigh R, Johnson M, Siderovski DP, Heximer SP, Giembycz MA and Newton R (2011) beta2-Adrenoceptor agonist-induced RGS2 expression is a genomic mechanism of bronchoprotection that is enhanced by glucocorticoids. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 108(49): 19713-19718.
- Hurst JH, Mendpara N and Hooks SB (2009) Regulator of G-protein signalling expression and function in ovarian cancer cell lines. *Cell Mol Biol Lett* **14**(1): 153-174.
- International Consortium for Blood Pressure Genome-Wide Association S, Ehret GB, Munroe PB, Rice KM, Bochud M, Johnson AD, Chasman DI, Smith AV, Tobin MD, Verwoert GC, Hwang SJ, Pihur V, Vollenweider P, O'Reilly PF, Amin N, Bragg-Gresham JL, Teumer A, Glazer NL, Launer L, Zhao JH, Aulchenko Y, Heath S, Sober S, Parsa A, Luan J, Arora P, Dehghan A, Zhang F, Lucas G, Hicks AA, Jackson AU, Peden JF, Tanaka T, Wild SH, Rudan I, Igl W, Milaneschi Y, Parker AN, Fava C, Chambers JC, Fox ER, Kumari M, Go MJ, van der Harst P, Kao WH, Sjogren M, Vinay DG, Alexander M, Tabara Y, Shaw-Hawkins S, Whincup PH, Liu Y, Shi G, Kuusisto J, Tayo B, Seielstad M, Sim X, Nguyen KD, Lehtimaki T, Matullo G, Wu Y, Gaunt TR, Onland-Moret NC, Cooper MN, Platou CG, Org E, Hardy R, Dahgam S, Palmen J, Vitart V, Braund PS, Kuznetsova T, Uiterwaal CS, Adeyemo A, Palmas W, Campbell H, Ludwig B, Tomaszewski M, Tzoulaki I, Palmer ND, consortium CA, Consortium CK, KidneyGen C, EchoGen c, consortium C-H, Aspelund T, Garcia M, Chang YP, O'Connell JR, Steinle NI, Grobbee DE, Arking DE, Kardia SL, Morrison AC, Hernandez D, Najjar S, McArdle WL, Hadley D, Brown MJ, Connell JM, Hingorani AD, Day IN, Lawlor DA, Beilby JP, Lawrence RW, Clarke R, Hopewell JC, Ongen H, Dreisbach AW, Li Y, Young JH, Bis JC, Kahonen M, Viikari J, Adair LS, Lee NR, Chen MH, Olden M, Pattaro C, Bolton JA, Kottgen A, Bergmann S, Mooser V, Chaturvedi N, Frayling TM, Islam M, Jafar TH, Erdmann J, Kulkarni SR,

Bornstein SR, Grassler J, Groop L, Voight BF, Kettunen J, Howard P, Taylor A, Guarrera S, Ricceri F, Emilsson V, Plump A, Barroso I, Khaw KT, Weder AB, Hunt SC, Sun YV, Bergman RN, Collins FS, Bonnycastle LL, Scott LJ, Stringham HM, Peltonen L, Perola M, Vartiainen E, Brand SM, Staessen JA, Wang TJ, Burton PR, Soler Artigas M, Dong Y, Snieder H, Wang X, Zhu H, Lohman KK, Rudock ME, Heckbert SR, Smith NL, Wiggins KL, Doumatey A, Shriner D, Veldre G, Viigimaa M, Kinra S, Prabhakaran D, Tripathy V, Langefeld CD, Rosengren A, Thelle DS, Corsi AM, Singleton A, Forrester T, Hilton G, McKenzie CA, Salako T, Iwai N, Kita Y, Ogihara T, Ohkubo T, Okamura T, Ueshima H, Umemura S, Eyheramendy S, Meitinger T, Wichmann HE, Cho YS, Kim HL, Lee JY, Scott J, Sehmi JS, Zhang W, Hedblad B, Nilsson P, Smith GD, Wong A, Narisu N, Stancakova A, Raffel LJ, Yao J, Kathiresan S, O'Donnell CJ, Schwartz SM, Ikram MA, Longstreth WT, Jr., Mosley TH, Seshadri S, Shrine NR, Wain LV, Morken MA, Swift AJ, Laitinen J, Prokopenko I, Zitting P, Cooper JA, Humphries SE, Danesh J, Rasheed A, Goel A, Hamsten A, Watkins H, Bakker SJ, van Gilst WH, Janipalli CS, Mani KR, Yajnik CS, Hofman A, Mattace-Raso FU, Oostra BA, Demirkan A, Isaacs A, Rivadeneira F, Lakatta EG, Orru M, Scuteri A, Ala-Korpela M, Kangas AJ, Lyytikainen LP, Soininen P, Tukiainen T, Wurtz P, Ong RT, Dorr M, Kroemer HK, Volker U, Volzke H, Galan P, Hercberg S, Lathrop M, Zelenika D, Deloukas P, Mangino M, Spector TD, Zhai G, Meschia JF, Nalls MA, Sharma P, Terzic J, Kumar MV, Denniff M, Zukowska-Szczechowska E, Wagenknecht LE, Fowkes FG, Charchar FJ, Schwarz PE, Hayward C, Guo X, Rotimi C, Bots ML, Brand E, Samani NJ, Polasek O, Talmud PJ, Nyberg F, Kuh D, Laan M, Hveem K, Palmer LJ, van der Schouw YT, Casas JP, Mohlke KL, Vineis P, Raitakari O, Ganesh SK, Wong TY, Tai ES, Cooper RS, Laakso M, Rao DC, Harris TB, Morris RW, Dominiczak AF, Kivimaki M, Marmot MG, Miki T, Saleheen D, Chandak GR, Coresh J, Navis G, Salomaa V, Han BG, Zhu X, Kooner JS, Melander O, Ridker PM, Bandinelli S, Gyllensten UB, Wright AF, Wilson JF, Ferrucci L, Farrall M, Tuomilehto J, Pramstaller PP, Elosua R, Soranzo N, Sijbrands EJ, Altshuler D, Loos RJ, Shuldiner AR, Gieger C, Meneton P, Uitterlinden AG, Wareham NJ, Gudnason V, Rotter JI, Rettig R, Uda M, Strachan DP, Witteman JC, Hartikainen AL, Beckmann JS, Boerwinkle E, Vasan RS, Boehnke M, Larson MG, Jarvelin MR, Psaty BM, Abecasis GR, Chakravarti A, Elliott P, van Duijn CM, Newton-Cheh C, Levy D, Caulfield MJ and Johnson T (2011) Genetic variants in novel pathways influence blood pressure and cardiovascular disease risk. Nature 478(7367): 103-109.

- Itaya Y, Suzuki H, Matsukawa S, Kondo K and Saruta T (1986) Central renin-angiotensin system and the pathogenesis of DOCA-salt hypertension in rats. *Am J Physiol* **251**(2 Pt 2): H261-268.
- Jiang H, Xie Y, Abel PW, Wolff DW, Toews ML, Panettieri RA, Casale TB and Tu Y (2014) Regulator of G-Protein Signaling 2 Repression Exacerbates Airway Hyper-Responsiveness and Remodeling in Asthma. *American Journal of Respiratory Cell and Molecular Biology* 53(1): 42-49.

- Jiang MX, Shi Y, Sun ZG, Zhang Z and Zhu Y (2016) Inhibition of the Binding between RGS2 and beta-Tubulin Interferes with Spindle Formation and Chromosome Segregation during Mouse Oocyte Maturation In Vitro. *PLoS One* **11**(7): e0159535.
- Jiang Z, Wang Z, Xu Y, Wang B, Huang W and Cai S (2010a) Analysis of RGS2 expression and prognostic significance in stage II and III colorectal cancer. *Bioscience Reports* **30**(6): 383.
- Jiang Z, Wang Z, Xu Y, Wang B, Huang W and Cai S (2010b) Analysis of RGS2 expression and prognostic significance in stage II and III colorectal cancer. *Biosci Rep* **30**(6): 383-390.
- Jie L, Owens EA, Plante LA, Fang Z, Rensing DT, Moeller KD and Osei-Owusu P (2016) RGS2 squelches vascular Gi/o and Gq signaling to modulate myogenic tone and promote uterine blood flow. *Physiol Rep* **4**(2).
- Jirkof P (2014) Burrowing and nest building behavior as indicators of well-being in mice. J Neurosci Methods 234: 139-146.
- Kamide K, Kokubo Y, Yang J, Takiuchi S, Horio T, Matsumoto S, Banno M, Matayoshi T, Yasuda H, Miwa Y, Yoshihara F, Nakamura S, Nakahama H, Iwashima Y, Oguro R, Ohishi M, Rakugi H, Okamura T, Miyata T and Kawano Y (2011) Association of intima-media thickening of carotid artery with genetic polymorphisms of the regulator of G-protein signaling 2 gene in patients with hypertension and in the general population. *Hypertens Res* 34(6): 740-746.
- Kim EC, Ahn DS, Yeon SI, Lim M and Lee YH (2012) Epithelial Na+ channel proteins are mechanotransducers of myogenic constriction in rat posterior cerebral arteries. *Exp Physiol* 97(4): 544-555.
- Kjeldsen SE (2018) Hypertension and cardiovascular risk: General aspects. *Pharmacol Res* **129**: 95-99.
- Koenen KC, Amstadter AB, Ruggiero KJ, Acierno R, Galea S, Kilpatrick DG and Gelernter J (2009) RGS2 and generalized anxiety disorder in an epidemiologic sample of hurricaneexposed adults. *Depress Anxiety* **26**(4): 309-315.
- Korvigo I, Afanasyev A, Romashchenko N and Skoblov M (2018) Generalising better: Applying deep learning to integrate deleteriousness prediction scores for whole-exome SNV studies. *PLoS One* **13**(3): e0192829.

- Krapivinsky G, Kennedy ME, Nemec J, Medina I, Krapivinsky L and Clapham DE (1998) Gbeta binding to GIRK4 subunit is critical for G protein-gated K+ channel activation. *J Biol Chem* **273**(27): 16946-16952.
- Kvehaugen AS, Melien O, Holmen OL, Laivuori H, Dechend R and Staff AC (2014) Hypertension after preeclampsia and relation to the C1114G polymorphism (rs4606) in RGS2: data from the Norwegian HUNT2 study. *BMC Med Genet* **15**: 28.
- Kvehaugen AS, Melien O, Holmen OL, Laivuori H, Oian P, Andersgaard AB, Dechend R and Staff AC (2013) Single nucleotide polymorphisms in G protein signaling pathway genes in preeclampsia. *Hypertension* **61**(3): 655-661.
- Laakso M, Kuusisto J, Stancakova A, Kuulasmaa T, Pajukanta P, Lusis AJ, Collins FS, Mohlke KL and Boehnke M (2017) The Metabolic Syndrome in Men study: a resource for studies of metabolic and cardiovascular diseases. *J Lipid Res* **58**(3): 481-493.
- Lalouel JM (2003) Large-scale search for genes predisposing to essential hypertension. *Am J Hypertens* **16**(2): 163-166.
- Lalouel JM and Rohrwasser A (2001) Development of genetic hypotheses in essential hypertension. *J Hum Genet* **46**(6): 299-306.
- Langer I, Tikhonova IG, Boulegue C, Esteve JP, Vatinel S, Ferrand A, Moroder L, Robberecht P and Fourmy D (2009) Evidence for a direct and functional interaction between the regulators of G protein signaling-2 and phosphorylated C terminus of cholecystokinin-2 receptor. *Mol Pharmacol* **75**(3): 502-513.
- Lawler JE, Sanders, B.J., Chen, Y.F., Nagahama, S., and Oparil, S. (1987) Hypertension produced by a high sodium diet in the borderline hypertensive rat (BHR). *Clin Exp Hypertens A* **9**: 1713-1731.
- Lee HK, Park DW, Bae JH, Kim HJ, Shin DG, Park JS, Lee JG, Lee SJ, Bae YS and Baek SH (2012) RGS2 is a negative regulator of STAT3-mediated Nox1 expression. *Cell Signal* **24**(3): 803-809.
- Lee KN, Lu X, Nguyen C, Feng Q and Chidiac P (2017) Cardiomyocyte specific overexpression of a 37 amino acid domain of regulator of G protein signalling 2 inhibits cardiac hypertrophy and improves function in response to pressure overload in mice. *J Mol Cell Cardiol* **108**: 194-202.

- Lek M, Karczewski KJ, Minikel EV, Samocha KE, Banks E, Fennell T, O'Donnell-Luria AH, Ware JS, Hill AJ, Cummings BB, Tukiainen T, Birnbaum DP, Kosmicki JA, Duncan LE, Estrada K, Zhao F, Zou J, Pierce-Hoffman E, Berghout J, Cooper DN, Deflaux N, DePristo M, Do R, Flannick J, Fromer M, Gauthier L, Goldstein J, Gupta N, Howrigan D, Kiezun A, Kurki MI, Moonshine AL, Natarajan P, Orozco L, Peloso GM, Poplin R, Rivas MA, Ruano-Rubio V, Rose SA, Ruderfer DM, Shakir K, Stenson PD, Stevens C, Thomas BP, Tiao G, Tusie-Luna MT, Weisburd B, Won HH, Yu D, Altshuler DM, Ardissino D, Boehnke M, Danesh J, Donnelly S, Elosua R, Florez JC, Gabriel SB, Getz G, Glatt SJ, Hultman CM, Kathiresan S, Laakso M, McCarroll S, McCarthy MI, McGovern D, McPherson R, Neale BM, Palotie A, Purcell SM, Saleheen D, Scharf JM, Sklar P, Sullivan PF, Tuomilehto J, Tsuang MT, Watkins HC, Wilson JG, Daly MJ, MacArthur DG and Exome Aggregation C (2016) Analysis of protein-coding genetic variation in 60,706 humans. *Nature* 536(7616): 285-291.
- Lelonek M, Pietrucha T, Matyjaszczyk M and Goch JH (2009a) Genetic insight into syncopal tilted population with severe clinical presentation. *Auton Neurosci* 147(1-2): 97-100.
- Lelonek M, Pietrucha T, Matyjaszczyk M and Goch JH (2009b) A novel approach to syncopal patients: association analysis of polymorphisms in G-protein genes and tilt outcome. *Europace* **11**(1): 89-93.
- Lelonek M, Pietrucha T, Matyjaszczyk M and Goch JH (2009c) Polymorphism C1114G of gene encoding the cardiac regulator of G-protein signaling 2 may be associated with number of episodes of neurally mediated syncope. *Arch Med Res* **40**(3): 191-195.
- Lesh RE, Somlyo AP, Owens GK and Somlyo AV (1995) Reversible permeabilization. A novel technique for the intracellular introduction of antisense oligodeoxynucleotides into intact smooth muscle. *Circ Res* 77(2): 220-230.
- Leygraf A, Hohoff C, Freitag C, Willis-Owen SA, Krakowitzky P, Fritze J, Franke P, Bandelow B, Fimmers R, Flint J and Deckert J (2006) Rgs 2 gene polymorphisms as modulators of anxiety in humans? *J Neural Transm (Vienna)* **113**(12): 1921-1925.
- Li NF, Zhang JH, Yang J, Zhou L, Luo WL, Guo YY, Yao XG, Wang HM and Chang JH (2010) Association of genetic variations of regulator of G-protein signaling 2 with hypertension in the general Xinjiang Kazakh population. *Clin Exp Hypertens* **32**(5): 256-261.
- Li Y, Hashim S and Anand-Srivastava MB (2005) Angiotensin II-evoked enhanced expression of RGS2 attenuates Gi-mediated adenylyl cyclase signaling in A10 cells. *Cardiovasc Res* **66**(3): 503-511.

- Littlejohn NK, Siel RB, Jr., Ketsawatsomkron P, Pelham CJ, Pearson NA, Hilzendeger AM, Buehrer BA, Weidemann BJ, Li H, Davis DR, Thompson AP, Liu X, Cassell MD, Sigmund CD and Grobe JL (2013) Hypertension in mice with transgenic activation of the brain renin-angiotensin system is vasopressin dependent. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* **304**(10): R818-828.
- Liu C, Li Q, Zhou X, Kolosov VP and Perelman JM (2013) Regulator of G-protein signaling 2 inhibits acid-induced mucin5AC hypersecretion in human airway epithelial cells. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* **185**(2): 265-271.
- Lundmark PE, Liljedahl U, Boomsma DI, Mannila H, Martin NG, Palotie A, Peltonen L, Perola M, Spector TD and Syvanen AC (2008) Evaluation of HapMap data in six populations of European descent. *Eur J Hum Genet* **16**(9): 1142-1150.
- Lyu JH, Park DW, Huang B, Kang SH, Lee SJ, Lee C, Bae YS, Lee JG and Baek SH (2015) RGS2 suppresses breast cancer cell growth via a MCPIP1-dependent pathway. *J Cell Biochem* **116**(2): 260-267.
- Mederos y Schnitzler M, Storch U and Gudermann T (2011) AT1 receptors as mechanosensors. *Curr Opin Pharmacol* **11**(2): 112-116.
- Menzaghi C, Paroni G, De Bonis C, Soccio T, Marucci A, Bacci S and Trischitta V (2006) The -318 C>G single-nucleotide polymorphism in GNAI2 gene promoter region impairs transcriptional activity through specific binding of Sp1 transcription factor and is associated with high blood pressure in Caucasians from Italy. J Am Soc Nephrol 17(4 Suppl 2): S115-119.
- Michael SK, Surks HK, Wang Y, Zhu Y, Blanton R, Jamnongjit M, Aronovitz M, Baur W, Ohtani K, Wilkerson MK, Bonev AD, Nelson MT, Karas RH and Mendelsohn ME (2008) High blood pressure arising from a defect in vascular function. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 105(18): 6702-6707.
- Morla L, Edwards A and Crambert G (2016) New insights into sodium transport regulation in the distal nephron: Role of G-protein coupled receptors. *World J Biol Chem* 7(1): 44-63.
- Morrissey C, Grieve IC, Heinig M, Atanur S, Petretto E, Pravenec M, Hubner N and Aitman TJ (2011) Integrated genomic approaches to identification of candidate genes underlying metabolic and cardiovascular phenotypes in the spontaneously hypertensive rat. *Physiol Genomics* **43**(21): 1207-1218.

- Morrissey C, Grieve, I.C., Heinig, M., Atanur, S., Petretto, E., Pravenec, M., Hubner, N., and Aitman, T.J. (2011) Integrated genomic approaches to identification of candidate genes underlying metabolic and cardiovascular phenotypes in the spontaneously hypertensive rat. *Physiol Genomics* **43**: 1207-1218.
- Muntner P, Carey RM, Gidding S, Jones DW, Taler SJ, Wright JT, Jr. and Whelton PK (2018) Potential US Population Impact of the 2017 ACC/AHA High Blood Pressure Guideline. *Circulation* **137**(2): 109-118.
- Namvar S, Fathollahi Y, Javan M, Zeraati M, Mohammad-Zadeh M, Shojaei A and Mirnajafi-Zadeh J (2017) The antiepileptogenic effect of low-frequency stimulation on perforant path kindling involves changes in regulators of G-protein signaling in rat. *J Neurol Sci* **375**: 450-459.
- Narla C, Scidmore T, Jeong J, Everest M, Chidiac P and Poulter MO (2016) A switch in G protein coupling for type 1 corticotropin-releasing factor receptors promotes excitability in epileptic brains. *Sci Signal* **9**(432): ra60.
- Nevanlinna HR (1972) The Finnish population structure. A genetic and genealogical study. *Hereditas* **71**(2): 195-236.
- Newton AC, Bootman MD and Scott JD (2016) Second Messengers. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* **8**(8).
- Nguyen CH, Ming H, Zhao P, Hugendubler L, Gros R, Kimball SR and Chidiac P (2009) Translational control by RGS2. *J Cell Biol* **186**(5): 755-765.
- Nguyen KD, Pihur V, Ganesh SK, Rakha A, Cooper RS, Hunt SC, Freedman BI, Coresh J, Kao WH, Morrison AC, Boerwinkle E, Ehret GB and Chakravarti A (2013) Effects of rare and common blood pressure gene variants on essential hypertension: results from the Family Blood Pressure Program, CLUE, and Atherosclerosis Risk in Communities studies. *Circ Res* **112**(2): 318-326.
- Okamoto K, Aoki, K., Nosaka, S., and Fukushima, M. (1964) Cardiovascular Diseases in the Spontaneously Hypertensive Rat. *Jpn Circ J* 28: 943-952.
- Oliveira-Dos-Santos AJ, Matsumoto G, Snow BE, Bai D, Houston FP, Whishaw IQ, Mariathasan S, Sasaki T, Wakeham A, Ohashi PS, Roder JC, Barnes CA, Siderovski DP and Penninger JM (2000) Regulation of T cell activation, anxiety, and male aggression by RGS2. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 97(22): 12272-12277.

- Osborn JW, Fink GD, Sved AF, Toney GM and Raizada MK (2007) Circulating angiotensin II and dietary salt: converging signals for neurogenic hypertension. *Curr Hypertens Rep* **9**(3): 228-235.
- Osei-Owusu P, Owens EA, Jie L, Reis JS, Forrester SJ, Kawai T, Eguchi S, Singh H and Blumer KJ (2015) Regulation of Renal Hemodynamics and Function by RGS2. *PLoS One* **10**(7): e0132594.
- Osei-Owusu P, Sabharwal R, Kaltenbronn KM, Rhee MH, Chapleau MW, Dietrich HH and Blumer KJ (2012) Regulator of G protein signaling 2 deficiency causes endothelial dysfunction and impaired endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor-mediated relaxation by dysregulating Gi/o signaling. *J Biol Chem* **287**(15): 12541-12549.
- Osei-Owusu P, Sun X, Drenan RM, Steinberg TH and Blumer KJ (2007) Regulation of RGS2 and second messenger signaling in vascular smooth muscle cells by cGMP-dependent protein kinase. *J Biol Chem* **282**(43): 31656-31665.
- Ozkor MA and Quyyumi AA (2011) Endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor and vascular function. *Cardiol Res Pract* **2011**: 156146.
- Padmanabhan S, Aman A and Dominiczak AF (2017) Genomics of hypertension. *Pharmacol Res* **121**: 219-229.
- Pant S, Deshmukh A, Gurumurthy GS, Pothineni NV, Watts TE, Romeo F and Mehta JL (2014) Inflammation and atherosclerosis--revisited. *J Cardiovasc Pharmacol Ther* **19**(2): 170-178.
- Park SE, Kim JM, Seok OH, Cho H, Wadas B, Kim SY, Varshavsky A and Hwang CS (2015) Control of mammalian G protein signaling by N-terminal acetylation and the N-end rule pathway. *Science* 347(6227): 1249-1252.
- Phan HTN, Sjogren B and Neubig RR (2017) Human Missense Mutations in Regulator of G Protein Signaling 2 Affect the Protein Function Through Multiple Mechanisms. *Mol Pharmacol* 92(4): 451-458.

Phillips MI (1978) Angiotensin in the brain. *Neuroendocrinology* 25(6): 354-377.

Pires PW, Dams Ramos CM, Matin N and Dorrance AM (2013) The effects of hypertension on the cerebral circulation. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* **304**(12): H1598-1614.

Premont RT, Inglese J and Lefkowitz RJ (1995) Protein kinases that phosphorylate activated G protein-coupled receptors. *FASEB J* **9**(2): 175-182.

Rapp JP (2000) Genetic analysis of inherited hypertension in the rat. Physiol Rev 80: 135-172.

- Raraigh KS, Han ST, Davis E, Evans TA, Pellicore MJ, McCague AF, Joynt AT, Lu Z, Atalar M, Sharma N, Sheridan MB, Sosnay PR and Cutting GR (2018) Functional Assays Are Essential for Interpretation of Missense Variants Associated with Variable Expressivity. *Am J Hum Genet* 102(6): 1062-1077.
- Riddle EL, Rana BK, Murthy KK, Rao F, Eskin E, O'Connor DT and Insel PA (2006) Polymorphisms and haplotypes of the regulator of G protein signaling-2 gene in normotensives and hypertensives. *Hypertension* **47**(3): 415-420.
- Riddle EL, Schwartzman RA, Bond M and Insel PA (2005) Multi-tasking RGS proteins in the heart: the next therapeutic target? *Circ Res* **96**(4): 401-411.
- Romero DG, Plonczynski MW, Gomez-Sanchez EP, Yanes LL and Gomez-Sanchez CE (2006a) RGS2 is regulated by angiotensin II and functions as a negative feedback of aldosterone production in H295R human adrenocortical cells. *Endocrinology* **147**(8): 3889-3897.
- Romero DG, Plonczynski MW, Gomez-Sanchez EP, Yanes LL and Gomez-Sanchez CE (2006b) RGS2 Is Regulated by Angiotensin II and Functions as a Negative Feedback of Aldosterone Production in H295R Human Adrenocortical Cells. *Endocrinology* 147(8): 3889-3897.
- Roy AA, Baragli A, Bernstein LS, Hepler JR, Hebert TE and Chidiac P (2006) RGS2 interacts with Gs and adenylyl cyclase in living cells. *Cell Signal* **18**(3): 336-348.
- Russell A and Watts S (2000) Vascular reactivity of isolated thoracic aorta of the C57BL/6J mouse. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **294**(2): 598-604.
- Russo A, Di Gaetano C, Cugliari G and Matullo G (2018) Advances in the Genetics of Hypertension: The Effect of Rare Variants. *Int J Mol Sci* **19**(3).
- Salim S, Sinnarajah S, Kehrl JH and Dessauer CW (2003) Identification of RGS2 and type V adenylyl cyclase interaction sites. *J Biol Chem* **278**(18): 15842-15849.

- Samani NJ (2003) Genome scans for hypertension and blood pressure regulation. *Am J Hypertens* **16**(2): 167-171.
- Sanders BJ, and Lawler, J.E. (1992) The borderline hypertensive rat (BHR) as a model for environmentally-induced hypertension: a review and update. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev* 16: 207-217.
- Sartori M, Ceolotto G, Dorigatti F, Mos L, Santonastaso M, Bratti P, Papparella I, Semplicini A, Palatini P and Group H (2008) RGS2 C1114G polymorphism and body weight gain in hypertensive patients. *Metabolism* **57**(3): 421-427.
- Schneider CA, Rasband WS and Eliceiri KW (2012) NIH Image to ImageJ: 25 years of image analysis. *Nature Methods* **9**(7): 671-675.
- Schoeber JP, Topala CN, Wang X, Diepens RJ, Lambers TT, Hoenderop JG and Bindels RJ (2006) RGS2 inhibits the epithelial Ca2+ channel TRPV6. *J Biol Chem* **281**(40): 29669-29674.
- Schwindinger WF and Robishaw JD (2001) Heterotrimeric G-protein betagamma-dimers in growth and differentiation. *Oncogene* **20**(13): 1653-1660.
- Seidel E and Scholl UI (2017) Genetic mechanisms of human hypertension and their implications for blood pressure physiology. *Physiol Genomics* **49**(11): 630-652.
- Semplicini A, Lenzini L, Sartori M, Papparella I, Calo LA, Pagnin E, Strapazzon G, Benna C, Costa R, Avogaro A, Ceolotto G and Pessina AC (2006a) Reduced expression of regulator of G-protein signaling 2 (RGS2) in hypertensive patients increases calcium mobilization and ERK1/2 phosphorylation induced by angiotensin II. *J Hypertens* 24(6): 1115-1124.
- Semplicini A, Lenzini L, Sartori M, Papparella I, Calò LA, Pagnin E, Strapazzon G, Benna C, Costa R, Avogaro A, Ceolotto G and Pessina AC (2006b) Reduced expression of regulator of G-protein signaling 2 (RGS2) in hypertensive patients increases calcium mobilization and ERK1/2 phosphorylation induced by angiotensin II. J Hypertens Journal of Hypertension 24(24).
- Semplicini A, Strapazzon G, Papparella I, Sartori M, Realdi A, Macchini L, Calo LA and Ceolotto G (2010a) RGS2 expression and aldosterone: renin ratio modulate response to drug therapy in hypertensive patients. *J Hypertens* **28**(5): 1104-1108.

- Semplicini A, Strapazzon G, Papparella I, Sartori M, Realdi A, Macchini L, Calò La and Ceolotto G (2010b) RGS2 expression and aldosterone: renin ratio modulate response to drug therapy in hypertensive patients. *Journal of hypertension* **28**(5): 1104-1108.
- Siderovski DP and Willard FS (2005) The GAPs, GEFs, and GDIs of heterotrimeric G-protein alpha subunits. *Int J Biol Sci* 1(2): 51-66.
- Siffert W, Rosskopf D, Siffert G, Busch S, Moritz A, Erbel R, Sharma AM, Ritz E, Wichmann HE, Jakobs KH and Horsthemke B (1998) Association of a human G-protein beta3 subunit variant with hypertension. *Nat Genet* **18**(1): 45-48.
- Sjögren B, Parra S, Heath LJ, Atkins KB, Xie Z-J and Neubig RR (2012) Cardiotonic steroids stabilize regulator of G protein signaling 2 protein levels. *Molecular pharmacology* **82**(3): 500-509.
- Smoller JW, Paulus MP, Fagerness JA, Purcell S, Yamaki LH, Hirshfeld-Becker D, Biederman J, Rosenbaum JF, Gelernter J and Stein MB (2008) Influence of RGS2 on anxiety-related temperament, personality, and brain function. *Arch Gen Psychiatry* 65(3): 298-308.
- Soliman EZ and Prineas RJ (2017) Antihypertensive Therapies and Left Ventricular Hypertrophy. *Curr Hypertens Rep* **19**(10): 79.
- Squires KE, Montanez-Miranda C, Pandya RR, Torres MP and Hepler JR (2018) Genetic Analysis of Rare Human Variants of Regulators of G Protein Signaling Proteins and Their Role in Human Physiology and Disease. *Pharmacol Rev* **70**(3): 446-474.
- Sun X, Kaltenbronn KM, Steinberg TH and Blumer KJ (2005a) RGS2 is a mediator of nitric oxide action on blood pressure and vasoconstrictor signaling. *Molecular pharmacology* 67(3): 631-639.
- Sun X, Kaltenbronn KM, Steinberg TH and Blumer KJ (2005b) RGS2 is a mediator of nitric oxide action on blood pressure and vasoconstrictor signaling. *Mol Pharmacol* **67**(3): 631-639.
- Szczepanska-Sadowska E, Paczwa P, Lon S and Ganten D (1998) Increased pressor function of central vasopressinergic system in hypertensive renin transgenic rats. *J Hypertens* 16(10): 1505-1514.
- Takimoto E, Koitabashi N, Hsu S, Ketner EA, Zhang M, Nagayama T, Bedja D, Gabrielson KL, Blanton R, Siderovski DP, Mendelsohn ME and Kass DA (2009) Regulator of G protein

signaling 2 mediates cardiac compensation to pressure overload and antihypertrophic effects of PDE5 inhibition in mice. *J Clin Invest* **119**(2): 408-420.

- Tang KM, Wang G-r, Lu P, Karas RH, Aronovitz M, Heximer SP, Kaltenbronn KM, Blumer KJ, Siderovski DP, Zhu Y, Mendelsohn ME, Tang M and Wang G (2003a) Regulator of Gprotein signaling-2 mediates vascular smooth muscle relaxation and blood pressure. *Nature medicine* 9(12): 1506-1512.
- Tang KM, Wang GR, Lu P, Karas RH, Aronovitz M, Heximer SP, Kaltenbronn KM, Blumer KJ, Siderovski DP, Zhu Y and Mendelsohn ME (2003b) Regulator of G-protein signaling-2 mediates vascular smooth muscle relaxation and blood pressure. *Nat Med* 9(12): 1506-1512.
- Tikhonova IG, Boulegue C, Langer I and Fourmy D (2006) Modeled structure of the whole regulator G-protein signaling-2. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **341**(3): 715-720.
- Tobin MD, Sheehan NA, Scurrah KJ and Burton PR (2005) Adjusting for treatment effects in studies of quantitative traits: antihypertensive therapy and systolic blood pressure. *Stat Med* **24**(19): 2911-2935.
- Tsang SWAYHZW and Xiao RP (2010) Deregulation of RGS2 in Cardiovascular Diseases. *Frontiers in bioscience* **2**(16): 547-547.
- Udensi UK, Cohly HH, Graham-Evans BE, Ndebele K, Garcia-Reyero N, Nanduri B, Tchounwou PB and Isokpehi RD (2011) Aberrantly Expressed Genes in HaCaT Keratinocytes Chronically Exposed to Arsenic Trioxide. *Biomark Insights* **6**: 7-16.
- Wadei HM and Textor SC (2012) The role of the kidney in regulating arterial blood pressure. *Nat Rev Nephrol* **8**(10): 602-609.
- Watanabe Y, Metoki H, Ohkubo T, Katsuya T, Tabara Y, Kikuya M, Hirose T, Sugimoto K, Asayama K, Inoue R, Hara A, Obara T, Nakura J, Kohara K, Totsune K, Ogihara T, Rakugi H, Miki T and Imai Y (2010) Accumulation of common polymorphisms is associated with development of hypertension: a 12-year follow-up from the Ohasama study. *Hypertens Res* 33(2): 129-134.
- Wei Q, Wang L, Wang Q, Kruger WD and Dunbrack RL, Jr. (2010) Testing computational prediction of missense mutation phenotypes: functional characterization of 204 mutations of human cystathionine beta synthase. *Proteins* **78**(9): 2058-2074.

- Welsh DG, Morielli AD, Nelson MT and Brayden JE (2002) Transient receptor potential channels regulate myogenic tone of resistance arteries. *Circ Res* **90**(3): 248-250.
- Wolff DW, Xie Y, Deng C, Gatalica Z, Yang M, Wang B, Wang J, Lin M-F, Abel PW and Tu Y (2012a) Epigenetic repression of regulator of G-protein signaling 2 promotes androgenindependent prostate cancer cell growth. *International Journal of Cancer* 130(7): 1521-1531.
- Wolff DW, Xie Y, Deng C, Gatalica Z, Yang M, Wang B, Wang J, Lin MF, Abel PW and Tu Y (2012b) Epigenetic repression of regulator of G-protein signaling 2 promotes androgenindependent prostate cancer cell growth. *Int J Cancer* 130(7): 1521-1531.
- Wong SK (2003) G protein selectivity is regulated by multiple intracellular regions of GPCRs. *Neurosignals* **12**(1): 1-12.
- Xie Y, Jiang H, Zhang Q, Mehrotra S, Abel PW, Toews ML, Wolff DW, Rennard S, Panettieri RA, Jr., Casale TB and Tu Y (2016) Upregulation of RGS2: a new mechanism for pirfenidone amelioration of pulmonary fibrosis. *Respir Res* **17**(1): 103.
- Xu J, Mathur J, Vessieres E, Hammack S, Nonomura K, Favre J, Grimaud L, Petrus M, Francisco A, Li J, Lee V, Xiang FL, Mainquist JK, Cahalan SM, Orth AP, Walker JR, Ma S, Lukacs V, Bordone L, Bandell M, Laffitte B, Xu Y, Chien S, Henrion D and Patapoutian A (2018) GPR68 Senses Flow and Is Essential for Vascular Physiology. *Cell* 173(3): 762-775 e716.
- Yang J, Kamide K, Kokubo Y, Takiuchi S, Tanaka C, Banno M, Miwa Y, Yoshii M, Horio T, Okayama A, Tomoike H, Kawano Y and Miyata T (2005a) Genetic variations of regulator of G-protein signaling 2 in hypertensive patients and in the general population. *J Hypertens* 23(8): 1497-1505.
- Yang J, Kamide K, Kokubo Y, Takiuchi S, Tanaka C, Banno M, Miwa Y, Yoshii M, Horio T, Okayama A, Tomoike H, Kawano Y and Miyata T (2005b) Genetic variations of regulator of G-protein signaling 2 in hypertensive patients and in the general population. 1497-1505.
- Yang J, Villar VA, Jones JE, Jose PA and Zeng C (2015) G protein-coupled receptor kinase 4: role in hypertension. *Hypertension* **65**(6): 1148-1155.
- Ying L, Lin J, Qiu F, Cao M, Chen H, Liu Z and Huang Y (2015) Epigenetic repression of regulator of G-protein signaling 2 by ubiquitin-like with PHD and ring-finger domain 1 promotes bladder cancer progression. *FEBS Journal* **282**(1): 174-182.

- Zeller T, Blankenberg S and Diemert P (2011) Genomewide Association Studies in Cardiovascular Disease—An Update 2011. *Clinical Chemistry* **58**(1): 92.
- Zhang C, Wang L, Liao Q, Zhang L, Xu L, Chen C, Ye H, Xu X, Ye M and Duan S (2013) Genetic associations with hypertension: meta-analyses of six candidate genetic variants. *Genet Test Mol Biomarkers* **17**(10): 736-742.
- Zhang W, Anger T, Su J, Hao J, Xu X, Zhu M, Gach A, Cui L, Liao R and Mende U (2006) Selective loss of fine tuning of Gq/11 signaling by RGS2 protein exacerbates cardiomyocyte hypertrophy. *J Biol Chem* **281**(9): 5811-5820.
- Zhao Q, Wang L, Yang W, Chen S, Huang J, Fan Z, Li H, Lu X and Gu D (2008) Interactions among genetic variants from contractile pathway of vascular smooth muscle cell in essential hypertension susceptibility of Chinese Han population. *Pharmacogenet Genomics* 18(6): 459-466.
- Zuber AM, Singer D, Penninger JM, Rossier BC and Firsov D (2007) Increased renal responsiveness to vasopressin and enhanced V2 receptor signaling in RGS2-/- mice. *J Am Soc Nephrol* **18**(6): 1672-1678.